

Investigating The Effects of Haemophilus influenzae on

Neutrophils in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary

Disease

Thesis submitted in accordance with the requirements of the University of

Liverpool for the degree of Doctor in Philosophy by

Denise Bakstad

June 2008

I declare that this thesis entitled:

'Investigating The Effects of *Haemophilus influenzae* on Neutrophils in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease'

is entirely my own work, except where collaboration is indicated in the text.

Candidate: Denise Bakstad

Supervisors: Professor S.W. Edwards,

School of Biological Sciences,

The University of Liverpool.

Professor R.J. Moots,

Clinical Sciences Centre,

University Hospital Aintree.

Publications

- Naylor EJ, Bakstad D, Biffen M, Thong B, Calverley P, Scott S, Hart CA, Moots RJ, Edwards SW. (2007) *Haemophilus influenzae* induces neutrophil necrosis: a role in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 37*, 135-143.
- 2. Cross A, Bakstad D, Allen JC, Thomas L, Moots RJ, Edwards SW. (2005) Neutrophil gene expression in rheumatoid arthritis *Pathophysiol 12(3), 191-202*

Presentations

- Bakstad D, Naylor EJ, Biffen M, Thong B, Calverley P, Scott S, Hart CA, Moots RJ, Edwards SW (2007) The Effects of *Haemophilus influenzae* on Neutrophils in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Presentation: The European Society for Clinical Investigation
- Bakstad D (2007) The Effects of *Haemophilus influenzae* on Neutrophils in COPD Presentation: The University of Liverpool
- Bakstad D (2007) The Effects of *Haemophilus influenzae* on Neutrophils in COPD
 Poster Presentation: The University of Liverpool

Acknowledgments

Firstly I would like to thank my supervisors, Prof. Steve Edwards and Prof. Rob Moots, for all of their advice, encouragement and support over the past 4 years. My thanks also goes to Prof. Mike White and Dr Dave Spiller, for the use of the Cell Imaging Suite and all the help that came with it, Prof. Peter Calverley and Dr Steve Scott, for their help in obtaining all the clinical samples needed for this project and also to Prof. Tony Hart, Brian Getty and Debby Sales from the department of Medical Microbiology for providing all the clinical isolates used in this thesis.

A huge thank you must also go to all of my research group; Luke Thomas, John Allen, Helen Wright, Theresa Barnes, Lucy Hopcraft, Emma Naylor and especially Andy Cross, for being such good friends as well as work colleagues and making my PhD such an enjoyable experience. I'd also like to thank the rest of Lab B and all the friends I have made during the past 4 years, in particular Sophie Thompson, for providing me with so many great memories.

Finally, I'd like to thank all of my family and friends, especially Philip and Susannah, for all their encouragement, all the talks they have helped me practice and for helping me de-stress! Last but certainly not least a massive thank you must go to my mum and dad for supporting me in everything I do. I really appreciate everything you've done for me.

Abstract

Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD) is an inflammatory lung disease that is characterized by a slowly progressive and irreversible deterioration in lung function due to chronic bronchitis or emphysema, resulting in an increased shortness of breath. It is the 12th most prevalent disease world wide and cigarette smoking is the main risk factor for developing the disease - over 90% of patients are cigarette smokers. Exacerbations of COPD can occur due to infection of the lungs with bacteria.

Neutrophils are the most abundant cells of the immune system, constituting the primary line of defence against bacterial infection. A process called the respiratory burst generates reactive oxygen species (ROS) which are used along with proteases to kill bacteria. These products are toxic in high concentrations and may cause damage to surrounding lung tissue when released. Infected lungs have an increased number of neutrophils, which have been recruited into the lungs to kill the bacteria. Despite this, large numbers of bacteria are still present, and increased damage to the lungs is evident. Therefore, the neutrophils may not be working efficiently to kill the bacteria in the COPD lung.

A common bacterium found in the lungs of patients with COPD is *Haemophilus influenzae*. Previous research has shown that *H. influenzae* is not killed by neutrophils. The neutrophils engulf the bacteria, but eventually die by necrosis allowing toxic ROS and proteases to be released into the surrounding tissue, resulting in further damage to the lung. The engulfed *H. influenzae* are released at the same time causing more neutrophils to be recruited to the site of infection. The increased number of neutrophils may therefore be responsible for the tissue damage that can be observed. This may explain the paradox in COPD: large numbers of *H. influenzae*, large numbers of nonfunctional neutrophils and high levels of tissue damage. Cultured *H. influenzae* secretes a factor(s) that mimics the effect of intact bacteria and induces neutrophil necrosis.

The aims of this project were to identify the necrotic factor(s) released by *H. influenzae*, to elucidate the mechanism by which necrosis is induced and to determine if these processes occur in the COPD lung. I have shown that *H. influenzae* releases at least 2 factors that induce neutrophil necrosis. The use of intracellular signalling inhibitors showed that the factors worked through the protein kinase C and p38-MAPK pathways to induce neutrophil necrosis. Further research indicated that the necrotic factors work by binding to the Toll-like receptors TLR2 and TLR4 and at least one of factors released by *H. influenzae* may be a bacterial lipoprotein. Analysis of neutrophils isolated from the sputum of COPD patients with *H. influenzae* infection have indicated that the results observed *in vitro* also occur *in vivo* inside the COPD lung.

Identification of the necrotic factors and further elucidation of the mechanism by which necrosis is induced may be beneficial in finding a therapeutic target for the treatment of *H. influenzae* exacerbations of COPD.

Abbreviations

AP-1	Transcription Factor Activator Protein-1
ATP	Adenosine Triphosphate
BAL	Bronchoalveolar Lavage
Bcl	B-Cell Lymphocytic-Leukaemia Proto-Oncogene
BH Domain	Bcl-2 Homology Domain
BPI	Bacterial/Permeability-Inducing Protein
CAM	Cell Adhesion Molecule
СВ	Cytochalasin B
CBF	Ciliary Beat Frequency
CD16	FcyRIIIb Receptor
CGD	Chronic Granulomatous Disease
CKRA	Chemokine Receptor Agonist
CL	Chemiluminescence
CpG ODN	Unmethylated CpG dinucleotide
COPD	Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease
CR1	Complement Receptor 1
CR3	Complement Receptor 3
CSF	Colony-Stimulating Factor
DISC	Death-Inducing Signalling Complex
DMF	Dimethylformamide
DMSO	Dimethyl Sulphoxide

ECL	Enhanced Chemiluminescence
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetra-acetate
EGF	Epidermal Growth Factor
ELR	Glutamate-Leucine-Arginine Motif
EM	Electron Microscopy
ERK	Extracellular Signal Regulated Kinase
ESL-1	E-selectin Ligand-1
FAD	Flavin Adenine Dinucleotide
FADD	Fas-Activated Death Domain
FCS	Foetal Calf Serum
FEV ₁	Forced Expiratory Volume in 1 s
FITC	Fluorescein Isothiocyanate
fMLP	N-Formylmethionyl-Leucyl-Phenylalanine (N-formyl Met-Leu-Phe)
FVC	FEV ₁ /Forced Vital Capacity Ratio
G-CSF	Granulocyte Colony-Stimulating Factor
GDI	GDP-Dissociation Inhibitor factor
GDP	Guanosine Diphosphate
GM-CSF	Granulocyte-Macrophage Colony-Stimulating Factor
GRO	Growth-Related Oncogene
GTP	Guanosine Triphosphate
H. influenzae	Haemophilus influenzae
H_2O_2	Hydrogen Peroxide
HBSS	Hank's Balanced Salt Solution

HEPES	N-2-Hydroxyethylpiperazine-N'-2-Ethanesulphonic Acid
HMP	Hexose Monophosphate
HOCI	Hypochlorous Acid
HRP	Horseradish Peroxidase
IFN-γ	Interferon-y
IgA	Immunoglobulin A
IgG	Immunoglobulin G
IL	Interleukin
I-Latex	IgG-Opsonised Latex
IP-10	Interferon-y-Inducible Protein
IRAK	Interleukin-1 Receptor Associated Kinase
ITAM	Immunoreceptor Tyrosine-based Activation Motif
JAM	Junctional Adhesion Molecule
JNK	c-Jun NH2-terminal Kinases
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
MALP-2	Macrophage-activating Lipopeptide 2
MAPK	Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase
MCL-1	Myeloid Cell Leukemia 1
МСР	Monocyte Chemotactic Protein
M-CSF	Macrophage Colony-Stimulating Factor
MEK	MAP Kinase Kinase
MIG	Monokine Induced by IFN- γ
MIP	Macrophage Inflammatory Protein

MPO	Myeloperoxidase
NADPH	Nicotinamide Adenine Dinucleotide Phosphate
NAP-2	Neutrophil-Activating Peptide-2
NF-ĸB	Nuclear Factor-kappa B
O ₂ -	Superoxide Anion
p38 MAPK	p38 MAP Kinase
PAF	Platelet Activating Factor
РАК	p21 Activated Kinase
PAMP	Pathogen-Associated Molecular Pattern
РВМС	Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cell
PBS	Phosphate-Buffered Saline
PDGF	Platelet-Derived Growth Factor
PECAM-1	Platelet Endothelial Cell Adhesion Molecule-1
Phox	Phagocytic Oxidase
PI	Propidium Iodide
РІЗК	Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase
РКА	Protein Kinase A
РКС	Protein Kinase C
PMA	Phorbol Myristate Acetate
PMN	Polymorphonuclear Leukocyte
Poly(I:C)	Polyinosinic:Polycytidylic Acid
Poly (U)	Polyuridylic Acid
PSGL-1	P-selectin Glycoprotein Ligand-1

PX	Phox-homology Domain
RA	Rheumatoid Arthritis
RANTES	Regulated on Activation, Normal T-cell Expressed and Secreted
ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species
RPMI	Roswell Park Memorial Institute 1640
S. aureus	Staphylococcus aureus
SDS-PAGE	Sodium Dodecyl Sulphate – Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis
SH3	Src-homology 3 Domain
S-Latex	Serum-Opsonised Latex
SOD	Superoxide Dismutase
TLR	Toll-Like Receptor
TMB	Tetramethylbenzidine
TNF-α	Tumour Necrosis Factor-α
TNFR1	Tumour Necrosis Factor Receptor
TPR	Tetratricopeptide Repeat
U-Latex	Unopsonised Latex

Table of Contents

i.	Cover Page
----	------------

- Declaration ii.
- iii. Publications
- Acknowledgements iv.
- Abstract
- v. Abstract vi. Abbreviations

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1	Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease	1
1.2	Neutrophils	4
	1.2.1 Adhesion and Diapedisis	6
	1.2.2 Phagocytosis	8
	1.2.3 Granule Proteins	10
	1.2.4 The Respiratory Burst	13
	1.2.5 Neutrophils and Cytokines	18
1.3	Neutrophil Receptors	20
	1.3.1 Fcy Receptors	21
	1.3.2 Complement Receptors	23
	1.3.3 Toll-like Recpetors	24
1.4	Neutrophil Apoptosis	30
	1.4.1 Apoptotic Neutrophil Properties	31
	1.4.2 Molecular Control of Apoptosis	33
	1.4.3 Neutrophil Necrosis	37
	1.4.4 Neutrophil Netosis	38
	1.4.5 Neutrophil Survival and Bacterial Infections	39
1.5	Neutrophil Involvement in Pathogenesis of COPD	39
1.6	Bacterial Infection in COPD	42
1.7.	Haemophilus influenzae	46
1.8	H. influenzae and Neutrophil Interactions in COPD	48

Aims of Project

Chapter 2: Materials and Methods

2.1	Materials	54
2.2	Neutrophil Isolation and Culture	55
	2.2.1 Neutrophil Priming 2.2.2 Inhibitors	55 56
2.3	Cell Culture	56
2.4	Bacterial Culture 2.4.1 Haemophilus influenzae 2.4.2 H. influenzae Culture Filtrate 2.4.3 Staphylcoccus aureus 2.4.4 Bacterial Opsonisation 2.4.5 Size Fractionation of H. influenzae Culture Filtrate	58 58 59 60 60
2.5	Isolation of Neutrophils from Sputum	61
2.6	ROS Production by Luminol Amplified Chemiluminescence	62
2.7	Bacterial Killing	62
2.8	Flow Cytometry	63
2.9	Western Blotting	64
2.10	Confocal Microscopy	66
2.11	Transmission Electron Microscopy	67
2.12	Statistical Analysis	67

Chapter 3: Effects of *H. influenzae* and *H. influenzae* Culture Filtrate on Neutrophil Viability

Intro	duction	68
Resu	lts	
3.1	Neutrophil Killing of <i>H. influenzae</i>	71
3.2	Effect of Increasing Ratios of <i>H. influenzae</i> on Neutrophil Viability	74
3.3	Effects of Different <i>H. influenzae</i> Clinical Isolates on Neutrophil Viability	79

3.4	Granule Enzyme Release by Neutrophils Incubated with H. influenzae	85
	and S. aureus	
3.5	H. influenzae Culture Filtrate Growth	88
3.6	ROS Production by Neutrophils Treated with H. influenzae Culture	91
	Filtrate	
3.7	Effects of <i>H. influenzae</i> Culture Filtrate on Neutrophil Viability	94
3.8	Granule Enzyme Release by Neutrophils Incubated with H. influenzae	97
	Culture Filtrate	
3.9	Size Fractionation of <i>H. influenzae</i> Culture Filtrate	100
3.10	Cell Specificity of H. influenzae Culture Filtrate	105
Discu	ssion	108

Chapter 4: The Effects of *H. influenzae* Culture Filtrate on Cellular Signalling Pathways

Intro	duction	114
Resu	lts	
4.1	Effects of Cell Signalling Inhibitors on Neutrophil Viability	116
4.2	Effects of Signalling Inhibitors on Neutrophils Treated with <i>H. influenzae</i> Culture Filtrate	124
4.3	Effects of Signalling Inhibitors on Neutrophils Treated with <i>H. influenzae</i> < 5 kDa Fraction	134
4.4	Effects of Signalling Inhibitors on a Cell Line Sensitive to <i>H. influenzae</i> Culture Filtrate	143
4.5	Phosphorylation of Signalling Proteins by <i>H. influenzae</i> < 5 kDa Fraction	147
4.6	Phosphorylation of p38 MAPK in Neutrophils Treated with SB202190	154
4.7	Tyrosine Phosphorylation of Proteins in Neutrophils Stimulated with < 5 kDa Fraction	156
Discu	ussion	158

Chapter 5: Does H. influenzae Induce Necrosis Through Toll-like Receptors?

Introdu	ction	161
Results 5.1	Effects of <i>H. influenzae</i> Culture Filtrate and < 5 kDa Fraction on IL-8 Production in HEK Cells Transfected with CD14,	163

CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4

5.2	Effects of <i>H. influenzae</i> Culture Filtrate on the Viability of HEK	168
	Cells Transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4	
5.3	Effects of Cell Signalling Inhibitors on the Viability of HEK Cells	173
	Transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4	
5.4	Effects of Cell Signalling Inhibitors on the Viability of HEK Cells	182
	Transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4 after Stimulation	
	with <i>H. influenzae</i> Culture Filtrate	
5.5	The Effects of TLR Ligands on Neutrophil Viability	200
5.6	Effects of Signalling Inhibitors on Neutrophils Treated with MALP-2 and FSL	205
5.7	Expression of TLR2 and TLR4 in Cell Lines Sensitive and	219
	Resistant to H. influenzae Culture Filtrate	
Discu	Discussion	

Chapter 6: Does H. influenzae Induce Necrosis in vivo?

Introduction		229
Resu	lts	
6.1	Morphological Analysis by Cytospin of Neutrophils Isolated from Patient Blood and Sputum Samples	231
6.2	Electronmicroscopy Analysis of Neutrophils Isolated from Patient Sputum Samples	237
6.3	ROS Production by Neutrophils Isolated from Patient Blood and Sputum Samples	243
6.4	Analysis of Protein Levels in Neutrophils Isolated from Patient Blood and Sputum	249
6.5	Analysis of the Presence of MPO in Cell Free Sputum	257
6.6	Effects of Cell Free Sputum on Mcl-1 Levels in Healthy Neutrophils	259
6.7	Confocal Analysis of Neutrophils Isolated from Patient Blood and Sputum	262
Disc	Discussion	
Gene	eral Discussion	270

Bibliography

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease

Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD) is the 12^{th} most prevalent disease worldwide and is expected to rise to the 5th leading cause of death by 2012 (1, 2). COPD is an inflammatory lung disease that is defined by chronic irreversible airflow limitation associated with an abnormal inflammatory response of the lungs to noxious gases and particles (3, 4). The disease is characterized by a slowly progressive and irreversible deterioration in lung function due to chronic bronchitis and emphysema (5, 6). COPD patients show destruction of the lung parenchyma and inflammation of the peripheral and central airways (4, 7). The obstruction of small airways, chronic cough and sputum production are related to chronic bronchitis and the enlargement of airspaces and destruction of the lung parenchyma is a result of emphysema (8-10). Figure 1.1 shows the appearance of a COPD lung compared to a healthy lung. Patients have a combination of these two conditions but the proportions differ between individuals (8).

Symptoms of COPD typically begin when the patient is 35-45 years of age, starting with breathlessness when exercising (11). This then progresses to breathlessness at rest, a persistent cough and an increase in purulent sputum production. Patients with severe COPD may develop cyanosis, a bluish colour in the lips and fingers, resulting from a lack of oxygen (4, 8, 12). There is no single definitive test for COPD and so diagnosis

is usually suggested by symptoms and patient history. Spirometric measurements of the ratio of Forced Expiratory Volume over 1 second to Forced Vital Capacity (FEV₁:FVC) are used to help with diagnosis and to determine the progression of the disease. FEV₁ levels of < 50 % indicate a decreased risk of survival; patients with very severe COPD can have FEV₁ values of approx 30 % (*3*, *4*, *13*).



Figure 1.1: The morphological appearance of a healthy lung compared to the lung of a COPD patient. The COPD lung is smaller in size and has a blackened appearance resulting from tissue damage and inflammation. (www.swen.uwaterloo.ca/~as3/images/lung.gif)

The main risk factors for developing COPD are tobacco smoke (over 90 % patients are cigarette smokers) (14), environmental exposure to air pollutants and occupational dust/chemicals e.g. from mining or construction industries (15). The development of the disease is usually due to complex interactions of these main risk factors (2, 16, 17). There is also a genetic link to COPD with a mutation leading to a deficiency in α_1 -antitryspin (18, 19). This protease inhibitor normally protects the lungs from damage via neutrophil proteases e.g. elastase (20). Therefore, a mutation to this gene will increase the capacity of proteases to inflict tissue damage. Historically, there has been a higher COPD mortality rate in men, due to their increased exposure to occupational risks and a higher rate of smoking (21). However, during the 1990's the prevalence of COPD in men plateaued and a large increase in COPD in women was observed. This has been thought to be due to an increase in the number of women smoking tobacco (1).

There is a greater need to develop new treatments for COPD as there are no drugs available that halt the progression of the disease. This has been largely due to the lack of understanding of the molecular pathogenesis of COPD (22). The main form of management of COPD is smoking cessation and patients are offered a number of options to enable them to achieve this e.g. nicotine patches (16, 23). As well as smoking cessation, a number of different types of therapies are used. The initial form of treatment of COPD is with short-acting bronchodilators e.g. salbutamol. These are used in the early stages of COPD and offer quick relief to symptoms such as dyspnea, wheezing and coughing (24). Long-acting bronchodilators e.g. tiotropium bromide are used as the disease progresses, to manage moderate to severe COPD. Patients are

usually given a combination of inhaled anticholinergics and $\beta 2$ adrenoceptor agonists as these drugs are thought to have an additive effect in the treatment of the disease (25, 26). The use of inhaled corticosteroids as a therapy is controversial since they do not prevent the progression of the disease as initially thought, and side effects are common with high doses. However, patients are usually given a short course of systemic corticosteroids during exacerbations of the disease (27-29). When patients have severe COPD and chronic hypoxia, long term oxygen therapy is also considered in their treatment (30, 31).

A number of inflammatory cells have been implicated in the pathogenesis of COPD e.g. monocytes and T-lymphocytes (32, 33). The cell type of particular interest in this disease is the neutrophil. Sputum and bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid from COPD patients have an increased number of neutrophils present compared to healthy controls (9, 34). Bronchial biopsies have also shown an increase in the number of neutrophils present in the lungs of patients with severe COPD, correlating with inflammation, indicating that neutrophils are important in the pathogenesis of COPD (35-37).

1.2 Neutrophils

Neutrophilic polymorphonuclear leukocytes (neutrophils) are the most abundant cells of the immune system, comprising approximately 45-60 % of white blood cells and are found at concentrations of $3-5 \times 10^6$ cells per ml of blood. Mature neutrophils are

approximately 7 µm in diameter, have a multilobed nucleus and a cytoplasm with a dense granular appearance (38). Neutrophils are the predominate infiltrating cell type in acute inflammation and act as the body's primary line of defence against invading pathogens: the number of blood neutrophils dramatically increases upon infection (39). Neutrophils are now recognised as an important part of both the innate and adaptive immune system. They develop from blast cells in the bone marrow over a period of 15 days after which they are released into the circulation (38, 40). Neutrophils contain many toxic products which can cause damage to tissues if the neutrophil is inappropriately activated, resulting in inflammation. Neutrophils thus have a short halflife of between 6-18 h and constitutively undergo apoptosis to allow their safe removal from the bloodstream by macrophages or fibroblasts (41). Neutrophils may also die by necrosis, releasing their toxic contents into the surrounding environment. The necrotic cells may be engulfed by macrophages which enhances the inflammatory response. Due to their short half-life, at least 5 x 10^{10} neutrophils must be released from the bone marrow each day, in order to protect the body against infections (41, 42). This process be impossible for immunosuppressed patients e.g. patients undergoing can chemotherapy, who are then unable to fight infections (38).

Neutrophils are rescued from constitutive apoptosis by the recruitment of the cells into tissues. This prolonged survival enables the neutrophil to carry out its functions in order to fight the infection (41). These functions are the phagocytosis and killing of pathogens and the recruitment of more neutrophils to the site of infection (43). This extended life-span of the cells, though beneficial in infections, can lead to persistent

inflammation and tissue damage as the neutrophils have a greater capacity to secrete cytotoxic molecules such as reactive oxygen species (ROS) and proteases (41).

Neutrophils in the bloodstream are in a non-activated state to prevent host tissue damage but can be primed by a number of chemical stimuli such as cytokines e.g. GM-CSF and TNF α and by the attachment of microorganisms to plasma membrane receptors (44, 45). Priming of neutrophils increases their ability to produce a response to factors such as pathogens. A number of events take place in a primed neutrophil including polarization and change in the cellular shape, change in levels of activity of receptors expressed on the plasma membrane and the increase in ROS production (46).

1.2.1 Adhesion and Diapedesis

Neutrophils present in the circulation are in a non-activated state. They are able to "roll" along the surface of endothelial cells mediated by the expression of selectins. Selectins are type 1 membrane glycoproteins with a NH_2 -terminal C-type lectin domain and an EGF-like domain. L-selectin, present on the surface of neutrophils, allows interactions with endothelial cells and other neutrophils via the P-selectin glycoprotein ligand, PSGL-1 (47, 48). These interactions allow neutrophils to respond to the presence of chemoattractants, such as IL-8 and fMLP, which are released from the site of infection and activate the circulating neutrophils (39, 49).

Activation of neutrophils results in shedding of L-selectin which, in turn, enables neutrophils to adhere to the endothelial cells (50). This adhesion is mediated by the β_2 integrin family which consist of a variable α -subunit and a common β -subunit. The α -subunit can be either CD11a, -b or -c and the β -subunit is CD18, the two main β_2 integrins in neutrophils being CD11a/CD18 and CD11b/CD18 (51, 52). Activation of the neutrophil results in an increased affinity of the β_2 integrins to bind to their ligands, enabling the neutrophils to adhere to the endothelial cells (39).

After adhesion, neutrophils migrate between the endothelial cells by a process called diapedesis. During diapedesis, platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 (PECAM-1), present on the neutrophil surface and on endothelial cells, allows neutrophil extravasation by the formation of PECAM-1/PECAM-1 interactions (*38, 53*).

Chemoattractants are generated at the site of infection by pathogens or by endothelial and other white blood cells e.g. IL-8, leukotriene B₄. IL-8 in particular is a major neutrophil chemoattractant (54). Once the neutrophils have been recruited into the tissues they are able to migrate towards the site of infection by their ability to move along a concentration gradient of chemoattractants - a process called chemotaxis (55, 56). Once at the site of infection, neutrophils bind the chemoattractants via specific GTP-binding protein (G-protein) coupled receptors and a cascade of events occurs inside the neutrophils leading to activation. This enables the neutrophil to phagocytose and kill the bacteria (39).

1.2.2 Phagocytosis

Neutrophils migrate towards the site of infection by chemotaxis. Once at this site bacteria are recognised by receptors on the plasma membrane of the neutrophils (38, 39). Bacteria are likely to be opsonised by serum proteins e.g. antibodies such as IgG, enhancing the ability of the neutrophil to recognise the pathogen. There are three different types of receptor classes involved in phagocytosis - Fcy receptors, the Complement receptors and the Toll-like receptors; these will be discussed in more detail in 1.3 Receptors (57, 58). Once the bacteria have been recognised, the plasma membrane of the neutrophil forms pseudopodia which begin to surround the bacterium, which eventually becomes enclosed within a phagocytic vesicle. This phagocytic vesicle is initially very small and excludes extracellular fluid so that a new optimum environment can be formed within it (see figure 1.2) (39, 49, 59, 60). A phagolysosome (also referred to as a phagosome) forms, by the fusion of the cytoplasmic granules with the vesicle, into which the contents of the granules are quickly released. This process is called degranulation (61). There are 4 different types of granules which contain a mixture of enzymes, proteases and other proteins. These granule contents are important in enabling the neutrophil to kill the bacteria and will be described in more detail in 1.2.3 Granule Proteins (62).



Figure 1.2: Electronmicrograph of a neutrophil phagocytosing and killing *Staphylococcus aureus*. Pseudopodia forming around the bacterium can be observed along with the presence of the cytoplasmic granules. The granules fuse with the vacoule enabling the subsequent death of the pathogen (25).

After degranulation, ROS are generated by a process called the respiratory burst (nonmitochondrial O_2 consumption). These ROS are toxic to the bacteria when produced in high concentrations and, along with the change in pH of the phagolysome, play an important part in killing bacteria. This will be discussed in detail in *1.2.4 The Respiratory Burst* (59, 63). Some neutrophil products will activate an inflammatory response enabling more neutrophils to migrate towards the area of infection. If the infection is not cleared, other white blood cells, macrophages and lymphocytes, will be recruited to fight the infection enhancing the inflammatory response (64).

When a pathogen is too large to be fully enclosed within the phagocytic vesicle the neutrophil releases its toxic products directly onto the pathogen without phagocytosis occurring. This process is called frustrated phagocytosis (65). There is also some evidence to suggest that neutrophils may be able to take up and deliver antibiotics to the site of infection. These agents may then be released in an active form at the site of infection, and can help to kill the bacteria (38, 66).

1.2.3 Granule Proteins

The fusion of cytoplasmic granules with the phagocytic vesicle results in the release of granule contents into the vesicle. There are 2 main types of cytoplasmic granules involved in pathogen killing: the peroxidase-positive and peroxidase-negative granules which contain a mixture of proteases, enzymes and other proteins (*62, 67*). The first granules to develop at the promyelocyte stage are the azurophilic granules. These are the peroxidase-positive granules and contain proteins required for bacterial killing and digestion; serine proteases, antibiotic proteins and myeloperoxidase (MPO), an enzyme of particular importance that will be discussed later in more detail (*68*). These granules

also contain defensins which target bacterial cell membranes, increasing their permeability (69).

The peroxidase negative granules are further classed into the specific, tertiary and secretory granules. The specific granules contain another enzyme of particular interest, lactoferrin, as well as proteins such as collagenase and cathelicidin (70). Tertiary granules are also present which contain gelatinase and the 4^{th} type of granules that exists are known as the secretory granules and contain a number of plasma proteins, such as albumin. Upon phagocytosis of the pathogen, degranulation occurs where the granule contents are quickly discharged into the phagosomes. This enables the proteases and other granule contents to work together to kill the pathogen (*62, 68*).

MPO is a myeloid cell specific enzyme present in the azurophilic granules. It is present in high concentrations in neutrophils, accounting for 1-5 % of the dry weight of the cell (71). The enzyme has an intense green colour that is responsible for the colour of pus. During MPO synthesis, an initial 80 kDa peptide is modified in the endoplasmic reticulum to produce the inactive apopro MPO form which is 90 kDa. Heme is inserted into this peptide to form pro MPO which is later cleaved to form the active MPO. Active MPO is a tetramer of 2 identical subunits, a large 59 kDa α subunit and a smaller 13.5 kDa β subunit, with a molecular mass of 150 kDa. It is a strongly basic peptide with an isoelectric point of > 10 (*69, 71-73*). During the respiratory burst, MPO can react with hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂), amplifying its toxic potential, to produce hypohalous acids. In physiological conditions, chloride is the most abundant halogen and so hypochlorous acid (HOCl) is the main product formed. HOCl is an extremely potent bactericidal agent and is very important in the destruction of bacteria (63). Generation of the hypohalous acids by MPO is via a 2 step process. Ferric MPO (MP³⁺) initially reacts with H₂O₂ to form compound I, a redox intermediate compound. Compound I is a powerful oxidant and oxidizes the halides (X) to produce the hypohalous acids (HOX) (61).

1.
$$MP^{3+} + H_2O_2 \longrightarrow Compound I + H_2O$$

As well as being important in host defence MPO plays a role in inflammation. If neutrophils lyse or die by necrosis, MPO will be released into the surrounding environment. Here, MPO will be able to react with H_2O_2 and superoxide (O_2^-) present to produce hypochlorous acid. Instead of killing bacteria, these ROS will cause tissue damage resulting in prolonged inflammation (69, 71).

Human deficiencies in MPO may occur and these can be either congenital or acquired. Genetic deficiencies are due to germline mutations that lead to detection and expression in the neutrophils and monocytes of family members. Acquired deficiencies may be a result of disease e.g. leukaemia, iron deficiency and severe infectious disease and are also common in pregnant women. These acquired deficiencies are usually transient, easily treated and are only present in some neutrophils (74-76).

Lactoferrin is another widely-studied granule enzyme. It is present in the specific granules and is an 80 kDa non-heme iron-binding glycoprotein generated by limited proteolysis of a larger protein. It has an antimicrobial amino terminal domain (lactoferricin) which is liberated by pepsin cleavage. Lactoferrin binds and sequesters iron and copper and has many antimicrobial properties including direct bacteriolysis and bacteriostasis (77, 78).

1.2.4 The Respiratory Burst

A process called the respiratory burst converts non-mitochondrial O_2 into ROS in order to aid in the killing of phagocytosed bacteria. The NADPH oxidase, present on the plasma membrane of the phagosome, converts O_2 into O_2^- using NADPH generated via the hexose monophosphate shunt, the activity of which increases upon phagocytosis (38, 61).

NADPH oxidase is an enzymatic complex comprising at least 6 components. In nonactivated neutrophils separate cytosolic and membrane components. $p40^{phox}$, $p47^{phox}$ and $p67^{phox}$ form a complex in the cytoplasm of the cell (phox: phagocytic oxidase) (79). The components, $p22^{phox}$ and $gp91^{phox}$, form a heterodimeric flavohaemoprotein in the plasma membrane and the membranes of the secretory, tertiary and specific granules. This complex is the catalytic core of the oxidase, termed cytochrome b_{558} . The assembly of NADPH oxidase also requires the presence of 2 low molecular weight guanine nucleotide-binding proteins, cytosolic Rac2 and the membrane protein Rap1A (80-82).

Upon activation of the neutrophil, $p47^{phox}$ is phosphorylated by protein kinase C (PKC) and associates with $p67^{phox}$, causing a conformational change that enables it to travel to the plasma membrane and associate with cytochrome b_{558} to form the active oxidase (83). Active NADPH oxidase is able to transfer electrons from cytoplasmic NADPH to molecular O₂ generating O₂⁻. It has been shown that $p40^{phox}$ is not essential for *in vitro* function of NADPH oxidase and it is therefore thought, that this component may have a regulatory function (81, 82).

NADPH + $2O_2$ \longrightarrow $2O_2^-$ + NADP⁺ + H⁺

 O_2^- produced in this reaction is a mild oxidant that is able to inactivate bacterial iron/sulphur proteins but has limited membrane permeability (84). O_2^- rapidly dismutates, either spontaneously or via superoxide dismutase, to form H₂O₂. The hydroxyl free radical (OH) is formed as a by product of this reaction and is the most reactive oxidative species known. It has a short range of action but causes DNA modification, enzyme inactivation and lipid peroxidation. However, due to its high reactivity it is extremely unstable. H₂O₂ is a membrane permeable oxidising agent and

is highly microbicidal at high concentrations. It reacts with haem proteins and peroxidases to produce reactive free radicals that may cause lipid peroxidation. The granule protein MPO is able to catalyse the conversion of H_2O_2 into HOCl, another microbicidal agent. The oxidants produced via the respiratory burst are shown in figure 1.3 (61, 63, 85).

$$H_2O_2 + Cl^- + H^+ \longrightarrow HOCl + H_2O$$

HOCl is a strong, non-radical oxidant, able to kill pathogens directly by interacting with iron/sulphur proteins, membrane transport proteins and DNA synthesis. HOCl is able to react further and produce chloramines. These are also directly microbicidal oxidants but are less reactive than HOCl and so are longer lived. The toxicity of these chloramines varies depending upon the precise type of molecule formed (61, 63).

$$HOC1 + R-NH_2 \longrightarrow R-NHC1 + H_2O$$

The pH of the phagolysosome rises from 6 up to 7.8 - 8 after phagocytosis due to NADPH oxidase activity, despite the acidic contents of the cytoplasmic granules. This rise in pH is mainly due to the entry of K⁺ ions into the vacuole. ROS production is electrogenic and causes a negative charge inside the vacuole. Therefore, K⁺ ions are pumped into the vacuole, via Ca²⁺ activated K⁺ channels, to balance out the negative charge. The azurophilic granule proteins are highly cationic proteins and are strongly bound to highly-negatively charged proteoglycans e.g. heparin and chondroitin, making

them inactive. These proteins are activated by the increase in pH of the vacuole due to the influx of K^+ ions. These activated proteases are then able to kill the bacterium inside the vacuole (63, 86).



Figure 1.3: The Respiratory Burst. NADPH oxidase catalyses the conversion of O_2 into O_2^- which then rapidly dismutates into H_2O_2 which is converted into HOCl via MPO. All the ROS produced in this way play an important role in killing microorganisms that invade the body. However, in inflammatory diseases they MAY also contribute to tissue damage. Evidence for the generation of OH by phagocytosing neutrophils is not conclusive.

Neutrophils generate large quantities of ROS, some of which can have half lives of up to 18 h (63). If neutrophils lyse or die by necrosis their contents will be released into the surrounding area, resulting in tissue damage and inflammation. In particular, HOCl is a potent ROS which oxidises molecules such as amino acids, nucleotides and

hemoproteins. It also causes damage to host tissue due to its ability to inactivate α -1 antiproteinase, a major serine proteinase inhibitor, and by activating pro-collagenase and pro-gelatinase (87). This will enable the activation of the granule proteins resulting in tissue damage (63). The release of granule enzymes, in particular MPO, will increase the amount of HOC1 present in the tissue causing further damage. Some anti-inflammatory medicines are able to prevent this damage e.g. indomethacin stops the production of HOC1 by inhibiting the chlorinating activity of MPO (69).

The importance of NADPH oxidase in fighting infection was confirmed in patients with Chronic Granulomatous Disease (CGD) (88). This disease is a genetic defect and the most common form results from an X-linked mutation. A mutation can occur in any of the 4 phox subunit genes resulting in a defect in NADPH oxidase (89). CGD patients are able to phagocytose bacteria but are unable to produce a respiratory burst response to generate the ROS required for bacterial killing. Patients have recurrent, life-threatening bacterial and fungal infections. However, CGD patients are able to kill some bacteria which can produce their own H₂O₂ supply e.g. *Pneumococci*. The H₂O₂ generated by the bacteria may be converted to HOCl by the neutrophils MPO resulting in the production of ROS and the optimum environment required for bacterial killing inside the vacuole (63, 81, 90).

1.2.5 Neutrophils and Cytokines

Cytokines are small proteins/peptides that act as extracellular signalling molecules. They are usually small, water soluble proteins between 8-30 kDa in size and play important roles in the innate and adaptive immune responses (*38*). Monocytes produce large quantities of cytokines in comparison to neutrophils. However, the vast numbers of neutrophils attracted to sites of infection results in significant levels of cytokines being released by neutrophils in the acute inflammatory response (*91*). There are a number of different types of cytokines generated by neutrophils; pro-inflammatory cytokines e.g. TNF α , IL-12, anti-inflammatory cytokines e.g. IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra), chemokines e.g. IL-8 and other molecules such as growth factors e.g. Granulocyte-Macrophage Colony-Stimulating Factor (GM-CSF) (*92-94*).

Neutrophils are both responsive to, and a source of, a number of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines, and in this way are able to auto-regulate the inflammatory pathway. As well as being activators and attractants of neutrophils, many cytokines are also targets for neutrophil proteases, providing a further mechanism of regulation of the response (92). The production of cytokines is usually triggered by stimulating agents such as other cytokines and bacterial endotoxins e.g. LPS. Cytokines largely act via G-protein coupled receptors to prime neutrophils and amplify a number of functions e.g. adherence to endothelial cells and ROS production (92, 95).

Chemokines are chemotactic cytokines, that specifically recruit cells to the site of inflammation. There are more than 40 different human cytokines, indicating their importance in controlling the immune response. They are 8-14 kDa in size and have between 20-70 % homology (96). Chemokines are classified into 2 groups, C-X-C or C-C, depending on the position of the first two cysteine residues of the molecule. The C-X-C group itself is then sub-divided into two classes depending on the presence of a glutamate-leucine-arginine (ELR) motif before the cysteine residues. The presence of an ELR motif usually indicates that the molecule is chemotactic for neutrophils (96-98). IL-8 is a member of this group and is of particular importance due to its role in the pathology of COPD (99, 100).

IL-8 is a chemokine expressed in response to factors such as IL-15, LPS, PMA and TNF α (*101*). It is secreted by T-lymphocytes, epithelial cells, keratinocytes, fibroblasts, endothelial cells and neutrophils, and so is an abundantly secreted cytokine. The primary cellular target of IL-8 is the neutrophil which has two IL-8 receptors; CXCR1 and CXCR2 (*55, 99, 100, 102*). IL-8 production at the site of infection initiates the migration of neutrophils along a chemotactic gradient. Once at the site of infection, recruited neutrophils will release further IL-8 promoting further neutrophil recruitment. Neutrophils undergoing phagocytosis also have the ability to synthesize and release large amounts of IL-8 (*103*).

IL-8 is of particular importance in COPD due to its interactions with nicotine and certain air pollutants (100). Nicotine, inhaled by smokers in cigarette smoke, is

chemotactic for neutrophils and so will stimulate the migration of neutrophils towards the lungs. Nicotine also stimulates neutrophils to release IL-8 (*36*, *104*). Therefore, neutrophils recruited to the lungs by nicotine will then be stimulated to release IL-8, promoting the migration of more neutrophils to the lungs (*104*). Nicotine also induces the production of ROS in the cells, which could exacerbate tissue damage in COPD (*105*). The release of these ROS into the lungs will cause oxidative stress, again resulting in IL-8 release and the recruitment of more neutrophils to the lungs. The plasma levels of IL-8 in smokers was measured to be significantly higher that in nonsmokers, further confirming its importance in this disease (*104*).

Air pollutant exposure also results in an influx of neutrophils into the lungs. One particular pollutant of interest is sodium sulphite (Na_2SO_3) which primes neutrophils and directly induces ROS production by the activation of NADPH oxidase via PKC activation. This mechanism could also result in neutrophil-derived ROS-mediated tissue damage. Na_2SO_3 has also been shown to induce the release of IL-8, therefore continuing the vicious cycle (*106*).

1.3 Neutrophil Receptors

There are 3 main types of receptors present on the surface of neutrophils that are involved in killing pathogens. These are the Fcy receptors, the Complement receptors

and Toll-Like receptors. When activated, these receptors initiate a variety of neutrophil functions that lead to phagocytosis and killing of bacteria (*38*).

1.3.1 Fcy Receptors

The Fc γ receptors play a key role in host defence by providing a link between the humoral immune system and cell mediated effector systems. They are expressed on granulocytes, monocytes, macrophages and natural killer cells, and are able to bind pathogens opsonised with IgG to facilitate the uptake of immune complexes (*107*). IgG molecules are the most predominant type of immunoglobulin found in the blood, and are also present in the lymph, cerebrospinal and peritoneal fluids. They have 2 parts to their structure: two fragment antigen binding (Fab) domains and a fragment crystallisable (Fc) domain. The Fab fragments bind antigens present on the surface of pathogens and are different in antibodies secreted by different B cell clones, whereas the Fc regions are homologous in structure and it is this region that is recognised and bound by the Fc γ receptors. Fc γ receptors are divided into 3 classes; Fc γ RI, Fc γ RII and Fc γ RIII, which differ in their affinity for IgG or IgG-containing immune complexes. These 3 subclasses also have multiple isoforms (*108, 109*).

FcγRI (CD64) has 3 immunoglobulin-like domains in the extracellular ligand binding domain which may account for its high affinity for binding monomeric IgG. It is a heavily glycosylated protein of 72 kDa, is anchored into the plasma membrane receptor

by a single transmembrane domain and is present in three different isoforms; $Fc\gamma RIa$, $Fc\gamma RIb$ and $Fc\gamma RIc$. $Fc\gamma RI$ is a characteristic marker of mononuclear phagocytes but is also expressed on activated neutrophils (*108*).

Fc γ RII (CD32) is a 40 kDa integral membrane glycoprotein which initiates a signalling cascade inside the cell. It is expressed on granulocytes, macrophages, monocytes and platelets and has a lower affinity for binding monomeric IgG than Fc γ RI due to the presence of only two immunoglobulin-like domains in the extracellular ligand binding domain. This receptor binds IgG aggregates and immune complexes and is again present in three different isoforms; a, b and c, which are differentially expressed in immune cells. Fc γ RIIa and Fc γ RIIc are expressed in monocytes, macrophages and neutrophils, where they are involved in phagocytosis, whereas Fc γ RIIb receptors are expressed in monocytes, macrophages and lymphocytes but not in neutrophils, NK cells or T cells (*108-110*).

Fc γ RIII (CD16) is a heavily glycosylated receptor between 50-70 kDa. It is present on the surface of neutrophils, eosinophils, macrophages and natural killer cells. This receptor binds complexed IgG molecules, has a very low affinity for monomeric IgG and is present in two isoforms; a and b. Fc γ RIIIb is the isoform constitutively expressed on the surface of neutrophils, and approximately 100,000-200,000 receptors are present, as a phosphoinositol linked receptor (GPI) which is easily cleaved enabling its removal from the cell surface (*108-110*).
During phagocytosis it is thought that FcyRIIa acts as a functional phagocytic receptor and FcyRIIIb acts as a co-receptor. FcyRII receptors are cross-linked by IgG opsonised pathogens leading to the aggregation and recruitment of the FcyRIII receptors (*58*, *109*). This leads to the phosphorylation of cytoplasmic immunoreceptor tyrosine based activation motifs (ITAMS) and phospholipase C (PLC) resulting in the production of diacylglycerol (DAG), a known activator of PKC. Phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase (PI3K) and the mitogen activated protein kinases (MAPK) are also activated. As previously described PKC is required for activation of the NADPH oxidase by phosphorylation of the p47^{phox} subunit (*80*).

1.3.2 Complement Receptors

There are 20 plasma proteins present in the blood and other bodily fluids that comprise the complement system, which clears pathogens from the body. These proteins are usually present in an inactive form but can be cleaved to form activated proteins by two major pathways; the classical pathway and the alternative pathway. The classical pathway requires activation of the C1 complex, the first of nine major complement proteins, by antibody binding. After activation of the initial protein, each product is an enzyme that is able to catalyse the next step of the reaction resulting in a cascade of events (*111*, *112*). This cascade allows amplification of the response and stops nonspecific activation of the pathway. The alternative pathway does not require activation via antibodies, but instead is activated by bacterial endotoxin and zymosan (*38*). Neutrophils possess receptors for activated complement protein binding, with 100,000-300,000 receptors present on the neutrophil surface (*38*). These receptors are 42-48 kDa in size and activate a signalling cascade via interactions with G-proteins. The receptors required for phagocytosis are CR3 (CD11b/CD18) which acts as a functional phagocytic receptor and CR1 (CD35) which acts as a co-receptor (*111, 113*). CR1 and CR3 cross-linking is insufficient for phagocytosis and neutrophils first need to be activated by agents, such as PMA. Once activated these receptors initiate a number of responses inside the cell, such as adherence of neutrophils to endothelial cells, phagocytosis, degranulation and ROS production (*114*). These processes will enable the neutrophil to kill the pathogen, as previously described. The affinity of the receptors to bind to their ligands is increased upon priming (*115*).

1.3.3 Toll-like Receptors

Toll-like receptors play an important role in the recognition of microbial pathogens and the activation of the innate immune response. Toll is a type 1 transmembrane receptor first isolated and characterized in *Drosophila*. The extracellular domain contains leucine-rich repeats (LRR) whereas the cytoplasmic domain is 200 amino acids and has a large homology with the IL-receptors. It is commonly referred to as the Toll/IL-1R (TIR) domain (see figure 1.4). TLRs recognize conserved pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) rather than specific microbial structures, and binding of these PAMPs initiates a signal transduction cascade resulting in cellular activation. Toll

receptors are evolutionary-conserved and homologs are found in insects, plants and mammals. To date, ten TLRs have been identified in humans and these are essential for microbial recognition (*116-118*).



Figure 1.4: Toll-like receptors are transmembrane receptors that play an important role in microbial detection. They contain an extracellular leucine rich repeat domain and a cytoplasmic domain of 200 amino acids with a large homology to IL-receptors (figure adapted from *119*).

TLRs 1-10 are expressed in humans and bind a range of different PAMPs. TLR2 forms heterodimers with TLR1 and TLR6 to bind a variety of bacterial products. TLR2/TLR1 heterodimers bind triacylated bacterial lipoproteins and TLR2/TLR6 heterodimers bind diacylated bacterial lipoproteins as well as peptidoglycan components of Gram positive bacterial cell walls. TLR2 is also thought to be involved in LPS signalling by binding atypical types of LPS i.e. LPS with a cylindrical lipid A component as opposed to the more usual conical form of lipid A (*119-122*).

TLR4 is involved in the binding of LPS, an integral component of the outer membrane of gram negative bacteria and a potent activator of macrophages. CD14, a GPI anchored cell surface glycoprotein, binds the LPS binding protein (LBP) bound to the LPS molecule. As CD14 lacks a transmembrane domain, the TLR4 is required as a coreceptor, where it is able to trigger a MAPK cascade inside the cell. A molecule called MD-2 associates with this complex by binding the extracellular domain of TLR4 to enable LPS binding (*121, 123*). Stimulation of cells by LPS results in the release of a number of cytokines e.g. TNF α , IL-1,-6 and -10 resulting in a pro-inflammatory response. TLR4 also permits signalling in response to non-infective inflammatory stimuli e.g. heat shock protein 60 (HSP60) (*119, 120*).

TLR3 is involved in the binding of double stranded RNA (poly (I:C) is a TLR3 ligand) and is thought to be involved in viral recognition. Unlike the rest of the TLRs, TLR3 is not expressed in human neutrophils. TLR5 binds flagellin, a 55 kDa monomer obtained from bacterial flagella, which is a potent pro-inflammatory factor (*124*).

1117 and 11 RS both band single stranded viral RNA-and, like TLRS, are therefore availed in viral recognition 31.89 is involved in the detection of bacterial DNA.



Figure 1.5: Schematic diagram of TLRs and their ligands. PAMPs bind to TLRs initiating a signalling cascade inside the cell. This results in the expression of genes and production of a cellular response (figure adapted from *119*).

TLR7 and TLR8 both bind single stranded viral RNA and, like TLR3, are therefore involved in viral recognition. TLR9 is involved in the detection of bacterial DNA. Unlike TLR3, -7, -8 and -9 which are intra-cellular, TLR1, -2, -4, -5 and -6 are found on the surface on the cell membrane. In phagocytic cells e.g. neutrophils, there is evidence that these receptors are recruited to the phagosome upon ligand-driven activation. Activation of TLRs in neutrophils initiates neutrophil recruitment by upregulation of adhesion molecules or the release of cytokines resulting in activation of neutrophil functions such as phagocytosis (*119, 120, 125, 126*).

TLR signalling can occur via two different pathways; the MyD88-dependent pathway and the MyD88-independent pathway. During the MyD88-dependent pathway, the cytoplasmic adaptor molecule myeloid differentiation marker 88 (MyD88) associates with the TIR signalling domain on the TLR, recruiting an IL-1R associated kinase (IRAK-4). IRAK is activated by phosphorylation after which it is able to associate with TRAF6 leading to the activation of two distinct signalling pathways. These two signalling pathways result in the activation of c-jun-terminal kinase (JNK) via a MAPK pathway and the degradation of I- κ B resulting in the activation of NF- κ B (*120, 124, 126, 127*).

The MyD88-independent signalling pathway results in activation of the transcription factor IRF-3 which induces IFN- β enabling it to activate Stat-1. This results in the induction of several IFN inducible genes (120, 124, 126).

the of actuaphils by these two pethways results in the release of cytokines, the first of actual and the release of cytokines, the second seco



Figure 1.6: Schematic diagram of the TLR MyD88 dependent signalling pathway MyD88 associates with IRAK-4 which is then able to associate with TRAF-6 leading to the activation of the NF- κ B pathway and a MAPK pathway (figure adapted from 124).

Activation of neutrophils by these two pathways results in the release of cytokines, shedding of L-selectin, increase in phagocytosis and ROS production, degranulation and a number of other functions such as enabling the body pathogen killing (122).

1.4 Neutrophil Apoptosis

Apoptosis is a form of programmed cell death whereby cells "commit suicide". Circulating neutrophils have a half life of 6-18 h and constitutively undergo apoptosis enabling their safe removal from the bloodstream. Neutrophils that are recruited into tissues are rescued from constitutive apoptosis and this delayed apoptosis is essential for microbial killing. However, due to the potential toxicity of neutrophils and their increased capacity to release ROS and inflict tissue damage if inappropriately activated, delayed apoptosis is often associated with chronic inflammatory diseases. Phagocytosis of apoptotic neutrophils by macrophages and fibroblasts is associated with the release of anti-inflammatory mediators and regulation of the inflammatory response (*38, 41, 128*).

A number of factors can regulate neutrophil survival in either a pro- or anti-apoptotic way. Pro-inflammatory cytokines e.g. IL-1 β , IL-2, G-CSF and GM-CSF and some glucocorticoids can delay neutrophil apoptosis, whereas, anti-inflammatory cytokines e.g. IL-10 initiate apoptosis which in turn inhibits the inflammatory response (*92, 129, 130*). Hypoxia has also been shown to delay apoptosis in human neutrophils. Inflamed

tissues have low O_2 tensions and promote the survival of neutrophils that have migrated from the bloodstream. However, when ROS are released into the tissue the O_2 tension is increased and cells become apoptotic (41, 131). This shows an extremely fine balance in the regulation of neutrophil survival. Some antibiotics have been shown to have an anti-apoptotic effect on neutrophils increasing their survival (132). This could enable the neutrophil to transport the antibiotic to the site of infection to enable bacterial killing and will also increase the ability of the neutrophil to phagocytose and kill bacteria (132). Nicotine has also been shown to suppress neutrophil apoptosis leading to an increase in neutrophil survival. This is mediated via noncholinergic receptors present on the neutrophil surface and the effect is preserved in the presence of sputum from patients who are usually cigarette smokers (133). This effect may be important in COPD as an extended life span of the neutrophils will increase the cells ability to inflict tissue damage in the lungs of the patient.

1.4.1 Apoptotic Neutrophil Properties

Apoptotic neutrophils have a very distinct morphology as shown in figure 1.7. Instead of the multilobed nucleus and granular cytoplasm seen in mature neutrophils, apoptotic cells are round and compact with a condensed and rounded nucleus (41). This loss of a multilobed nucleus is a result of condensation of chromatin followed by fragmentation into a ladder of nucleosome length fragments. Apoptotic cells lose the expression of a number of surface receptors, in particular CD16, resulting in the cells inability to

respond to cellular signals, mount a response and carry out their functions (134). In apoptotic neutrophils phosphatidylserine residues appear on the cell surface. These residues are normally present on the inner plasma membrane leaflet of normal cells and "flip" to the outer membrane in apoptotic cells. This aids recognition of the cells for clearance by macrophages and fibroblasts (135, 136). The plasma membrane of apoptotic neutrophils remains intact so that the cytotoxic cellular components are retained, and inflammation can be resolved (41, 128).



Figure 1.7: Morphological analysis of a healthy neutrophil (left) and an apoptotic neutrophil (right). Healthy neutrophils have a multi-lobed nucleus and a granular cytoplasm. An apoptotic neutrophil is small and the nucleus and cytoplasm condense resulting in an inability of the cell to carry out functions (28).

1..4.2 Molecular Control of Apoptosis

There are three main ways in which apoptosis is controlled at a molecular level: 1) through the activation of death receptors, ii) mitochondrial release of cytochrome c and iii) the expression of pro and anti-apoptotic proteins; namely the Bcl-2 family members (41, 128).

Cellular stress is detected via death receptors on the plasma membrane of the cell surface by binding of extrinsic factors such as Fas and TNF α . These factors can activate a pro-apoptotic pathway. The Fas ligand binds the Fas receptor resulting in trimerisation of the receptor and recruitment of FADD (Fas-activated death domain). The formation of this complex enables FADD to bind pro-caspase 8 via homotypic interactions with death effector domains. This results in the activation of caspase 8 and the initiation of a caspase response inside the cell (*43, 137*).

The caspase family has 14 members that are present in an inactive form in nonapoptotic cells. They are cysteine proteases which all have a -QACRG- pentapeptide sequence forming the active site of the enzyme (41). This gives the proteins the ability to cleave their substrates on the carboxyl side of aspartate residues. These precursor molecules have an N-terminal pro-domain, a large subunit (17-22 kDa in size) and a small subunit (10-12 kDa in size). Upon activation, the pro-domain is removed allowing the monomers to dimerise forming active molecules with protease activity (138). Caspases are activated by other caspases and so fall into two groups; the regulatory caspases and the effector caspases. The regulatory caspases, caspase 2, 8, 9 and 10, have long pro-domains and also contain recognizable homotypic interaction motifs (death effector domain, DED, and caspase activation and recruitment domain, CARD). The effector caspases (caspase 3, 6 and 7) have short pro-domains and lack intrinsic enzyme activity. However, after cleavage between the large and small subunits they are able to cleave most known apoptotic substrates (*137, 139, 140*).

After activation of caspase 8 by the death receptor activation, a cascade of reactions occurs inside the cell. This cascade is necessary to amplify the initial response but also guard against inappropriate activation of the end points of the pathway. The activation of this response results in the disablement of neutrophil functions and the formation of the apoptotic phenotype. Caspases can target molecules such as actin, disruption of which regulates cell shrinkage and blebbing, and can cleave poly (ADP ribose) polymerase, which prevents the repair of fragmented DNA (*41, 138, 139*).

Under some circumstances, the activation of caspase 8 from procaspase 8 is insufficient to initiate apoptosis. In this way, apoptosis occurs via the release of cytochrome c from the mitochondria. After the activation of caspase 8 via Fas binding to the Fas receptor a pro-apoptotic protein, e.g. Bid, is activated. The protein is able to form pores in the membrane of the mitochondria resulting in the release of cytochrome c (141). This released cytochrome c interacts with apoptotic protease activating factor 1 (Apaf-1) using dATP. This results in a conformation change and oligomerization of Apaf-1. Procapsase 9 is able to bind to Apaf-1 oligomers via CARD resulting in the formation of

the high molecular weigh apoptosome. This apoptosome is then able to activate caspases 3, 6 and 7 triggering the initiation of the pro-apoptotic pathway inside the cell (43, 142).

Apoptosis is also controlled by a family of proteins called the B-cell lymphocytic leukaemia proto-oncogene 2 (Bcl-2) proteins. These proteins play a central role in regulating a cell's life/death cycle and can be either pro-apoptotic e.g. Bax, Bak, Bid and Bad or anti-apoptotic e.g. Bcl-2 and Bcl-X_L. The first of these proteins to be identified was Bcl-2 as it was found to be overexpressed in B-cell lymphoma. The other family members have since been identified by possession of conserved BH domains in the proteins (*41, 143*).

All of the Bcl-2 family members are able to form hetero- or homo-dimers due to the presence of these BH domains, as the α helical structures enable them to form protein:protein interactions. For example, Bcl-X_L and Bax are able to form heterodimers. The BH1, 2 and 3 domains of Bcl-X_L form a hydrophobic pocket into which the BH3 domain of Bax can fit. The complex prevents Bax from triggering a death pathway. The relative abundance of pro- and anti-apoptotic proteins and the formation of hetero- and homo-dimers is thought to control cell survival (144, 145).

Bcl-2 family members regulate the release of cytochrome c from the mitochondria. Anti-apoptotic proteins are localised to the outer mitochondrial membrane whereas proapoptotic proteins are normally cytoplasmic but are able to translocate to the mitochondria after dephosphorylation. Once at the mitochondria they insert into the membrane and destabilise it, resulting in pore formation and the release of cytochrome c (41, 146).

Neutrophils express high levels of the pro-apoptotic proteins Bax, Bak, Bid, Bad and Bik. The proteins have a long half life explaining the constitutive apoptosis and short half life of neutrophils. However, neutrophils do not express the anti-apoptotic proteins Bcl-2 and Bcl-X_L. Instead of these two proteins, neutrophils express two other anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family members; Mcl-1 and A1 (Bfl-1). These two proteins, unlike the other anti-apoptotic family members, do not contain a BH4 domain indicating that they may interact with different proteins to Bcl-2 and Bcl-X_L(41, 42, 143).

Mcl-1 is 40-42 kDa in size and is expressed in a number of tissues and cells as well as neutrophils. Along with the 1-3 BH domains it contains a PEST sequence and several motifs indicating that the protein has a high turnover rate that is between 1-5 h. It is also rapidly induced via transcription and translation (*42, 147*) Full length Mcl-1 protein is derived from transcripts containing 3 exons, but alternative splicing generates a transcript that contains only exons 1 and 3 resulting in the expression of a BH3 only protein. Mcl-1 has several phosphorylation sites, e.g. Ser¹²¹ and Thr¹⁶³, and it has been shown they activate a JNK dependent pathway in response to oxidative stress, which results in the inactivation of Mcl-1 via phosphorylation. This hyperphosphorylation of Mcl-1 targets the protein for turnover via the proteasome (*148, 149*).

A number of pro-apoptotic agents have been shown to decrease Mcl-1 protein levels indicating that Mcl-1 expression is cytokine regulated. The pro-apoptotic proteins present in neutrophils have a long half life and hence it has been proposed that the levels of Mcl-1 expression and its variable rate of degradation is the main mechanism controlling neutrophil apoptosis (42, 150). When Mcl-1 levels decrease, due to degradation, the pro-apoptotic proteins predominate and neutrophil apoptosis occurs. However, in response to inflammatory signals, Mcl-1 expression is induced and levels of the protein increase via enhanced stability (151, 152). These mechanisms enhance levels of Mcl-1 thereby prolonging cell survival enabling the cells to carry out their functions. This continues until external factors result in a decrease in Mcl-1 levels or its natural rate of turnover decreases cellular levels (147, 148, 153).

Bfl-1 is another anti-apoptotic molecule present in neutrophils and its predicted molecular weight is 20.1 kDa. However, due to the lack of an Bfl-1 antibody the study of this protein is limited and expression at the mRNA level can only be measured (41).

1.4.3 Neutrophil Necrosis

The physiological form of cell death is apoptosis however, cells may also die pathologically and this process if referred to as necrosis. Necrosis may occur under a number of different conditions e.g. cancer, injury, inflammation and infection (41). When cells die by necrosis they rapidly swell, the mitochondria dilate and the

organelles begin to disrupt. The plasma membrane of the cells also ruptures releasing the cytoplasmic contents into the surrounding area. The necrotic cell debris is cleared by phagocytic cells, but induces an inflammatory response (*142, 154*). When neutrophils die by necrosis, the released cytoplasmic contents such as ROS, proteases and other granule enzymes may be cytotoxic if they overwhelm tissue defence systems e.g. anti-oxidants and anti-proteases. These toxic products will cause damage to the surrounding tissue. Secondary necrosis of apoptotic cells can occur if the cells are not efficiently cleared by macrophages or fibroblasts (*38, 155*).

1.4.4 Neutrophil Netosis

Recent research has identified a third form of neutrophil cell death, termed netosis. It has been shown that neutrophils are able to release extracellular traps (NETs), which are extracellular fibres that are able to bind Gram positive and Gram negative bacteria. NETs enable neutrophils to enhance killing of extracellular pathogens whilst minimizing damage to the surrounding environment (*156*).

In vitro, NETs have been shown to contain granule proteins and chromatin to form an extracellular fibril matrix after stimulation with agents such as PMA, IL-8 and LPS. This process is dependent on ROS production. By providing a localised environment with high concentration of antimicrobial proteins, NETs enable neutrophils to kill bacteria independently of phagocytosis. It is also thought that NETs provide a physical

barrier that prevents the spread of pathogens. During the formation of NETs, the nuclear morphology of the neutrophil is lost and the internal membranes begin to disappear allowing the NET components to interact. NETs emerge as the cell membrane ruptures, resulting in the subsequent death of the cell; a process termed netosis (156, 157).

1.4.5 Neutrophil Survival and Bacterial Infections

After phagocytosis of most types of bacteria, neutrophils will die by apoptosis allowing the resolution of inflammation. However, some bacteria e.g. *Streptococcus pneumoniae* and *Anaplasma phagocytophilum* will delay neutrophil apoptosis to enable their survival (*158*, *159*). Some bacteria may block neutrophil apoptosis, enabling intracellular survival of the pathogen or else to induce cell lysis to eliminate the neutrophils (*158*, *160*, *161*).

1.5 Neutrophil Involvement in Pathogenesis of COPD

COPD is an inflammatory lung disease that results in irreversible deterioration in lung function (30). Neutrophils have been implicated in the pathogenesis of this disease due to their increased presence in bronchial biopsies of COPD patients compared to healthy

controls. There is also an increase in the number of neutrophils in the BAL fluid and sputum of patients with COPD compared to control fluids (2, 32).

The recruitment of neutrophils into healthy lungs is essential in order to protect against infection. During a 24 h period, a person will usually inhale at least 10,000 micro-organisms into their lungs (12). However, the response of neutrophils to these infectious bacteria is usually sufficient to prevent disease.

Cigarette smoke contains nicotine and 10^{14} oxidant molecules per puff (*32, 133*). As described in 1.2.5, nicotine acts as a chemotactic factor for neutrophils. Inhaling nicotine will stimulate neutrophils in the circulation to migrate towards the lungs along a chemotactic gradient. Nicotine also stimulates the release of IL-8 from neutrophils; increased IL-8 levels have been measured in the sputum and bronchial washings of smokers (*32, 104, 133, 162*). After migration, neutrophils will infiltrate the lungs via selectin mediated cell rolling and adherence. Adherence is dependent upon the presence of the β 2 integrin CD11b/CD18, the expression of which has been shown to be increased levels of IL-8 (*2, 7, 35, 163*). Once cells have migrated into the lungs, a number of factors have been shown to be important in the neutrophil's ability to inflict damage.

Inflammation in the lung can occur due to a combination of many processes. Neutrophil degranulation occurs, releasing proteases and other enzymes into the tissue. The excess

proteolytic activity of the granule enzyme elastase is a potent mediator of lung damage as it stimulates excessive generation of mucus resulting in impaired lung clearance. An imbalance of proteinases and anti-proteinases in the lung contributes to the pathogenesis of the disease (5, 34).

Oxidative stress in the lung, that is implicated in COPD pathology, results from an imbalance of anti-oxidant and oxidant molecules with the shift being towards the oxidants and is thought to contribute to the pathogenesis of COPD (*164-166*). Lungs are exposed to oxidants either endogenously from activated phagocytes, which can release molecules such as O_2 - and H_2O_2 , or exogenously via air pollutants and cigarette smoke (*133, 167*). The highly cytotoxic oxidant molecules previously described, e.g. H_2O_2 , HOCl and 'OH, may cause tissue damage due to their high reactivity, ability to inhibit enzymes and induce mucus hypersecretion (*63*). ROS inhibits anti-elastase, thereby enhancing the damaging effects of elastase. The presence of H_2O_2 in breath condensate is a marker of oxidative stress in the lungs and levels of this have been shown to be higher in patients with COPD than in healthy controls (*168*).

As previously described, apoptosis is required for the resolution of inflammation. However, in COPD increased levels of cytokines, such as GM-CSF, are present and these all have a stabilising effect on a neutrophils life span, decreasing the rate of apoptosis (4, 169). Inflamed lung tissue will have lower O_2 tensions than healthy tissue, and hypoxia has also been shown to delay neutrophil apoptosis (170). The extended life span of the neutrophils will increase their ability to release cytotoxic products into the lung, resulting in tissue damage. Cigarette smoke has also been shown to impair the ingestion of apoptotic neutrophils by macrophages, reducing the rate of clearance of these cells from the lungs (171). This, along with the decrease in mucociliary clearance of cells from COPD lungs, results in the occurrence of secondary necrosis, which increases the cells capacity to release cytotoxic products and inflict tissue damage.

1.6 Bacterial Infection in COPD

Bacterial infections are implicated in the pathogenesis of COPD in a number of ways. Adults with a history of lower respiratory tract infections, such as bronchitis, pneumonia or whooping cough, when they were children have below average FEV₁ and lower forced vital capacity. This indicates that the respiratory diseases suffered as a child have led to the development of smaller lung capacity and impaired lung function (*172*). This in itself is not a cause of COPD, but it can make a person more susceptible when associated with the other risk factors of the disease. Bacterial pathogens are able to invade and persist in the respiratory tissue where they are able to alter the host response to tobacco, and then induce an inflammatory response (*12*, *172*). Bacterial antigens are able to enhance hypersensitivity in the lung, resulting in eosinophil influx and the induction of eosinophilic inflammation. Bacteria are also able to chronically colonise the lower respiratory tract of COPD patients which can result in exacerbations of the disease (*173*). These latter two processes will be discussed in more detail.

Certain strains of bacteria can chronically colonize the lower respiratory tract of COPD patients, with 25-50 % of patients affected (35, 174). The main risk factors for developing such a bacterial colonization are the degree of airway obstruction in the lung and whether or not the patient continues to smoke (175, 176). The three most bacteria are non-encapsulated Haemophilus common colonizing influenzae. Streptococcus pneumoniae and Moraxella catarrhalis, three micro-organisms that normally present in the nasopharynx of healthy adults and children (177, 178). Bacterial colonization in the lungs of stable patients, indicate that a breach of host defence by the pathogen may have occurred because the lungs can contain, but not completely eliminate the bacteria. The increased inflammation is often proportional to the bacterial load (179). The incidence of bacterial colonization increases with disease severity and patients with colonizations tend to have longer and more severe exacerbations (174).

Exacerbations in COPD can occur and are usually associated with increase in bacterial number, change in the airway location of the bacterium and virulent changes in the strain of colonizing bacteria, rather than just the presence of bacteria (180-182). Patients usually have 1-3 exacerbations per year and these are associated with enhanced mortality (183). Symptoms of exacerbations are an increase in dyspnea, increase in coughing and wheezing, and an increase in sputum production and purulence (183). Bacterial exacerbations result in inflammation and neutrophil recruitment to the lungs, leading to further tissue damage due to the release of ROS and proteases (184). Exacerbating bacteria can be identified in BAL fluid and again the three most common

forms are non-encapsulated H. influenzae, S. pneumoniae and M. catarrhalis (176, 181).

However, only 50 % of COPD exacerbations are directly attributed to bacteria, others being be due to viruses; most commonly rhinovirus (173, 185). This virus is able to induce cytokines and chemokines e.g. IL-8 and therefore, induce the inflammatory response (176, 185). Exacerbations contribute to the vicious cycle theory of the progression of the disease: an increase in bacteria leads to neutrophils being recruited to the lungs which in turn may lead to an increase in lung tissue destruction (see figure 1.8) (186).



Figure 1.8: The Vicious Circle Hypothesis of COPD. This hypothesis shows factors that contribute to the development and progression of COPD. Initiating factors increase the risk of developing COPD due to a decrease in lung function and impaired lung defense to pathogens. Bacterial colonization can occur resulting in the recruitment of cells to fight the infection and the induction of an inflammatory response. This can lead to an increase in tissue damage resulting in decreased lung function, allowing more bacteria to colonize the lungs (*172, 187*).

Haemophilus influenzae are small, non-motile, gram negative bacteria as shown in figure 1.9 (188). They are coccoid bacilli, are usually between 0.4-2 μ m in size, sometimes occurring in pairs or short chains (172). *Haemophilus* is derived from "heme loving" and the bacteria require this factor for growth. It is usually grown on chocolate agar plates or in media supplemented with Factor X (heme) and Factor V (NAD). The genome of *H. influenzae* was sequenced in 1995, with the completion of 2-D map of the proteome following in 2000 (189, 190).

Capsulated *H. influenzae* has 6 serotype strains which are identified by immunologically distinct capsular polysaccharide antigens (172). Strains of *H. influenzae* serotype b (Hib) cause diseases such as meningitis in children, cellulitis and pneumonia. *H. influenzae* is also present in non-encapsulated forms and is present in the nasopharynx of approximately 75 % healthy adults and children (191). Non-encapsulated *H. influenzae* is also referred to as non-typeable due to the lack of detectable capsular polysaccharides. Non-encapsulated *H. influenzae* is pleomorphic and often exists as long threads and filaments (192). Non-encapsulated *H. influenzae* causes chronic bronchitis, sinusitis, conjunctivitis and otitis media in children and is the most common clinical isolate found in COPD where it chronically colonizes the lower respiratory tract of patients (193, 194). During colonization, *H. influenzae* contributes to inflammation in the lung by inducing the release of potent inflammatory molecules (195, 196).





Figure 1.9: *Haemophilus influenzae* are gram-negative coccoid bacillus bacteria. They are able to chronically colonize the lower respiratory tract of COPD patients and contribute to exacerbations of the disease. (www.prokariotae.tripod.com/Haemophilus influenzae)

As well as chronically colonising the lower respiratory tract of COPD patients, *H. influenzae* is the main clinical isolate found in exacerbations of the disease (197). Due to the strain specific immune response of the body, individuals are susceptible to COPD exacerbations by acquiring new strains of the bacteria that arise from mutations to bacterial genes (198). Non-encapsulated *H. influenzae* express multiple adhesin molecules. Complex interactions between bacterial adhesins and host molecules can occur enabling the bacteria to adhere to the respiratory epithelial cells, reducing clearance of bacteria from the lungs (199). Non-encapsulated *H. influenzae* is also capable of intracellular and intercellular invasion resulting in intracellular infection (200). In this way the bacteria invades sites beyond the respiratory epithelium, thereby amplifying the exacerbation. By direct contact with the respiratory epithelial cells, non-encapsulated *H. influenzae* induces the expression of the adhesive glycoprotein ICAM-1 on the epithelial surface in response to inflammation. ICAM-1 interacts with β_2 -integrins to enable neutrophil adhesion and recruitment to the lung (201, 202). This influx of neutrophils into the lungs will increase inflammation as previously discussed, increasing the exacerbation of the disease.

1.8 H. influenzae and Neutrophil Interactions in COPD

The importance of non-encapsulated *H. influenzae* in exacerbations of COPD has been discussed above. Exacerbations of the disease in this way have been shown to cause an increase in neutrophil influx into the lungs in order to fight the infection, resulting in an increase in inflammation (203). Previous research into the relationship between neutrophils and non-encapsulated *H. influenzae* in COPD showed some unusual interactions (164). This showed that neutrophils are able to phagocytose non-encapsulated *H. influenzae* but are unable to kill the bacteria. Phagocytosis increased the survival of the bacteria and stimulated the release of chemotactic IL-8 from neutrophils. Morphological analysis of the neutrophils were unable to form functional

phagosomes around the bacteria and instead, large vacuoles were observed with many bacteria present inside. Some bacteria were also shown to be present in the cytoplasm of the cell. The plasma membrane of the neutrophils was not intact and it was shown that the cells eventually died by necrosis (204).



Figure 1.10: Electron microscopy analysis of a neutrophil incubated with H. *influenzae*. Neutrophils had large vacuoles with many bacteria present inside, bacteria present in the cytoplasm, an abnormal nuclear morphology and a loss of plasma membrane integrity (204).

Non-encapsulated *H. influenzae* was cultured and the culture filtrate was shown to contain a factor(s) that induced neutrophil necrosis, indicating that *H. influenzae* releases a factor that induces neutrophil necrosis. The morphological effects of the supernatant on neutrophils were analysed via electron microscopy and similar abnormal features were observed (see figure 1.11). The plasma membranes of the neutrophils did not appear to be intact and large vacuoles were present in the cytoplasm of the cells (205).



Figure 1.11: Electron microscopy analysis of a neutrophil incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. Neutrophils have cytoplasmic vacuoles, abnormal nuclear morphology and a loss in the plasma membrane integrity (205).

If this phenomenon occurred *in vivo*, whereby neutrophils die by necrosis upon contact with the bacteria, then their cytotoxic products and live bacteria would be released into the tissue. This would result in an increase in the inflammatory response as a result of tissue damage and an increase in bacterial infection resulting in the recruitment of more neutrophils to the site of infection and for the process to start again. This may explain the paradox in COPD: large numbers of *H. influenzae*, large numbers of non-functional neutrophils, high levels of tissue damage (206) (figure 1.12)



Figure 1.12: The suggested phenomenon occurring inside the COPD lung. Neutrophils phagocytose *H. influenzae* which stimulates the release of IL-8 further recruiting neutrophils to the lungs. However, neutrophils die by necrosis upon phagocytosis of *H. influenzae*, releasing live bacteria and cytotoxic products into the lungs resulting in induction of the inflammatory response and an increase in tissue damage.

Aims of this Project

Non-capsulate *H. influenzae* is the most common clinical isolate isolated from the lungs of COPD patients. Increased bacterial infection may, in part, be responsible for exacerbations of the disease which may eventually result in the death of the patient. *H. influenzae* have previously been shown to release a factor(s) that induces neutrophil necrosis (204) which *in vivo* may result in increased tissue damage and progression of the disease. The hypothesis to be tested is that non-capsulated *H. influenzae* factors prevent neutrophil killing and induce neutrophil necrosis and that this contributes to the pathology of COPD.

The aims of this project where to:

- Study the ability of neutrophils to kill *H. influenzae in vitro* and investigate the effects of a number of different *H. influenzae* clinical isolates on neutrophil viability
- To identify the necrotic factor(s) that are released by *H. influenzae*
- To elucidate the mechanism by which necrosis is induced in neutrophils using cell signalling inhibitors and antibodies that detect cell signalling pathways
- To analyse neutrophils isolated from the blood and sputum of patients with COPD and *H. influenzae* infections to determine whether the effects observed *in vitro* also occur *in vivo*.

Chapter 2: Materials and Methods

2.1 Materials

PolymorphprepTM was from AXIS-SHIELD, Oslo, Norway, Rapid Romanowsky Stain was from HD Supplies, Aylesbury, Foetal Calf Serum was from Harlan Seralabs, Loughborough, UK. UK. Columbia agar and CampyGen[™] were from OXOID Ltd, Hampshire, UK. Defibrinated horse blood was from TCS Biosciences, Buckingham, UK. H. influenzae and S. aureus were clinical isolates provided by The Department of Medical Microbiology, University of Liverpool, UK. All cell lines used were from the European Collection of Cell Cultures (ECACC). ECL Hyperfilm and donkey antirabbit IgG horseradish peroxidase linked whole antibody were from Amersham Life Sciences, Bucks, UK. Polyclonal rabbit anti-human Mcl-1, TLR2-FITC conjugate and TLR4-PE conjugate were from BD Biosciences, San Diego, CA, USA. Monoclonal mouse anti-human GAPDH was from Nivelles, Belgium. Sheep anti-human myeloperoxidase was from Biodesign International, Kennebunk, ME, USA. GM-CSF was from Roche. PD98059, SB202190, LY294002, Bis-1, JNK inhibitor, SYK inhibitor, caspase inhibitor VI and H89 were from Calbiochem, Nottingham, UK. Phospho Akt, phospho Erk, phospho p38 MAPK, phospho PKC, pan Akt, pan ERK and pan p38 MAPK were from Cell Signalling, Danvers, MA, USA. All other reagents were from Sigma-Aldrich Co. Ltd, Dorset, UK, BDH Laboratory Supplies, Poole, UK, Fisher Scientific, Loughborough, UK or GIBCO, Paisley, UK.

2.2 Neutrophil Isolation and Culture

Studies of control, human neutrophils were approved by the University of Liverpool CORE panel. Neutrophils were isolated from heparinized blood by a one-step centrifugation with PolymorphprepTM. Fresh blood was layered onto PolymorphprepTM in a 2:1 ratio. The tubes were centrifuged at 1000 g for 30 min. The neutrophil layer was removed and washed with RPMI 1640 by centrifugation at 1600 g for 5 min. Contaminating erythrocytes were removed by lysing the cells with ammonium chloride lysis soultion (13.4 mM KHCO₃, 155 mM NH₄Cl, 96.7 μ M EDTA) in a 9:1 ratio with RPMI 1640. The cells were then resuspended in. RMPI 1640 + 25 mM HEPES + 2 mM L-glutamine supplemented with 10 % (v/v) FCS. Neutrophils were counted using a Coulter counter and the cell viability was measured using trypan blue exclusion and was routinely > 98 % for freshly isolated cells. Cell purity was determined using Rapid Romanowsky Staining and was > 95 %. Neutrophils were cultured at concentrations of 5 x 10⁶ cells/ml in RMPI 1640 + 25 mM HEPES + 2 mM L-glutamine supplemented with 25 mM HEPES + 2 mM L-glutamine supplemented with 25 mM HEPES + 2 mM HEPES + 2 mM HEPES + 25 m

2.2.1 Neutrophil Priming

Neutrophils at a concentration of 5 x 10^6 cells/ml were primed with GM-CSF (50 U/ml) for 40 min at 37 °C with gentle agitation.

2.2.2 Inhibitors

Cell cultures were treated with a range of inhibitors (Table 2.1) for 20 min before stimulation. Cells were incubated at 37 °C with gentle agitation.

Name	Solvent	Final Concentration	Target
PD98059	DMSO	50 μM	MEK
SB202190	DMSO	1 μ M	p38 MAPK
LY294002	DMSO	10 µM	PI3K
Bisindolymalemide-1	DMSO	5 μg/ml	РКС
JNK inhibitor	DMSO	20 μΜ	JNK
SYK inhibitor	DMSO	10 μM	SYK
Caspase Inhibitor VI	DMSO	50 μM	Pan-caspase
H89	DMSO	10 μΜ	РКА
DPI	DMSO	10 μM	NADPH- Oxidase

Table 2.1: The concentrations and targets of cell signalling inhibitors used in experiments.

2.3 Cell Culture

Cell lines (listed in table 2.2) were cultured in polystyrene tissue culture flasks at 37 °C, with 5 % CO₂ in a humidified incubator. When adherent cells had formed a confluent

monolayer, the cells were passaged and harvested by trypsinisation with 1 x Trypsin-EDTA and were then counted using a Coulter counter. When suspension cells had become confluent, i.e. the media had become acidic; they were passaged, harvested and again counted using a Coulter counter. A known number of cells were added to the wells of polystyrene tissue culture 12-, 24- or 48-well plates and incubated overnight at $37 \,^{\circ}C$.

Name	Cell Type	Media	Growth
A549	Human Lung Carcinoma	DMEM + 10 % FCS	Adherent
Cos-1	Monkey African Green Kidney	DMEM + 10 % FCS	Adherent
HEK 293 WT	Human Embryonic Kidney Cells	DMEM + 10 % FCS	Adherent
HEK 293 CD14	Human Embryonic Kidney Cells transfected with CD14	DMEM + 10 % FCS + Pen/Strep + Puromycin	Adherent
HEK 293 TLR2	Human Embryonic Kidney Cells transfected with CD14 + TLR2	DMEM + 10 % FCS + Pen/Strep + Puromycin	Adherent
HEK 293 TLR4	Human Embryonic Kidney Cells transfected with CD14 + TLR4	DMEM + 10 % FCS + Pen/Strep + Puromycin	Adherent
HeLa	Human Cervical Carcinoma	MEM + 10 % FCS + 1 x Non- essential Amino Acids	Adherent
HL-60	Human Promyelocytic Leukaemia	RPMI + 10 % FCS + 2 mM L- Glutamine	Suspension
HT-29	Human Colon Adenocarcinoma	DMEM + 10 % FCS	Adherent
SK-N-AS	Human Neuroblastoma	RPMI + 10 % FCS + 2 mM L- Glutamine + 1 x Non-essential Amino Acids	Adherent
U937	Human Histiocytic Lymphoma	RMPI + 10 % FCS + 2 mM L- Glutamine	Suspension

 Table 2.2: Cell lines and culture conditions used in experiments

2.4 Bacterial Culture

2.4.1 Haemophilus influenzae

11 different non-capsulated *H. influenzae* clinical isolates, from patients with exacerbations of COPD, were tested for effects on neutrophil viability, and were obtained from Prof C.A. Hart, Department of Medical Microbiology. *H. influenzae* G682 was the strain routinely used in all experiments unless otherwise stated. Chocolate agar plates were made by autoclaving Columbia agar and aseptically adding 10 % (v/v) defibrinated horse blood once the agar had cooled to 70-75 °C. The agar was then placed in a 70 °C water bath and mixed until the blood turned a chocolate brown colour, indicating the lysis of the red blood cells. 25 ml plates were poured and allowed to dry overnight at 37 °C. *H. influenzae* was grown on chocolate agar plates at 37 °C with 5 % (v/v) CO₂ or in a candle jar containing a sachet of CampyGenTM. Bacteria were removed from the plates using sterile swabs and transferred to PBS so that the OD₅₄₀ could be measured and the number of bacteria/ml determined (from a previously obtained calibration curve).

2.4.2 H. influenzae Culture Filtrate

H. influenzae lawns were grown on chocolate agar plates overnight. The bacteria were removed and resuspended in 5 ml of PBS. RPMI 1640 + HEPES was supplemented
with 5 % (v/v) glycerol, 30 mg/l hemin (10 mg/ml stock in 1.4 M ammonium hydroxide) and 10 mg/ml β -NAD. *H. influenzae* require hemin, Factor X, and β -NAD, Factor V, for growth. The media was inoculated with ~2 x10⁶ bacteria/ml and incubated for 4 d at 37 °C with CO₂ and shaking (100 rpm).

After 4 d incubation, 5 ml of the culture was removed and serial dilutions prepared so that a viable count of the bacteria could be carried out. The remaining culture was centrifuged at 1000 g for 15 min. The supernatant was removed and this step was repeated. The supernatant was filtered through a 0.2 μ m filter and stored at -20 °C in aliquots until required.

2.4.3 Staphylcoccus aureus

S. *aureus* (Oxford strain) was grown on LB agar plates at 37 °C overnight. A single colony was used to inoculate 20 ml of LB broth that was incubated overnight at 37 °C with shaking at 100 rpm. 200 μ l of overnight culture was aseptically plated onto LB agar plates and incubated at 37 °C overnight. Bacterial lawns were removed with a sterile swab and transferred to PBS. Serial dilutions of these suspensions were made and aliquots plated onto LB agar plates in order to estimate viable counts. The concentration of *S. aureus* was adjusted to 1 x 10¹⁰/ml, heat-killed by incubating at 60 °C for 30 min and then stored at –20 °C.

2.4.4 Bacterial Opsonisation

 1×10^9 bacteria were pelleted by centrifugation at 500g for 5 min. The supernatant was removed and the bacteria resuspended in 30 % (v/v) heat-inactivated human pooled AB serum and incubated at 37 °C with shaking for 1 h. After incubation, bacteria were washed three times and resuspended in PBS to give a known concentration of bacteria/ml. Unopsonised samples were prepared by incubating bacteria in PBS at 37 °C for 1 h.

2.4.5 Size Fractionation of H. influenzae Culture Filtrate

H. influenzae culture filtrate was initially filtered through a 0.2 μ m filter to remove any contaminating bacterial products. The culture filtrate was then filtered through a 50 kDa Macrosep filter by centrifuging at 1000 g for 90 min. Macrosep filters contain a low protein-binding OmegaTM membrane made from polyethersulphone which significantly reduces non-specific adsorption to enable high recoveries. Pretreating the membrane with 10 % glycerol can further reduce non-specific binding. After centrifugation, the filter was washed with PBS to remove the > 50 kDa molecules, which were resuspended at the original volume with PBS and stored at - 20 °C. 2 ml of the < 50 kDa eluate was removed and stored at -20 °C until required. The remaining < 50 kDa eluate was then filtered through 30 kDa, 10 kDa, 5 kDa, 3 kDa and 1 kDa filters by

centrifuging at 1000 g for 90 min. The following fractions obtained were analysed for their effects on cell viability:

10 kDa	< 10 kDa	
10-5 kDa	< 5 kDa	
5-3 kDa	< 3 kDa	
3-1 kDa	< 1 kDa	

2.5 Isolation of Neutrophils from Sputum

Studies on samples obtained from patients (COPD and asthmatic) were approved by Sefton Local Research Ethics Committee.

Sputum was collected by expectoration into a 50 ml sterile container. Specimens were processed within 2 h of collection. Sputum plugs were collected and separated from saliva using forceps. The sputum was transferred to a pre-weighed Falcon tube and the weight of the sputum was determined. To each g of sputum, 10 ml PBS was added. The mixture was vigorously shaken to disperse the sputum and then incubated at 37 °C for 30 min with shaking. After incubation, this step was repeated with fresh PBS. The mixture was diluted to 50 ml with PBS and the cells were collected by centrifugation and washed twice with PBS. The cells were then resuspended in 10 ml PBS.

The solution was layered onto Ficoll Paque solution and centrifuged at 1000 g for 30 min. The supernatant was removed and pelleted cells (neutrophils) were resuspended in RPMI 1640 + 25 mM HEPES + 2 mM L-Glutamine supplemented with 10 % (v/v) FCS.

2.6 **ROS Production by Luminol Amplified Chemiluminescence**

Assays were performed at 37 °C using a LKB 1251 luminometer. 10 μ M luminol was added to a volume of 1 ml RPMI 1640 containing 1 x 10⁶ neutrophils. The respiratory burst was triggered using either 0.1 μ g/ml PMA or 0.1 μ g/ml fMLP.

2.7 Bacterial Killing

Live *H. influenzae* were prepared as described in section 2.4.1. Neutrophils resuspended in RPMI 1640 + HEPES + 2 mM L-Glutamine supplemented with 10 % FCS at a concentration of 5×10^6 /ml. Cultures with bacteria and neutrophils at a ratio of 20:1 were prepared and incubated at 37 °C, with gentle agitation for 3 h. A control culture containing only bacteria was also prepared in the same medium so that the number of viable bacteria at the start of the experiment could be determined. This control culture measured the ability of the bacteria to survive and replicate in the medium.

After incubation, the neutrophils were lysed by a 1:2000 dilution with dH₂O so that phagocytosed bacteria were released. Further dilutions were carried out in PBS so that an aliquot of 100 μ l would give approximately 300 colonies after incubation on a chocolate agar plate. The plates were incubated at 37 °C overnight with 5 % (v/v) CO₂. The number of colonies on each plate was counted and the number of viable bacteria/ml calculated for each culture.

2.8 Flow Cytometry

1 x 10^6 cells were removed from culture and centrifuged at 500 g for 5 min. The supernatant was discarded and the cells resuspended in 100 µl of HBSS. The required amount of antibody was added, as indicated by the manufacturer (and subsequently checked experimentally), and the cells incubated for 30 min at 4 °C. When staining with Annexin-V FITC conjugate and PI, cells were resuspended in Annexin-V binding buffer (10 mM HEPES pH 7.4, 140 mM NaCl, 2.5 mM CaCl₂) containing 1 µl of Annexin-V-FITC. The samples were incubated for 15 min in the dark at 4 °C. After incubation, the cells were pelleted at 500 g and resuspended in 1 ml HBSS before adding PI (1 µg/ml) and then incubated for a further 15 min in the dark at room temperature. The cells were analysed using a Coulter-Epics Altra Flow Cytometer where 20,000 cells/sample were analysed.

2.9 Western Blotting

Neutrophils were cultured in RPMI 1640 medium containing 25 mM HEPES and 2 mM L-Glutamine supplemented with 10 % (v/v) FCS at concentrations of 5 x 10^6 cells/ml or $1 \ge 10^7$ cell/ml for the preparation of protein lysates from cell pellets or cell supernatants respectively. Protein lysates were prepared by centrifuging neutrophils at 500 g for 3 min and then adding boiling 5 x SDS-PAGE sample buffer (50 % glycerol, 5 % β-mercaptoethanol, 3 % SDS, 0.005 % bromophenol blue, 12.5 % 1 M Tris pH 6.8) to cell supernatants and 1 x SDS-PAGE sample buffer (10 % glycerol, 5 % βmercaptoethanol, 3 % SDS, 0.001 % bromophenol blue, 12.5 % 1 M Tris pH 6.8) to cell pellets. Samples were boiled for 5 min and stored at -20 °C until required. When preparing protein lysates for the detection of phosphorylated proteins, cells were cultured at 5 x 10⁶ cells/ml in RMPI 1640 containing 25 mM HEPES and 2 mM Lglutamine. After stimulation the cells were put on ice to stop the reaction and pelleted by centrifugation at 500 g for 5 min at 4 °C. Cell pellets were then resuspended in 1 x SDS-PAGE sample buffer (10 % glycerol, 5 % β-mercaptoethanol, 3 % SDS, 0.001 % bromophenol blue, 12.5 % 1 M Tris pH 6.8) containing protease inhibitors (Roche Cat. No. 11697498001) and phosphatase inhibitors (Calbiochem Cat. No. 524625).

Proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE using 8-12 % polyacrylamide gels depending on the size of the protein being investigated. 0.5×10^6 cells or the equivalent volume of cell supernatants were loaded per lane. After electrophoresis, proteins were transferred to a PVDF membrane using a BioRad Mini Protean II Transfer apparatus. The membrane was then blocked for 1 h at room temperature in blocking buffer (TBS (10mM Tris, 150mM NaCl, pH 8.0), 0.5 % (w/v) Marvel, 0.075 % (v/v) Tween 20) with gentle agitation. Membranes were washed for 2 x 30 s in wash buffer (TBS, 0.075 % (v/v) Tween 20) and then incubated with the primary antibody in antibody buffer (TBS, 0.5 % (w/v) Marvel, 0.075 % (v/v) Tween 20) at 4 °C overnight with gentle agitation. Membranes were washed for 2 x 30 s, 1 x 5 min and 1 x 15 min with wash buffer before being incubated with a HRP-linked secondary antibody for at least 1h at room temperature. Membranes were again washed in wash buffer for 2 x 30 s, 1 x 5 min and 1 x 15 min. Bound secondary antibody was detected using ECL detection reagents and hyperfilm. After detection, the membrane was stained with Ponceau S to ensure that protein loading was equal.

Protein	Primary Antibody Dilution	Secondary Antibody Dilution
Calgranulin	Mouse anti-human calgranulin (1:2000)	Donkey anti-mouse IgG HRP conjugate (1:20,000)
McI-1	Rabbit anti-human Mcl-1 (1:20,000)	Donkey anti-rabbit IgG HRP conjugate (1:20,000)
Lactoferrin	Rabbit anti-human lactoferrin (1:20,000)	Donkey anti-rabbit IgG HRP conjugate (1:20,000)
МРО	Sheep anti-human MPO (1:20,000)	Donkey anti-sheep IgG HRP conjugate (1:20,000)
GAPDH	Mouse anti-human GAPDH (1:20,000)	Donkey anti-mouse IgG HRP conjugate (1:20,000)
Phospho Akt	Rabbit anti-human phospho Akt (1:2000)	Donkey anti-rabbit IgG HRP conjugate (1:2000)
Phospho Erk	Rabbit anti-human phospho Ekt (1:2000)	Donkey anti-rabbit IgG HRP conjugate (1:2000)
Phospho p38	Mouse anti-human phospho p38 (1:2000)	Donkey anti-mouse IgG HRP conjugate (1:2000)
Phospho PKC	Rabbit anti-human phospho PKC (1:2000)	Donkey anti-rabbit IgG HRP conjugate (1:2000)

Table 2.3: Dilutions of primary and secondary antibodies used for protein

 detection during Western Blotting.

2.10 Confocal Microscopy

Neutrophils were cultured in RPMI 1640 medium + HEPES + 2 mM L-glutamine supplemented with 10 % (v/v) FCS and cell lines were cultured as previously described in 2.2 Neutrophil Isolation and Culture and 2.3 Cell Culture. 1 μ l of Annexin-V FITC conjugate and 1 μ g/ml PI were added to the cultures. The cells were observed on a Zeiss LSM 510 confocal microscope using a 20 x magnification. Annexin-V-FITC was excited with 488 nm and the emission at 530 nm was recorded with a 505-550 nm band

pass filter. PI excitation was at 543 nm and emission was recorded at 585 nm with a 585 nm long pass filter. Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h to observe apoptosis and necrosis. Images were analysed using LSM 510 computer software.

2.11 Transmission Electron Microscopy

Neutrophils were pelleted at 500 g for 5 min and resuspended in EM fixative (2.5 % (v/v) glutaraldehyde) for 1 h. Cells were pelleted, washed twice in dH₂0 and resuspended in 1 ml of 50 % ethanol. Samples were then stable at room temperature and were sent for analysis by transmission electron microscopy in the Department of Medical Microbiology, University of Liverpool.

2.12 Statistical Analysis

Data sets were analysed using the ANOVA test with a Bonferroni correction and the unpaired Student's T-test.

Chapter 3: Effects of *H. influenzae* and *H. influenzae* Culture Filtrate on Neutrophil Viability

Introduction

Neutrophils are an essential part of the immune system due to their ability to recognise, phagocytose and kill invading pathogens (39). During phagocytosis, a small phagosome will form around a bacterium providing the optimum environment for the generation of ROS and the release and activation of granule enzymes. This process enables the neutrophils to kill the bacteria resulting in eradication of the infection (39, 49). The inflammatory response initiated as a result of the infection can then be resolved by the ability of neutrophils to undergo apoptosis. If neutrophils die by necrosis rather than apoptosis, or apoptotic cells are not efficiently cleared and undergo secondary necrosis, the cytotoxic products of the cell will be released into the surrounding environment. This can cause an increase in tissue damage and a prolonged inflammatory response (41).

The lungs of COPD patients have been shown to contain large numbers of bacteria, large numbers of neutrophils and a high level of tissue damage. This clinical picture suggests that the neutrophils may not be working efficiently to clear the bacteria inside the COPD lung and their cytotoxic products may be contributing to the increase in tissue damage and an increase in inflammation (186).

Previous research has shown that *H. influenzae*, the most common clinical isolate found in COPD lungs, has unusual interactions with neutrophils. Morphological analysis by electron microscopy of neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* has shown that the cells are able to phagocytose but not kill the bacteria (204). Phagocytosing neutrophils have a number of large vacuoles detectable inside the cell, with many bacteria inside and bacteria were also found in the cytoplasm of the cell. Neutrophils had an abnormal nuclear morphology, a loss of plasma membrane integrity and appeared to die by necrosis. *H. influenzae* was shown to induce the release of IL-8 by neutrophils. This neutrophil chemoattractant will initiate the migration of more neutrophils to the site of infection where the neutrophils will continue to phagocytose but not kill the bacteria and then die by necrosis (204).

Further studies indicated that *H. influenzae* releases a factor(s) that induces neutrophil necrosis. Neutrophils were incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and similar morphological features to those occurring when incubated with bacteria were observed. Neutrophils had a number of large vacuoles in the cytoplasm, even though there were no bacteria present, an abnormal nuclear morphology and again appeared to die by necrosis (205).

The aims of this chapter were to:

- Examine the ability of neutrophils to phagocytose and kill *H. influenzae*.
- Investigate the effects of increasing ratios of *H. influenzae* on neutrophil viability.
- Analyse the effects of 11 different clinical isolates of *H. influenzae*, isolated from the lungs of patients with COPD, on neutrophil viability.
- Investigate the extracellular release of granule enzymes from neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* and *S. aureus*.
- Examine the effects of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate on neutrophil ROS production, cell viability and the extracellular release of granule proteins.
- Determine the approximate size of the necrotic factor(s) present in *H*.
 influenzae culture filtrate.
- Analyse the cell specificity of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate.

Results

3.1 Neutrophil killing of H. influenzae

It is essential for neutrophils to phagocytose and kill bacteria to stop the spread of infection around the body. The efficiency of neutrophils to phagocytose and kill *H. influenzae* was investigated in this section.

Figure 3.1 shows there was no decrease in the number of viable *H. influenzae* after incubation with neutrophils compared to the (no neutrophil) control. In fact, the number of viable *H. influenzae* actually increased following incubation with neutrophils. This indicates that not only are neutrophils unable to kill the bacteria, *H. influenzae* may be able to survive and replicate inside the cell, indicating that the environment inside the neutrophils may be more favourable for bacterial growth than the external environment.

When *H. influenzae* were incubated with neutrophils that had been primed with either GM-CSF or LPS the number of viable bacteria increased further. This increase was not due to the priming agents, as there was no increase in bacterial number when *H. influenzae* were treated with either GM-CSF or LPS alone. This large increase may be due to the increased capacity of primed neutrophils to phagocytose bacteria; more bacteria will be phagocytosed and thus be able to survive and replicate in the favourable environment of the neutrophil, increasing the number of bacteria released after neutrophil lysis. Alternatively, it may be that the intracellular environment of the primed neutrophils is a more favourable environment for *H. influenzae* growth. Therefore, it can be deduced that neutrophils phagocytose but are unable to kill *H. influenzae* resulting in the survival and replication of the bacteria.

Yeel of Increasing Relias of R. influenzae on Neurophil Fishility

Morphological analysis of neurophils morehated with *II. Influence* indicated that the neutrophils died by neorosis.



Figure 3.1: Survival of *H. influenzae* after incubation with neutrophils under various conditions. *H. influenzae* were incubated with neutrophils (PMN), LPS (100 ng/ml), GM-CSF (50 U/ml) and a combination of PMN + LPS or GM-CSF for 3 h. The number of viable bacteria in the culture was determined by incubation on chocolate agar plates in CO₂ at 37 °C overnight. For this experiment n = 3, \pm S.D. * p < 0.05.

- 73 -

3.2 Effect of Increasing Ratios of H. influenzae on Neutrophil Viability

Morphological analysis of neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* indicated that the neutrophils died by necrosis.

Confocal microscopy was used to investigate the changes in neutrophil viability in real time during phagocytosis. Neutrophils acquire green fluorescence as they become apoptotic due to the ability of Annexin-V-FITC conjugate to bind to the phosphatidylserine residues exposed on the surface of apoptotic cells. PI is excluded from healthy cells as it cannot pass through the plasma membrane. However, if the plasma membrane integrity is compromised, it may become leaky and allow molecules such as PI to enter. The cells will then become red. PI positive cells are thus those with a leaky membrane, such that small molecules may pass in or out. This is often the prelude to lysis by necrosis. However, if the cell is PI positive but retains its shape, it is often defined as 'late stage apoptosis' as the sequence of events during cell death are usually Annexin-V positive followed by PI positive. However, in the experiments described later in this thesis, cells become PI positive without apparently previously showing signs of Annexin-V positivity. They are therefore termed 'necrotic' although clearly the plasma membrane has not completely disrupted.

Figure 3.2.1 shows the effects of increasing ratios of *H. influenzae* on neutrophil apoptosis. The results show that the lowest ratio of bacteria to neutrophils, 10:1,

induced a similar rate of apoptosis to that of untreated neutrophils. Neutrophil apoptosis decreased as the ratio of *H. influenzae* increased; a 1000:1 ratio of bacteria to neutrophils resulting in the lowest amount of neutrophil apoptosis. The effect of increasing ratios of bacteria on neutrophil necrosis is shown in figure 3.2.2. All ratios of bacteria to neutrophils tested resulted in an increase in neutrophil necrosis compared to untreated cells and this effect increased as the ratio of bacteria present increased i.e. a ratio of 1000:1 resulting in the greatest level of neutrophil necrosis. The initial rate of necrosis increased with higher ratios of bacteria, with a higher number of necrotic cells detected as early as 3 h when cells were incubated with 500:1 or 1000:1 bacteria to neutrophils.

Unopsonised bacteria, at bacteria to neutrophil ratio of 250:1, were also shown to induce necrosis. However, the effect was not a great as that observed in neutrophils incubated with the same ratio of serum-opsonised bacteria indicating that opsonised bacteria are more readily phagocytosed by the neutrophils inducing necrosis more quickly. Figure 3.2.3 shows images taken during the experiment at 8 h. At 8 h, nearly all neutrophils are necrotic when incubated with bacteria to neutrophils at a ratio of 250:1 and upwards. 8 h control cells have a significant number of apoptotic cells which are decreased by the addition of *H. influenzae*.



Figure 3.2.1: Effect of increasing *H. influenzae*/neutrophil ratio on neutrophil apoptosis. Green fluorescence intensity (apoptosis) from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with increasing ratios of serum-opsonised *H. influenzae* is shown. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) and propidium iodide (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Images were taken every 3 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Graph is a representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 3.2.2: Effect of increasing *H. influenzae*/neutrophil ratio on neutrophil necrosis. Red fluorescence intensity (necrosis) from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with increasing ratios of serum-opsonised *H. influenzae* is shown. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) and propidium iodide (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Images were taken every 3 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Graph is a representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 3.2.3: Visualization of neutrophil necrosis and apoptosis at different *H. influenzae*/neutrophil ratios. 8 h images from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with increasing ratios of serum opsonised *H. influenzae* are shown. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) and propidium iodide (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Images were taken every 3 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Images are representative of 3 experiments.

The previous experiments used a clinical isolate that induced neutrophil necrosis, *H. influenzae* G682. The effects of 10 different non-capsulate *H. influenzae* clinical isolates and *S. aureus* (Oxford strain) on neutrophil viability were analysed by confocal microscopy to see if similar changes in apoptosis and necrosis occurred. The *H. influenzae* isolates were obtained from the sputum of patients with COPD. Serum-opsonised and unopsonised bacteria were incubated with neutrophils at a bacteria to neutrophil ratio of 100:1. Annexin-V-FITC conjugate and PI were added so that the effects on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis could be analysed by confocal microscopy.

Figure 3.3.1 shows the effects of unopsonised bacteria on neutrophil apoptosis (A) and necrosis (B). The data is shown for untreated neutrophils, cells incubated with *S. aureus* and cells incubated with *H. influenzae* G682 and the strain of *H. influenzae* that caused the greatest increase in necrosis (H525) and the lowest increase in necrosis (H530). All *H. influenzae* strains were shown to decrease neutrophil apoptosis compared to untreated cells and cells treated with *S. aureus*. Necrosis induced by H530 was similar to that observed in cells treated with *S. aureus*, all other isolates were shown to increase necrosis. Necrosis induced by H525 started to occur at ~ 6 h however, the other unopsonised isolates were not shown to have an effect until ~ 12 h. Figure 3.3.2 shows the level of neutrophil necrosis at 8 h.



Figure 3.3.1: Effect of *H. influenzae* unopsonised clinical isolates on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis. Fluorescence changes of neutrophils incubated in a 100:1 bacteria to neutrophil ratio with *H. influenzae* clinical isolates. Neutrophils were stained with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ /ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml) to measure the effects on neutrophil apoptosis (A) and necrosis (B). Data was obtained for 10 different clinical isolates of *H. influenzae* and those shown are for untreated neutrophils, *S. aureus*, *H. influenzae* G682, and the isolate which caused the greatest (H525) and the lowest (H530) increase in necrosis above controls. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 3.3.2: Effect of *H. influenzae* clinical isolates on neutrophil necrosis at 8 h. Fluorescence intensities and images from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated in a 100:1 bacteria to neutrophil ratio with 10 different unopsonised non-capsulate *H. influenzae* clinical isolates. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml). Figure A shows the red fluorescent intensity (necrosis) of neutrophils after 8 h incubation. All isolates were shown to increase necrosis. Figure B shows the images taken at 8 h. Fluorescent intensities are a mean of 3 experiments, \pm S.D.

Figure 3.3.3 shows the effects of serum-opsonised bacteria on neutrophil apoptosis (A) and necrosis (B). Data is again shown for untreated neutrophils, cells incubated with *S. aureus* and cells incubated with *H. influenzae* G682 and the strain of *H. influenzae* that caused the greatest increase in necrosis (H527) and the smallest increase in necrosis (H528). H527 greatly reduces neutrophil apoptosis compared to untreated cells. All *H. influenzae* clinical isolates were shown to induce neutrophil necrosis and necrosis induced by opsonised *S. aureus* was less that that induced by H528. Necrosis induced by opsonised *H. influenzae* occurred at a much faster rate than in cells treated with unopsonised bacteria (figure 3.3.1), with high levels of necrosis observed as early as 2 h.

Figure 3.3.4 shows the level of neutrophil necrosis at 8 h. Figure A indicates the red fluorescent intensity reflecting the necrotic cells. Figure B shows the images taken at 8 h. At 8 h the majority of neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* isolates had become necrotic compared to untreated cells and cells incubated with *S. aureus*.



Figure 3.3.3: Effect of *H. influenzae* opsonised clinical isolates on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis. Fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated in a 100:1 bacteria to neutrophil ratio *H. influenzae* clinical isolates. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 µl/ml) and PI (1 µg/ml) to measure the effects on neutrophil apoptosis (A) and necrosis (B) were. Data was obtained for 10 different clinical isolated of *H. influenzae* and those shown are for untreated neutrophils, *S. aureus*, *H. influenzae* G682, and the isolate which caused the greatest (H527) and the lowest (H528) increase in necrosis. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 3.3.4: Effect of *H. influenzae* clinical isolates on neutrophil necrosis at 8 h. Fluorescence intensities and images from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated in a 100:1 bacteria to neutrophil ratio with 10 different opsonised non-capsulate *H. influenzae* clinical isolates. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml). Figure A shows the red fluorescent intensity (necrosis) of neutrophils after 8 h incubation. Figure B shows the images taken at 8 h. Fluorescent intensities are a mean of 3 experiments, \pm S.D.

3.4 Granule Enzyme Release by Neutrophils Incubated with H. influenzae and S. aureus

The presence of the granule proteins MPO and lactoferrin in the cell culture supernatants of cells incubated with either *H. influenzae* G682 or *S. aureus* were analysed by western blotting. The presence of the granule proteins in the cell supernatants indicates whether or not *H. influenzae* induces the release of neutrophil granule enzymes into the extracellular environment.

Neutrophils (1 x 10^7 cells/ml in RPMI 1640 + HEPES supplemented with 10 % FCS and 2 mM L-glutamine) were incubated with serum opsonised *H. influenzae* and *S. aureus* at a bacteria to neutrophil ratio of 250:1 at 37 °C for 6 h. Protein lysates were prepared from cell culture supernatants at 1, 2, 4 and 6 h and the levels of MPO and lactoferrin present detected by western blotting.

Cells incubated with serum opsonised *H. influenzae* released a larger amount of both MPO and lactoferrin into the culture supernatants compared to untreated neutrophils and cells incubated with *S. aureus* (figure 3.4). The presence of lactoferrin in cell culture supernatants was greatly increased in neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* at 1 and 2 h compared to untreated cells and cells incubated with *S. aureus*. This release was sustained over 6 h (data not shown). *S. aureus* and *H. influenzae* both slightly increased the levels of MPO present in cell culture supernatants at 1 h compared to untreated cells. However, the level

of MPO present in supernatants increased over time in cells incubated with *H. influenzae*, and this increase was not seen when cells were incubated with *S. aureus*.

These results indicate that when neutrophils are incubated with *H. influenzae* granule enzymes are released into the surrounding environment to a much greater extent than controls or when neutrophils were incubated with *S. aureus*, as they undergo necrosis. If this occurs *in vivo* then released granule enzymes and other toxic products could result in tissue damage.





Figure 3.4: Analysis of granule enzyme release from neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* and *S. aureus*. Serum opsonised *H. influenzae* or *S. aureus* were incubated with neutrophils in a 250:1 ratio for up to 6 h at 37 °C. Neutrophils were incubated with (+) and without (-) bacteria. Protein lysates were prepared from culture supernatants and the extracellular release of MPO and lactoferrin were detected by western blotting. Figure A shows MPO and lactoferrin release at 2 h. Figure B indicates the MPO and lactoferrin release at 2 h, respectively. Western blots shown are a mean of 3 experiments, \pm SD * p < 0.05 compared to control neutrophils.

Preliminary experiments showed that *H. influenzae* releases a factor(s) that causes neutrophils to die by necrosis. The growth kinetics of *H. influenzae* and time required for maximal release of this factor(s) into the culture medium were optimized.

H. influenzae G682 were cultured in RPMI 1640 + HEPES supplemented with glycerol (5 % v/v), hemin (30 mg/l, Factor X) and β -NAD (10 mg/l, Factor V) as *H. influenzae* requires the blood components Factor X and Factor V for growth. The cultures were grown at 37 °C with shaking (100 rpm) for 6 days. The optical density (540 nm) was recorded every 24 h and a viable count of the bacteria carried out to determine the growth kinetics of the culture. An aliquot was removed from the culture and serial dilutions (10⁻³, 10⁻⁴, 10⁻⁵ and 10⁻⁶) were prepared. 100 µl of each of these dilutions was plated out onto chocolate agar plates, in triplicate, and incubated at 37 °C overnight in a candle jar containing a CampyGenTM sachet. The number of colonies were counted to determine the number of bacteria/ml. Culture supernatants were also collected by centrifuging bacterial cultures (twice) at 1600 g for 30 min. The culture filtrate was filtered through a 0.2 µm filter to remove any bacterial debris and the remaining culture filtrate stored at -20 °C until required.



Figure 3.5.1: *H. influenzae* growth curve over 6 days. The culture was incubated at 37 °C with agitation and growth was measured by optical density (OD_{540}) and viable counts of bacteria. Data shown is a mean of 4 experiments, \pm S.D.



Figure 3.5.2: Effect of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate collected over 6 days on neutrophil viability. Red fluorescence intensity (necrosis) from confocal microscopy of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate activity over 6 days. Neutrophils were incubated with 200 μ /ml of each fraction and incubated with PI (1 μ g/ml) to determine the effects on neutrophil necrosis. Graphs are representative of 4 experiments.

Figure 3.5.1 shows that the OD_{540} increased up to day 6 but the viable number of bacteria/ml started to decrease after day 4. Figure 3.5.2 shows the necrotic activity of the culture filtrate collected on each day. The culture filtrates collected on days 4 and 5 have the maximum necrotic activity. As the amount of viable bacteria started to decrease after day 4, it was decided that day 4 was the optimum for the maximal production of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate.

3.6 ROS Production by Neutrophils Treated with H. influenzae Culture Filtrate

Neutrophils produce ROS during the respiratory burst as part of the processes involved in the killing of pathogens. However, inappropriate ROS production to release these molecules could contribute to tissue damage.

Reactive oxidant production by neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate in RPMI 1640 + HEPES was measured using luminol-amplified chemiluminescence. Neutrophils were primed for 40 min with GM-CSF. 10 μ M luminol was added to 1 x 10⁵ neutrophils after stimulation with different volumes of culture filtrate or PMA (0.1 μ g/ml) and chemiluminescence was measured at 37 °C over 45 minutes. Figure 3.6 shows that primed neutrophils treated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate have increased levels of ROS production compared to primed or unprimed cells that have not been stimulated. Cells stimulated with PMA produced the greatest amount of ROS overall. However, neutrophils stimulated with 400 μ l of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate produced ROS levels similar to those obtained with PMA. As the volume of culture filtrate decreased the amount of ROS produced also decreased.



Figure 3.6: Effect of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate on neutrophil ROS release. Neutrophils were primed for 40 min with GM-CSF (50 U/ml). 10 μ M luminol was used to measure the ROS production induced by PMA, or different volumes of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (CF) by chemiluminescence. Cells were measured every 15 sec for 45 min. Data is representative of 3 or more experiments.

3.7 Effects of H. influenzae Culture Filtrate on Neutrophil Viability

EM analysis of neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate indicates that the factor(s) released by *H. influenzae* induced neutrophil necrosis. The effect of this factor(s) on neutrophil viability was investigated. Neutrophils (5 x 10^6 cells/ml in RPMI 1640 + HEPES supplemented with 10 % FCS and 2 mM L-glutamine) were incubated with 200 µl/ml of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 µl/ml) and PI (µg/ml) were added so that the effects on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis could be determined by confocal microscopy. Cells were imaged every 30 min for 17 h.

Figure 3.7.1 shows the effects of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate on neutrophil apoptosis (A) and necrosis (B). *H. influenzae* culture filtrate was shown to decrease the amount of neutrophil apoptosis occurring and increase the level of necrosis, as previously shown when neutrophils were incubated with bacteria (*3.2* and *3.3*). Neutrophil necrosis increased greatly after 4 h, with the majority of cells becoming necrotic by 8 h. Figure 3.7.2 shows the images taken at 0, 4, 8 and 18 h. Green apoptotic cells can be clearly seen in the images of the untreated control cells. The images of cells treated with culture filtrate do not show any green apoptotic cells but show large numbers of red necrotic cells.


Figure 3.7.1: Effect of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis. Fluorescent intensity from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with 200 μ /ml *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ /ml) and PI (1 μ /ml) were used to detect an increase in apoptosis (A) and necrosis (B) by increases in green and red fluorescence respectively. Images were taken every 30 min for 17 h. Graphs are representative of 3 or more experiments.



Figure 3.7.2: Visualization of neutrophil necrosis and apoptosis after incubation with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. Images from confocal microscopy of untreated neutrophils (A) and neutrophils incubated with 200 μ l/ml *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (B). Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml) were used to detect an increase in apoptosis and necrosis by an increase in green and red fluorescence, respectively. Images were taken every 30 min for 17 h. Images are representative of 3 or more experiments.

It is unclear whether or not the factor(s) actually inhibit apoptosis or if apoptosis does not occur due to the induction of necrosis. These results show that *H. influenzae* culture filtrate, like bacteria, induces neutrophil necrosis.

3.8 Granule Enzyme Release by Neutrophils Incubated with H. influenzae Culture Filtrate

H. influenzae G682 have been shown to induce the release of neutrophil granule enzymes into the surrounding environment of the cell, probably as a result of the neutrophils undergoing necrosis. *H. influenzae* culture filtrate was investigated to determine whether or not the factor(s) present within it resulted in a similar effect.

Neutrophils (1 x 10^7 cells/ml in RPMI 1640 + HEPES supplemented with 10 % FCS and 2 mM L-glutamine) were incubated with unopsonised *H. influenzae* or serum-opsonised *H. influenzae* in a bacteria to neutrophil ratio of 250:1 or 200 µl/ml *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. Protein lysates were prepared from cell culture supernatants at 1, 2, 4 and 6 h and the levels of the granule enzymes MPO and lactoferrin, present in the supernatants were analysed by western blotting.

Figure 3.8 shows that the presence of both MPO and lactoferrin is greater in the cell culture supernatants from cells incubated with unopsonised and opsonised *H. influenzae* and culture filtrate, compared to untreated neutrophils. Levels of both enzymes present in cell culture supernatants from neutrophils incubated with unopsonised bacteria are lower compared to that from cells incubated with either opsonised H. influenzae or culture filtrate. The levels of MPO detected in the cell culture supernatants were slightly higher when cells have been incubated with opsonised H. influenzae compared to culture filtrate, but the levels of MPO detected when incubated with culture filtrate were still increased compared to control cells. The levels of lactoferrin detected were greater in culture supernatants from cells incubated with culture filtrate compared to those incubated with opsonised H. influenzae. These results indicate that H. influenzae culture filtrate also induces the release of neutrophil granule enzymes into the surrounding environment, again suggesting that the cells are dying by necrosis.



Figure 3.8: Analysis of neutrophil granule enzyme release from neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* and *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. Neutrophils were incubated in RPMI 1640 alone (-ve), with serum-opsonised of *H. influenzae* (OB) 250:1 ratio, unopsonised *H. influenzae* (UB) 250:1 ration or 200 µl/ml *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (CF) for up to 6 h at 37 °C. After incubation protein lysates were prepared from culture supernatants and the extracellular release of MPO and lactoferrin detected via western blotting. Figure A shows MPO and lactoferrin release at 2 h. Figure B indicates the MPO and lactoferrin release at 2 h. Results are a mean of 3 experiments, \pm S.D. * p < 0.05 compared to control neutrophils.

It appears that *H. influenzae* culture filtrate contains a factor(s) that causes neutrophils to become necrotic. Size fractions of these factor(s) present were investigated. *H. influenzae* culture filtrate was filtered through 10-, 5-, 3- and 1 kDa Macrosep® filters. Culture filtrate was added to the 10 kDa filter and centrifuged at 1000 g for 90 min. The filter was washed with PBS to remove the > 10 kDa fraction. The < 10 kDa fraction was removed and an aliquot stored at -20 °C for future use. The remaining < 10 kDa fraction was then filtered through the 5 kDa filter and the process repeated.

200 μ l/ml of each fraction was added to neutrophils (5 x 10⁶ cells/ml in RPMI 1640 + HEPES supplemented with 10 % FCS and 2 mM L-glutamine). Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml) were added so that the effects of each fraction on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis could be analysed by confocal microscopy. Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at a x 20 magnification.

The results shown in figure 3.9.1 indicate that there may be at least 2 factors present that induce neutrophil necrosis: a factor > 10 kDa in size and a factor < 5 kDa. The > 10 kDa fraction appeared to induce rapid neutrophil necrosis, as a large increase in necrosis was observed as early as 2 h. However, the neutrophil necrosis induced by this fraction did not reach the maximum levels observed by

the unfractionated culture filtrate. In contrast, the < 5 kDa fraction did not have an initial effect on neutrophil necrosis, as there was no increase observed between 0-6 h. The effects of this fraction occur after 6 h and appear to peak at ~ 14 h. The necrosis induced by this fraction eventually reached the maximum levels of that from unfractionated culture filtrate. Figure 3.9.2 shows that both the unfractionated culture filtrate and the > 10 kDa fraction decreased neutrophil apoptosis. However, the < 5 kDa fraction had a slight increase in neutrophil apoptosis compared to untreated cells. This suggests that the > 10 kDa factor may inhibit neutrophil apoptosis as well as inducing initial necrosis.

Neutrophils were treated with 200 μ l/ml culture filtrate, > 10 kDa fraction, < 5 kDa fraction and 200 μ l/ml of > 10 kDa and < 5 kDa fractions combined to see if the necrotic effect of the intact culture filtrate could be recovered. Figure 3.9.3 shows that when incubated with both the > 10 kDa and < 5 kDa fractions recombined the necrotic effect of the unfiltered culture filtrate was fully recovered. Apoptosis was inhibited and necrosis was induced at a faster rate than with the unfractionated culture filtrate but this was probably due to different concentrations of the factor(s) present in the combined fractions. This further confirms that there are at least two factors present in the culture filtrate that work together to induce neutrophil necrosis.



Figure 3.9.1: Effect of size fractionated *H. influenzae* culture filtrate on neutrophil necrosis. Red fluorescence intensity (necrosis) from confocal microscopy of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate fractions. Culture filtrate was filtered through 10 kDa, 5 kDa, 3 kDa and 1 kDa Macrosep filters. Neutrophils were incubated with 200 μ /ml of each fraction and incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ /ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml) to determine the effects on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis. Images were taken every 30 min for 17 h. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 3.9.2: Effect of size fractionated *H. influenzae* culture filtrate on neutrophil apoptosis. Green fluorescence intensity (apoptosis) from confocal microscopy of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate fractions. Culture filtrate was filtered through 10 kDa, 5 kDa, 3 kDa and 1 kDa Macrosep filters. Neutrophils were incubated with 200 μ /ml of each fraction and incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ /ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml) to determine the effects on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis. Images were taken every 30 min for 17 h. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 3.9.3: Effect of reconstituted size fractionated *H. influenzae* culture filtrate on neutrophil necrosis Red fluorescence intensity (necrosis) from confocal microscopy of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate fractions. *H. influenzae* culture filtrate was filtered through 10 kDa, 5 kDa, 3 kDa and 1 kDa Macrosep filters. The > 10 kDa fraction and the < 5 kDa fraction were reconstituted to investigate whether the full necrotic activity of the culture filtrate could be recovered. Neutrophils were incubated with 200 µl/ml of each fraction and incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 µl/ml) and PI (1 µg/ml) to determine the effects on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis respectively. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.

Attempts to gain an insight into the size of the > 10 kDa fraction using this approach (i.e. using 50-, 30-, and 10 kDa Macrosep filters) proved unsuccessful. It must be stressed that these filters only give a very crude estimate of size as the shape of the molecule and its ability to bind the membrane influence its ability to pass through the filters.

3.10 Cell Specificity of H. influenzae Culture Filtrate

To determine whether the necrotic effect of *H. influenzae* supernatant was specific to neutrophils the effects of the culture filtrate on a range of different cells lines were analysed. Cell lines were cultured in their optimal growth media at 37 °C until almost confluent (*Materials and Methods 2.3*). The cells lines were treated with 200 µl/ml of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 µl/ml) and PI (1 µg/ml) were added so that the effects on apoptosis and necrosis could be analysed by confocal microscopy. Fluorescence was detected on a Zeiss LSM 510 confocal microscope, fitted with a temperature control incubator maintained at 37 °C. Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at a x 20 magnification.

Figure 3.10 shows images of untreated cells and cells treated with culture filtrate after 18 h incubation. Necrosis was induced in neutrophils (PMN), peripheral blood monouclear cells (PBMC), HL-60 and U937 cells, all of which

are myeloid cells. A549, Cos-1, HeLa, HT-29 and SK-N-AS cells were not affected by the supernatant. This suggests that the factor may only affect cells of the immune system. A549 cells are a lung epithelial cell line and are not affected by the culture filtrate.



Figure 3.10: Visualization of the effects of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate on different cell lines. 18 h images from confocal microscopy of different cell lines incubated with 200 μ l/ml of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. Cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml) so that the effects of the culture filtrate on apoptosis and necrosis could be detected by an increase in green and red fluorescence respectively. Images were taken every 30 min for 18 h and are representative of 3 separate experiments.

Discussion

This chapter has investigated the effects of non-capsulate *H. influenzae*, a common pathogen in COPD, and *H. influenzae* culture filtrate on neutrophil viability. I have shown that neutrophils are able to phagocytose but are unable to kill *H. influenzae* and the number of viable bacteria increases during phagocytosis, increasing further in primed neutrophils. This indicates that *H. influenzae* are able to survive and multiply within the neutrophil phagosome exacerbating infection if the bacteria are subsequently released into the surrounding environment *in vivo*. Electron microscopy analysis of neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* showed the presence of bacteria both in the phagosomes and in the cytoplasm. The escape of bacteria into the cytoplasm and survival in the phagosome are well known strategies of *H. influenzae* bacterial survival (200).

H. influenzae was shown to reduce neutrophil apoptosis and increase necrosis. These effects are concentration-dependent and neutrophil necrosis increased as the number of bacteria present or the volume of culture filtrate added increased. Many bacteria have been shown to induce neutrophil apoptosis, but a number of different types of bacteria have been shown to have different effects on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis. *Anaplasma phagocytophilum, Chlamydia pneumoniae* and *Mycobacterium bovis* have all been shown to decrease apoptosis whereas *Pseudomonas aeruginosa (158, 159)*, a common pathogen in cystic fibrosis, *Shigella flexneri* and *Streptococcus pneumoniae* have all been shown to induce necrosis or lysis (207, 208).

If numbers of *H. influenzae* increase after phagocytosis via replication within neutrophils followed by neutrophil necrosis *in vivo* in the lung, this could contribute to exacerbations of COPD. This process could enhance bacterial numbers via intracellular replication and then if the cell then dies by necrosis the cellular contents i.e. viable bacteria and cytotoxic products will be released into the surrounding environment. This would enhance bacterial load and enhance tissue damage due to the release of ROS and cytotoxic proteins. More neutrophils will then be recruited to the lungs in response to this infection via IL-8 production and the process will cycle.

A number of different *H. influenzae* clinical isolates, obtained from the lungs of patients with COPD, were studied to determine their effects on neutrophil viability. All of the clinical isolates induced neutrophil necrosis, although levels of activity observed varied between isolates. Unopsonised isolates induced necrosis at a slower rate than opsonised bacteria, which occurred as early as 2 h after incubation. The effects of opsonised *H. influenzae* are more clinically relevant, as bacteria in the body will be opsonised by proteins and antibodies. No difference in necrotic activity or phagocytosis was observed when bacteria were opsonised with serum, IgG or IgA (data not shown).

To determine whether the release of granule enzymes occurred following phagocytosis two granule proteins present in different neutrophil granules, MPO and lactoferrin, were measured in culture supernatants after incubation of neutrophils with H. *influenzae*. It was shown that over a 6 h incubation there was an increase in the levels of both MPO and lactoferrin in cell supernatant of neutrophils incubated with H.

influenzae compared to cells incubated with *S. aureus* or untreated cells. This suggests that *H. influenzae* causes neutrophils to release their granules into the surrounding environment either in an attempt to kill the bacteria or as a result of the cell lysing or dying by necrosis. If the release is a result of neutrophil necrosis, other toxic neutrophil products will also be released e.g. proteases, ROS that may contribute to tissue damage (62).

I have also shown that *H. influenzae* releases a factor(s) into the culture filtrate that induces neutrophil necrosis. The released factor(s) did not increase ROS production in unprimed neutrophils, but did stimulate production in cells that had been previously primed with GM-CSF. Neutrophils migrating to the lung may be primed by a number of factors such as cytokines or bacterial products (44, 45). During an infection of *H. influenzae* these neutrophils will enter the lungs and be further stimulated to produce ROS by released *H. influenzae* factor(s). As previously discussed, the neutrophils die by necrosis after interaction with the factor(s) and are predicted to release ROS and granule enzymes into the lung, resulting in an increase in tissue damage and a prolonged inflammatory response.

The effects of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate on neutrophil viability were investigated and it was shown that necrosis was induced by a factor(s) present in the culture filtrate. As well as an increase in necrosis, a decrease in neutrophil apoptosis was also observed. This decrease in apoptosis may be due to the high rate of necrosis occurring or the factor(s) may be able to inhibit neutrophil apoptosis, preventing the safe removal of neutrophils from the site of infection and the resolution of inflammation. Many studies have demonstrated that some bacteria and their products are able to control neutrophil apoptosis either by inhibiting or inducing it (159). For example *P. aeruginosa* has been shown to release a cytotoxic protein, pyocyanin, that is capable of inducing neutrophil apoptosis (209, 210).

H. influenzae induces the release of neutrophil granule proteins into the external environment when neutrophils die by necrosis. *H. influenzae* culture filtrate was investigated to see if the released factor(s) had similar effects. Similar levels of MPO and lactoferrin were detected in the supernatants of cells incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate as in the supernatants of cells incubated with opsonised *H. influenzae*. This indicates that the factor(s) causes the release of neutrophil granules in a similar way to the bacteria, probably as a result of neutrophil necrosis. Release of these enzymes and other neutrophil products into the environment will enhance tissue damage (62).

Crude size-fractionation by ultrafiltration was performed and it was found that there were at least two factors present in the culture filtrate, one > 10 kDa in size and one < 5 kDa in size. Both factors induced neutrophil necrosis but, the high molecular mass fraction induced necrosis very rapidly and the effect of the smaller fraction only occurred after 8 h. The two factors appear to have different effects on apoptosis. No apoptosis was observed in cells treated with the > 10 kDa factor. Thus, the > 10 kDa factor

may be able to inhibit neutrophil apoptosis. When both factors are reconstituted, the full necrotic activity of the supernatant was recovered further confirming that two necrotic factor are released by *H. influenzae*.

Several bacteria release factors that can induce neutrophil necrosis. *S. pneumoniae* has been shown to release a 53 kDa pore forming toxin, pneumolysin, that inhibits ROS production and induces neutrophil necrosis (208). Escherichia coli and Burkholderia cepacia have both been shown to release hemolysins which are capable of inducing apoptosis and necrosis (211, 212). The 2D map of the *H. influenzae* proteome has been characterized and *H. influenzae* does not express any hemolysins or pneumolysins (189, 190). However, *H. influenzae* do express porins which increase the permeability of the outer membrane of cells to low molecular weight compounds. *H. influenzae* porins are 35-42 kDa in size and it may be possible that the > 10 kDa factor released by *H. influenzae* is a porin capable of inducing necrosis and sensitizing the cell to the < 5 kDa factor (213).

The culture filtrate was shown to only affect myeloid cells. Myeloid cells include both monocytes and granulocytes and are essential in resolving infection. The specificity of the factor(s) to induce necrosis of myeloid cells would enable *H. influenzae* to invade the immune system resulting in prolonged infection due to impaired host defence. This may be an explanation for the recurrent infections found in COPD patients (183).

This chapter has investigated the effects of *H. influenzae* and *H. influenzae* culture filtrate on neutrophil viability. It has been shown that *H. influenzae* releases at least two factors that work together to inhibit neutrophil apoptosis and induce necrosis. The factors also increase ROS production in primed neutrophils, therefore increasing the capacity of the cells to inflict damage when they die by necrosis. The factors have been shown to be specific to myeloid cells, cell of the immune system, enabling *H. influenzae* to invade the immune system resulting in an inability of the body to fight the infection, increased bacterial infection and an increase in tissue damage to the lungs.

Chapter 4: The Effects of *H. influenzae* Culture Filtrate on Cellular Signalling Pathways

Introduction

Chapter 3 described the ability of non-capsulate *H. influenzae* and *H. influenzae* culture filtrate to induce neutrophil necrosis. *H. influenzae* culture filtrate was shown to contain at least 2 factors that work together to induce necrosis. This effect may be specific to myeloid cells and therefore, only affects cells of the immune system. In this chapter the ability of the *H. influenzae* factors to induce necrosis was investigated by analysing the intracellular signalling pathways involved in this process.

External stimuli are detected by cells either by cell-surface or intracellular receptors that are coupled to signalling networks to control cell fate (38). The observation that the released necrotic factor(s) does not affect all cells, argues against it working as a non-specific membrane-permeablising agent, and is probably acting via a receptor. Many signalling pathways have been identified in neutrophils to control cell function and they often involve kinase phosphorylation cascades (214, 215). Many of the intracellular processes that regulate apoptosis (but not necrosis) have been defined. Inhibitors for many of these pathways have been characterised and more specific assays (e.g. using activation-specific antibodies) are available.

The aims of this chapter were to:

- Investigate the effects of a number of cell signalling inhibitors on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis.
- Determine whether or not the inhibitors have an effect on neutrophil necrosis induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction.
- Investigate the effects of cell signalling inhibitors on *H. influenzae* culture filtrate induced necrosis in a cell line that is sensitive to the factors (U937).
- Analyze the phosphorylation states of a number of important cell signalling proteins in neutrophils after stimulation of the cells with the unfractionated culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction.

Results

4.1 Effects of Cell Signalling Inhibitors on Neutrophil Viability

Before I could determine the effects of cell signalling inhibitors on neutrophil necrosis induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction, it was first necessary to examine the effects of these inhibitors on apoptosis and necrosis of unstimulated neutrophils (see page 56 for list of inhibitors).

Figure 4.1.1 shows the effects of the inhibitors on unprimed neutrophils and neutrophils primed with GM-CSF (50 U/ml). Some of the inhibitors were shown to slightly increase neutrophil necrosis in unprimed cells, in particular LY294002 (PI3K inhibitor) and Bis-1 (PKC inhibitor), but these effects were not seen in cells that had been primed with GM-CSF. In fact, cells primed with GM-CSF and then treated with SB202190, LY294002, Bis-1, SYK inhibitor, H89 and DPI all had significantly reduced necrosis, compared to untreated unprimed neutrophils (figure 4.1.3). SYK inhibitor was shown to greatly increase neutrophil apoptosis but again this effect was not observed in the cells that had been primed with GM-CSF, as shown in figure 4.1.2. None of the inhibitors caused a significant increase in neutrophil necrosis compared to untreated cells. Therefore, any effects of the inhibitors on neutrophil necrosis in cells treated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate will be a result of inhibition of the signalling pathway which the necrotic factors activate.



Figure 4.1.1: Fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with cell signaling inhibitors (or vehicle control, DMSO) in the presence of GM-CSF (50 U/ml). Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 4.1.1 (contd.)



Figure 4.1.1 (contd.)



Figure 4.1.1 (contd.)



Figure 4.1.1 (contd.)



Figure 4.1.2: 8 h average green fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated as in 4.1.1. Neutrophils were stained with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Results are means of 3 experiments (±SD).



Figure 4.1.3: 18 h red fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with cell signaling inhibitors (or vehicle control, DMSO) in the presence of GM-CSF (50 U/ml). Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ /ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Results are means of 3 experiments (± SD), * p > 0.05.

4.2 Effects of Signalling Inhibitors on Neutrophils Treated with H. influenzae Culture Filtrate

The effects of different cell signalling inhibitors on neutrophil necrosis and apoptosis induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate were analysed to determine the signalling proteins that may be activated by the factor(s).

Figure 4.2.1 shows the effects of the signalling inhibitors on neutrophil necrosis induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. SB202190 (p38 MAPK inhibitor) was shown to completely inhibit the effects of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate in neutrophils; necrosis of stimulated cells was less than that in untreated cells. SYK inhibitor was also shown to reduce necrosis however, this inhibitor caused a large increase in neutrophil apoptosis as shown in figure 4.2.3.

All of the inhibitors, except for H89, were shown to partially decrease the initial necrotic effect of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (figure 4.2.2). In cells treated with LY294002 and then stimulated with culture filtrate neutrophil necrosis was delayed compared to cells treated with culture filtrate alone. Between 0 - 4 h levels of necrosis were similar to those observed in control cells. However, after 4 h neutrophil necrosis increased and reached levels of necrosis observed in cells treated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate at 6 h. Neutrophil necrosis in cells treated with Bis-1 and JNK inhibitor were also shown to be similar to control cells between 0 - 6 h. In cells pretreated with Bis-1, after 6 h neutrophil

necrosis increased and eventually reached the levels seen in cells treated with culture filtrate at 14 h.

H89 and DPI were also shown to slightly inhibit the initial neutrophil necrosis induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate but by 18 h the necrosis was similar to controls. Caspase inhibitor VI was shown to inhibit initial necrosis however cells treated with this inhibitor and cells treated with PD98059 were shown to have higher levels of necrosis after 6 h than cells treated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate alone. Figure 4.2.3 shows images of cells at 8 h, and the changes in neutrophil necrosis are clearly visible by the differences in red fluorescence. Again, it is clear that SB202190, JNK inhibitor and Bis-1 inhibit the effect of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. Figure 4.2.4 shows the effects of the inhibitors on neutrophil apoptosis and, as previously discussed, only cells treated with SYK inhibitor show a significant increase in apoptosis compared to untreated cells.

These results indicate that the factors present in *H. influenzae* culture filtrate induce neutrophil necrosis through a signalling cascade inside the cell. There are a number of signalling proteins that appear to be involved in this pathway but the ones shown to have the greatest importance appear to involve p38 MAPK, protein kinase C and JNK, as inhibition of these enzymes significantly decreases the necrotic effect.



Figure 4.2.1: Fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) or culture filtrate and cell signaling inhibitors. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 4.2.1 (contd.)



Figure 4.2.1 (contd.)



Figure 4.2.1 (contd.)



Figure 4.2.1 (contd.)


Figure 4.2.2: 4 h red fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) or culture filtrate and cell signaling inhibitors. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Results are means of 3 experiments (± SD), * p > 0.05 compared to DMSO control.



Figure 4.2.3: 8 h images from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) or culture filtrate and cell signaling inhibitors. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Images shown were obtained after 8 h incubation. Images are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 4.2.4: 8 h green fluorescent intensity from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) plus inhibitors. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Results are means of 3 experiments (±SD), n = 3.

4.3 Effects of Signalling Inhibitors on Neutrophils Treated with H. influenzae < 5 kDa Fraction

The effects of different cell signalling inhibitors on neutrophils necrosis induced by *H. influenzae* < 5 kDa fraction were analysed to determine which pathways are involved in the signalling of necrosis induced by this factor.

Figure 4.3.1 shows the effects of signalling inhibitors on neutrophil necrosis induced by < 5 kDa fraction. Again, SB202190, Bis-1 and JNK inhibitor and SYK inhibitor were all shown to decrease necrosis induced by this fraction although the effects were different to those observed in cells treated with unfractionated culture filtrate. SB202190 did not completely inhibit necrosis as was observed for unfractionated culture filtrate. Bis-1 completely inhibited necrosis until 14 h, after which time necrosis increased. JNK inhibitor and SYK inhibitor inhibited necrosis until 8 and 6 h respectively after which neutrophil necrosis began to increase.

PD98059 and LY294002 were shown to slightly decrease necrosis induced by this fraction whereas H89 and DPI were both shown to increase necrosis. Caspase inhibitor VI did not have an effect on neutrophil necrosis induced by <5 kDa fraction. Images taken at 8 h are shown in figure 4.3.2. Again, the decrease in red fluorescence i.e. necrosis, can be clearly observed in cells treated with SB202190, Bis-1, JNK inhibitor and SYK inhibitor. Figure 4.3.3 shows green fluorescence intensities (apoptosis) in cells treated with the signalling inhibitors. Again, SYK inhibitor was shown to greatly increase neutrophil apoptosis compared to untreated cells.

These results further confirm the importance of p38 MAPK, PKC, JNK and SYK in the signalling pathways induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. The differences in the inhibition of necrosis induced by unfractionated culture filtrate and < 5 kDa fraction further confirm the presence of at least 2 factors in the culture filtrate, > 10 kDa and < 5 kDa, that have different kinetics but work together to induce necrosis.



Figure 4.3.1: Fluorescence intensities from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* < 5 kDa fraction (200 μ l/ml) or < 5 kDa fraction plus inhibitors. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 4.3.1 (contd.)



Figure 4.2.1 (contd.)



Figure 4.2.1 (contd.)



Figure 4.2.1 (contd.)



Figure 4.3.2: 8 h images from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) or culture filtrate and cell signaling inhibitors. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Images shown were obtained after 8 h incubation. Images are representative of 3 experiments.

Lifects of Signalling Inhibitary on a Cell Line Sensitive to H. Influenzae



Figure 4.3.3: 8 h green fluorescence intensities from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with *H. influenzae* < 5 kDa (200 µl/ml) or < 5 kDa plus cell signaling inhibitors. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 µl/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 µg/ml, red fluorescence). Fluorescence was measured after 8 h incubation and mean values (\pm SD) of 3 separate experiments are shown. * indicates p < 0.05 compared to DMSO control.

4.4 Effects of Signalling Inhibitors on a Cell Line Sensitive to H. influenzae Culture Filtrate

I previously showed potential effects of the *H. influenzae* necrotic factors on myeloid cells but not other cultured cells. The effects of the signalling inhibitors on the necrosis of a cell line sensitive to the factors, U937 cells, were investigated to determine if similar signalling pathways are activated as in neutrophils.

Figure 4.4.1 shows the percentage of necrotic U937 cells at 8 h and at 18 h. At 8 h, all the inhibitors were shown to decrease necrosis induced by the culture filtrate. SYK inhibitor only slightly reduced necrosis whereas all the other inhibitors greatly decreased necrosis, with SB202190 and caspase inhibitor VI completely inhibiting it. After 18 h, necrosis in cells treated with SB202190, Bis-1, JNK inhibitor, SYK inhibitor and DPI had increased to levels equal to or greater than those observed in cells treated with culture filtrate alone. 18 h necrosis in cells treated with PD98059 was shown to be \sim 50 % less than in cells treated with culture filtrate but LY294002, caspase inhibitor VI and H89 completely inhibited necrosis. These results are different to those observed in the pathway in U937 cells. Images taken at 8 h are shown in figure 4.4.2 and again differences in cell viability at this time point can be clearly seen by differences in green and red fluorescence.



Figure 4.4.1: Percentage of necrotic U937 cells at 8 and 18 h. U937 cells were treated with cell signaling inhibitors and incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ /ml). Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ /ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence) and the effect on cell viability analysed by confocal microscopy. Data shown are mean values (± SD), n = 3. * p < 0.05 compared to DMSO control.



Figure 4.4.2: 8 h images from confocal microscopy of U937 cells incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) or culture filtrate and cell signaling inhibitors. U937 cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification and images shown were obtained after 8 h incubation. Images are representative of 3 experiments.

The addition of LY294002, caspase inhibitor VI and H89 were shown to have the greatest effect on inhibiting U937 necrosis induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate compared to neutrophils. However, the addition of SB202190, Bis-1 and JNK inhibitor was shown to inhibit necrosis at 8 h indicating that p38 MAPK, PKC and JNK are activated in the signal cascade induced by the factors. The results confirm that the necrotic factors released by *H. influenzae* induce necrosis via intracellular signalling pathways.

4.5 Phosphorylation of Signalling Proteins by H. influenzae < 5 kDa Fraction

The previous experiments indicated that p38 MAPK and PKC were important in the signalling pathways leading to necrosis of neutrophils in response to the < 5kDa fraction. The kinetics of phosphorylation following the addition of the < 5kDa fraction of these 2 proteins and also ERK 1/2 and Akt were analysed by western blotting.

Neutrophils (1 x 10^7 cell/ml in RPMI 1640 + HEPES supplemented with 2 mM L-glutamine) were stimulated with *H. influenzae* < 5 kDa fraction and at time intervals, levels of activated kinases were determined.

Figure 4.5.1 shows the levels of phosphorylated p38 MAPK compared to levels of total p38 MAPK before and after stimulation. Levels of phosphorylated p38 MAPK were very low in 0 h control and 18 h control samples and in 18 h stimulated samples. Phosphorylation of the protein was seen after stimulation of the neutrophils with the < 5 kDa fraction and reached a maximum level after 40 sec stimulation. The phosphorylation levels then begin to decrease again until a second increase in phosphorylation was seen at 2 h showing that cycles of phosphorylation and dephosphorylation of the protein occur. The protein appears to be activated early after stimulation and again later, corresponding to the time when necrosis begins to become detected.

Figure 4.5.2 shows the levels of phosphorylation of ERK 1/2. The pattern of phosphorylation of this protein is different to that of p38 MAPK as phosphorylation occurred after 40 sec of stimulation and peaked at 5 min. Phosphorylation then decreased and no second peak was observed. This suggests that ERK 1/2 is activated very soon after addition of the factor to the cells.

Figure 4.5.3 shows the levels of phosphorylated Akt after stimulation of the neutrophils with the < 5 kDa fraction. Again, only one peak in phosphorylation was observed over the time course, occurring after 5 min. The levels of phosphorylated Akt decreased until the phosphorylated protein was no longer detected by 2 h. Akt activation occurs after p38 MAPK and ERK 1/2 activation indicating that Akt may be phosphorylated downstream of these two proteins.

Figure 4.5.4 shows the levels of phosphorylated PKC after stimulation with the < 5 kDa fraction. Confocal microscopy analysis with the PKC inhibitor Bis-1 indicated that PKC is an important protein involved in the signalling pathways activated by < 5 kDa fraction. This is confirmed by the presence of phosphorylated PKC 5 sec after the addition of < 5 kDa fraction. The phosphorylation of the protein was maintained for 5 min and decreased after 15 min. However, increased levels of phosphorylated PKC were detected after 30 min. These results suggest that PKC, like p38 MAPK and ERK1/2, was

phosphorylated both early and late in the sequence of events following addition of the factor.

The levels of phosphorylated p38 MAPK, ERK 1/2, Akt and PKC in untreated neutrophils were analysed by western blotting and the presence of these phosphorylated proteins was shown to be minimal, as shown in 0 h control and 18 h control samples. This confirms that activation of these proteins is a result of neutrophil interaction with the < 5 kDa fraction, likely to be via receptor mediated pathways.



Figure 4.5.1: Neutrophils were stimulated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate < 5 kDa fraction (200 μ l/ml) and incubated at 37 °C. Protein lysates were prepared at regular intervals and the levels of phospho p38 MAPK and total p38 MAPK were detected via western blotting. Images are representative of 3 experiments. B mean values are of 3 separate experiments (± SD). * p < 0.05 compared to unstimulated neutrophils.



Figure 4.5.2: Neutrophils were stimulated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate < 5 kDa fraction (200 μ l/ml) and incubated at 37 °C. Protein lysates were prepared at regular intervals and the levels of phospho ERK and total ERK were detected via western blotting. Images are representative of 3 experiments. B mean values are of 3 separate experiments (± SD). * p < 0.05 compared to unstimulated neutrophils.



Figure 4.5.3: Neutrophils were stimulated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate < 5 kDa fraction (200 μ l/ml) and incubated at 37 °C. Protein lysates were prepared at regular intervals and the levels of phospho Akt and total Akt were detected via western blotting. Images are representative of 3 experiments. B mean values are of 3 separate experiments (± SD). * p < 0.05 compared to unstimulated neutrophils.

Phosphurylation of p38 MAPK by Neutrophily Tanated with SB202199



Figure 4.5.4: Neutrophils were stimulated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate < 5 kDa fraction (200 μ l/ml) and incubated at 37 °C. Protein lysates were prepared at regular intervals and the levels of phospho PKC was detected via western blotting. Images are representative of 3 experiments. B mean values are of 3 separate experiments (± SD). * p < 0.05 compared to unstimulated neutrophils.

4.6 Phosphorylation of p38 MAPK in Neutrophils Treated with SB202190

SB202190 is a p38 MAPK inhibitor. In this chapter I have shown that SB202190 inhibits the effects of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and < 5 kDa fraction on neutrophil viability suggesting that p38 MAPK activation is required for this response. Cells were pretreated with the inhibitor and then stimulated with < 5 kDa fraction so that the effects of the inhibitor on the phosphorylation of p38 MAPK could be analysed.

SB202190 inhibits p38 MAPK function by preventing phosphorylated p38 MAPK from activating the downstream signalling pathway, not by inhibiting p38 MAPK activation. This can result in a build up of phosphorylated p38 MAPK present in the cells. Figure 4.6 shows that phosphorylated p38 MAPK was detected in neutrophils pretreated with SB202190 before stimulation with the < 5 kDa fraction. The results show a large increase in the levels of phosphorylated p38 MAPK after 20 sec which continues to increase for over 30 min. These results are different to the levels of phosphorylated p38 detected in cells that had not been treated with SB202190 where an increase in phosphorylation was observed at 40 sec and then again at 3 h. These results further confirm that p38 MAPK is activated by the *H. influenzae* < 5 kDa fraction resulting in neutrophil necrosis.



Figure 4.6: Neutrophils were treated with the cell signaling inhibitor SB202190 (1 μ M) for 20 min prior to stimulation with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate < 5 kDa fraction (200 μ I/ml) and incubated at 37 °C. Protein lysates were prepared at regular intervals and the levels of phospho p38 MAPK detected via western blotting. Images are representative of 3 experiments. * p < 0.05 compared to unstimulated neutrophils.

4.7 Tyrosine Phosphorylation of Proteins in Neutrophils Stimulated with < 5 kDa Fraction

The effects of the < 5 kDa fraction on the tyrosine phosphorylation of proteins in neutrophils were analysed by western blotting using the PY99 antibody.

Figure 4.7 shows that in all time points from cells treated with the < 5 kDa fraction there was an increase in the number of phosphorylated proteins compared to the control samples (data not shown). These results complement the previous results obtained and further confirm that the necrotic factor activates a signalling cascade inside the cell resulting in the induction of neutrophil necrosis.



Figure 4.7: Neutrophils were treated stimulated with < 5 kDa fraction (200 µl/ml) and incubated at 37 °C. Protein lysates were prepared at regular intervals and the levels of global tyrosine phosphorylation detected via western blotting using PY99 antibody. Images are representative of 3 experiments.

Discussion

This chapter has investigated whether or not *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5kDa fraction induce an intracelullar signalling cascade that results in neutrophil necrosis. Neutrophils were treated with a number of signalling inhibitors and the effects of these on the induction of neutrophil necrosis by H. influenzae culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction analysed by confocal microscopy. It was shown that the inhibition of p38 MAPK, PKC and JNK by their signalling inhibitors resulted in decreased necrosis indicating that the activation of these proteins is an important part of the signalling pathway that induces necrosis. Other signalling inhibitors also partially reduced the effects. JNK and p38 MAPK are known initiation of a stress response inside the cell and some of the substrates of these proteins are transcription factors. The effects of the specific inhibitors on the necrosis induced by unfractionated culture filtrate and the < 5kDa fraction were slightly different but JNK, p38 MAPK and PKC were involved by both intact culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction. Western blot analysis of the phosphorylation of p38 MAPK, ERK 1/2, Akt and PKC further confirmed the involvement of these proteins in the signalling cascade occurring inside the cell resulting in neutrophil necrosis.

ERK 1/2 and p38 MAPK have both been shown to be activated by stimulation of the cells with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and < 5 kDa fraction. ERK 1/2 and p38 MAPK phosphorylation occurs during activation of the respiratory burst, chemotaxis, IL-8 production and stress induced apoptosis and are involved in initiating a pro-

inflammatory response (215, 216). Therefore, activation of these two signalling proteins by the necrotic factors will increase inflammation in the lung by the increased production of ROS, release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and migration of neutrophils to the lungs.

p38 MAPK and ERK are known to activate MAPK-activated protein kinase-2 (MK2) and Akt is a substrate of this kinase (214, 216). Western blot analysis of the phosphorylated proteins showed that phosphorylation of Akt occurred later than that of p38 MAPK and ERK 1/2 indicating that Akt may be phosphorylated downstream by MK2. This suggests that the factors work through a signalling pathway where p38 MAPK and ERK 1/2 are activated early in the pathway resulting in the activation of Akt.

Inhibition of neutrophil necrosis by Bis-1 and detection of phosphorylated PKC in neutrophils stimulated with the < 5 kDa fraction has shown that PKC is also activated by the necrotic factors. PKC is an important signalling protein in neutrophils and its activation is required for phagocytosis and ROS production. PKC activation is Ca²⁺ and diacylglycerol dependent and enables the assembly and activation of the NADPH oxidase complex to occur (83, 217). It has been shown that *H. influenzae* is phagocytosed by neutrophils and ROS production increased after stimulation with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate, events requiring activation of PKC.

These results show that necrosis is induced in myeloid cells by the ability of the factors to initiate an intracellular signalling cascade. This suggests that the factors may be binding to plasma membrane receptors in order to initiate this response. If this can be confirmed and the signalling pathway further elucidated then it may be possible to design new therapies to treat exacerbations of COPD by *H. influenzae* infections.

Chapter 5: Does *H. influenzae* Culture Filtrate Induces Necrosis Through Toll-like Receptors?

Introduction

Chapter 4 investigated the ability of the unfractionated culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction to induce neutrophil necrosis by activating an intracellular signalling cascade. Using cell signalling inhibitors to block particular pathways and antibodies that recognise activated kinases it was found that p38 MAPK, ERK 1/2, Akt, PKC and JNK are all activated when neutrophils are incubated with the necrosis-inducing factors. These results would indicate that the factors are inducing necrosis by first binding to plasma membrane receptors present on the surface of the neutrophil. This chapter investigates the involvement of the Toll-like receptors in inducing neutrophil necrosis.

TLRs play important roles in the recognition of microbial pathogens and activation of the immune response. Ten TLRs have been identified in humans and these recognize and bind conserved pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) rather than specific microbial structures (*119*), as described in *1.3.3 Toll-like Receptors*. The ten different TLRs thus bind a wide range of different PAMPs ranging from bacterial RNA and DNA, to flagellin.

Two TLRs that have received a great deal of interest are TLR2 and TLR4, as these receptors are of particular importance in the host response to bacterial infections (121).

TLR2 forms heterodimers with TLR1 and TLR6 to enable recognition of bacterial lipoproteins. TLR2/TLR1 heterodimers bind triacylated bacterial lipoproteins whereas TLR2/TLR6 heterodimers are able to recognize diacylated lipoproteins. TLR2 is also thought to be involved in the recognition of atypical forms of LPS. TLR4 is involved in binding LPS, an integral component of the outer membrane of gram negative bacteria, by acting as a co-receptor for CD14. Binding of LPS will induce a pro-inflammatory response (*119, 120*).

Many immune cells express a range of TLRs but definition of the function of individual or combinations of TLRs has been greatly facilitated by the development of cell lines that express functional receptors. The HEK cell line is a good experimental tool for such purposes.

The aims of this chapter were to:

- Determine whether or not *H. influenzae* culture filtrate has any effect on cells that have been transfected with TLR2 and TLR4.
- Investigate the effects of cell signalling inhibitors necrosis of cells transfected with TLR2 and TLR4.
- Analyse the effects of known TLR ligands on neutrophil viability.
- Analyse the expression of TLR2 and TLR4 on cell lines that are either sensitive or resistant to *H. influenzae* culture filtrate.

Results

5.1 Effects of H. influenzae Culture Filtrate and < 5 kDa Fraction on IL-8 Production in HEK Cells Transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4

The effects of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction on IL-8 production in HEK cells transfected with two TLRs, TLR2 and TLR4, was investigated. HEK cells were transfected with CD14 alone or CD14 was co-transfected with TLR2 or TLR4 as it is required as a co-receptor along with fTLR4 for LPS binding. Production of IL-8 by the cells will indicate whether or not the factors present in the culture filtrate are activating cells via these receptors. Note that these cell lines endogenously express TLR-6.

Transfected HEK cells were cultured as described in *Materials and Methods 2.3* and plated into 96-well plates. MD-2 (5 μ g/ml) was added to the cells as this forms a complex with the TLR4 and CD14 receptors that is required for LPS binding. Cells were stimulated with undiluted *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and < 5 kDa fraction as well as 1:1 and 1:4 dilutions of the filtrate. Cells were also stimulated with uninoculated *H. influenzae* culture medium for use as a control. The amount of IL-8 production (pg/ml) by the stimulated cells was measured using an ELISA.

Figure 5.1.1 shows the amount of IL-8 production in HEK cells transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4 stimulated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. The results indicate that the factors present in the culture filtrate were able to activate the cells via TLR2 and CD14 as there was an increase in IL-8 production compared to cells treated with *H. influenzae* culture media. There was no enhancement of IL-8 production in HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR4 compared to HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR4 compared to HEK cells transfected with CD14 alone indicating that the IL-8 production in this cell line was a result of CD14 activation. This suggests that there are possibly 2 factors present in the culture filtrate that are capable of binding and activating CD14 and TLR2. Alternatively, it is also possible that the factors present in the culture filtrate are capable of binding to more than one receptor.



Figure 5.1.1: Amount of IL-8 (pg/ml) produced by HEK cells transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 or CD14/TLR4 after stimulation with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (CF) was measured using an ELISA. The cells were stimulated with undiluted culture filtrate, a 1:1 dilution of CF and a 1:4 dilution of CF and incubated for 18 h. RMPI 1640 + HEPES supplemented with 5 % (v/v) glycerol, 30 mg/l hemin and 10 mg/ml β -NAD was used as a negative control in this experiment (medium). Results are means of 3 experiments (\pm SD). * p < 0.05 compared to unstimulated cells.

Figure 5.1.2 shows the amount of IL-8 production (pg/ml) in transfected HEK cells that were stimulated with *H. influenzae* < 5 kDa factor. The same amount of IL-8 was produced in HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR2 by the < 5 kDa factor (~ 6000 pg/ml) as was produced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. This suggests that the < 5 kDa factor is the factor present in unfractionated culture filtrate that activates cells via TLR2. There was no increase in IL-8 production in the cells that have been transfected with CD14 alone indicating that the < 5 kDa factor did not activate the cells via this receptor. There was however, an increase in IL-8 production in HEK cells transfected with CD14 alone. This suggests that there is a factor present in the < 5 kDa fraction that is capable of activating the cells via TLR2 and TLR4.


Figure 5.1.2: Amount of IL-8 (pg/ml) produced by HEK cells transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 or CD14/TLR4 after stimulation with *H. influenzae* < 5 kDa fraction was measured using an ELISA. The cells were stimulated with undiluted culture filtrate, a 1:1 dilution and a 1:4 dilution of the < 5 kDa fraction and incubated for 18 h. RMPI 1640 + HEPES supplemented with 5 % (v/v) glycerol, 30 mg/l hemin and 10 mg/ml β -NAD was used as a negative control in this experiment (medium). Results are means of 3 experiments (\pm SD). * p < 0.05 compared to unstimulated cells.

5.2 Effects of H. influenzae Culture Filtrate on the Viability of HEK Cells Transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4

The above experiments showed that unfractionated culture filtrate and < 5 kDa fraction were able to activate HEK cells via CD14, TLR2 and TLR4, and so it was then necessary to determine if they also induced necrosis in these cells.

Wild-type (WT) HEK cells and HEK cells transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4 were cultured as described in *Materials and Methods 2.3*. Cells were plated and MD-2 (5 μ g/ml) was added to the cells. Cells were incubated with unfractionated *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction (200 μ l/ml). Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml) were added so that apoptosis and necrosis could be detected by an increase in green and red fluorescence, respectively. Fluorescence was detected on a Zeiss LSM 510 confocal microscope, fitted with a temperature controlled incubator maintained at 37 °C. Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at a x 20 magnification.

Figure 5.2.1 shows the red fluorescence intensities (necrosis) of the 4 cell lines after addition of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction. In WT HEK cells and CD14 HEK cells there was no increase in the red fluorescence intensity of the cells treated with either culture filtrate or the < 5 kDa fraction compared to unstimulated cells. This indicates that neither the endogenously

expressed receptors nor CD14 responded to the factors to trigger necrosis. Figure 5.2.2 shows 18 h images of HEK cells stimulated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa factor.

In cells that had been transfected with CD14/TLR2, there was a large increase in red fluorescence after incubation of the cells with H. influenzae culture filtrate, indicating that the factors present in the supernatant induced necrosis in these cells. There was also an increase in necrosis in cells treated with the < 5kDa fraction after ~ 10 h incubation, although necrosis did not reach the levels seen in cells stimulated with culture filtrate. In HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR4 again there was an increase in red fluorescence in cells treated with both *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction. The effects were lower than for CD14/TLR2 HEK cells but greater than untreated control cells. Necrosis of CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4 HEK cells induced by both H. influenzae culture filtrate and < 5 kDa fraction was less than that observed in neutrophils and occurs at a slower rate but this is probably due to the different signalling mechanisms of the cells. There was no effect on HEK cell apoptosis after incubation with H. influenzae culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa factor. The results indicate that the necrotic factors released by H. influenzae are able to induce necrosis in cells via TLR2 and TLR4.



Figure 5.2.1: Red fluorescence intensity (necrosis) from confocal microscopy of wild type HEK cells and HEK cells transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 or CD14/TLR4 incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) or < 5 kDa fraction (200 μ l/ml). Cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) and propidium iodide (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Images were taken every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Graph is a representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 5.2.1: Red fluorescence intensity (necrosis) from confocal microscopy of wild type HEK cells and HEK cells transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 or CD14/TLR4 incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) or < 5 kDa fraction (200 μ l/ml). Cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) and propidium iodide (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Images were taken every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Graph is a representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 5.2.2: 18 h images from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 or CD14/TLR4 treated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate, CF, (200 μ /ml) or the < 5 kDa fraction (200 μ /ml). Cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) and propidium iodide (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Images were taken every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Images are representative of 3 experiments.

5.3 Effects of Cell Signalling Inhibitors on the Viability of HEK Cells Transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4

To determine whether or not the same signalling pathways are activated in CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4 transfected HEK cells as in neutrophils, the effects of a range of cell signalling inhibitors on necrosis induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate were investigated. It was however, first necessary to determine the effects of these inhibitors on untreated cells.

HEK cells transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4 were cultured as described in *Materials and Methods 2.3*. Cells were plated and MD-2 (5 μ g/ml) was added to the cells. Cells were treated with a panel of cell signalling inhibitors and the inhibitor solvent DMSO (concentrations as stated in *Materials and Methods 2.2.2*) for 20 min at 37 °C. After incubation, Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml) were added so that the effects of apoptosis and necrosis could be detected by an increase in green and red fluorescence, respectively.

Figures 5.3.1, 5.3.3 and 5.3.5 show the 40 min images of HEK cells transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4. At 40 min LY294002 resulted in a large increase in the red fluorescence of CD14 HEK and CD14/TLR4 HEK cells, and increased the green and red fluorescence of CD14/TLR2 HEK cells. Bis-1 also induced a large increase in the red fluorescence of all three cell lines.

These increases in red fluorescence after 8 h are also shown in figures 5.3.2, 5.3.4 and 5.3.6. This indicates that PI3-K and PKC play a major part in controlling endogenous cell survival in HEK cells as the inhibition of these two kinases results in cell death. The SYK inhibitor resulted in a large increase in the green fluorescence intensity of the three cells lines, indicating an increase in apoptosis. Caspase inhibitor VI and H89 have also been shown to slightly increase the necrosis of the cells after 18 h. Any necrosis occurring in cells treated with LY294002 and Bis-1 will be a result of inhibition of the signalling pathway involved in controlling endogenous cell survival and therefore not necessarily due to H. influenzae culture filtrate. In the light of the effects of inhibitors alone care must be taken in interpreting the results of effects of bacterial filtrate and inhibitors. Figure 5.3.7 shows the effects of the signalling inhibitors on apoptosis. The majority of the inhibitors were not shown to have an effect on apoptosis in any of the 3 cell lines. However, LY294002 and caspase inhibitor VI were shown to increase apoptosis in CD14 and CD14/TLR2 HEK cells, SYK inhibitor was shown to increase apoptosis in all 3 cell lines and H89 increased apoptosis in CD14/TLR2 HEK cells.



Figure 5.3.1: 1 h images from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14 incubated with cell signaling inhibitors. Cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Images are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 5.3.2: 8 h red fluorescence intensity (necrosis) from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14 incubated with cell signaling inhibitors. Cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Data is a mean of 3 experiments \pm SD.



Figure 5.3.3: 1 h images from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR2 incubated with cell signaling inhibitors. Cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Images are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 5.3.4: 8 h red fluorescence intensity (necrosis) from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR2 incubated with cell signaling inhibitors. Cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Data is a mean of 3 experiments ± SD.



Figure 5.3.5: 1 h images from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR4 incubated with cell signaling inhibitors. Cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Images are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 5.3.6: 8 h red fluorescence intensity (necrosis) from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with TLR4 incubated with cell signaling inhibitors. Cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Data is a mean of 3 experiments \pm SD.



Figure 5.3.7: 8 h green fluorescence intensity (apoptosis) from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4 incubated with cell signaling inhibitors. Cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Data is a mean of 3 experiments \pm SD.

5.4 Effects of Cell Signalling Inhibitors on the Viability of HEK Cells Transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4 after Stimulation with H. influenzae Culture Filtrate

The effects of the above cell signalling inhibitors on necrosis induced in HEK cells transfected with CD14, CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4 by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate were investigated to determine whether similar signalling pathways activated in neutrophils by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate are also activated in HEK cells.

As bacterial culture filtrate did not induce necrosis in WT or CD14 expressing cells no further experiments were performed on those cells. Figure 5.4.1 shows the increase in the necrosis of CD14/TLR2 HEK cells treated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and culture filtrate plus signalling inhibitors. Cells treated with Bis-1 had a greater amount of necrosis compared to control cells and also cells stimulated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. This was a result of Bis-1 inducing constitutive necrosis (*figures 5.3.1 and 5.3.2*). Cells treated with LY294002 and then stimulated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate had an increased amount of necrosis after 40 min compared to cells treated only with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate but this did not increase further over 17 h. JNK inhibitor completely inhibited necrosis induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate, an effect which also occurs in neutrophils. PD98059, SB202190, caspase inhibitor VI and H89 all showed a reduction in necrosis induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate.

However, DPI was not shown to have an effect on reducing necrosis. Figure 5.4.2 shows an increase in apoptosis in cells that had been pretreated with SYK inhibitor compared to all other cells.



Figure 5.4.1: Red fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR2 incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) and cell signaling inhibitors. HEK cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 17 h at x 20 magnification. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 5.4.1 (contd.)



Figure 5.4.1 (contd.)



Figure 5.4.1 (contd.)



Figure 5.4.1 (contd.)



Figure 5.4.2: Green fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR2 incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) and cell signaling inhibitors. HEK cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 17 h at x 20 magnification. Data are a mean of 3 experiments (± SD).



Figure 5.4.3: 17 h images from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR2 incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) and cell signaling inhibitors. HEK cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Images are representative of 3 experiments.

Figure 5.4.4 shows the effects of signalling inhibitors on necrosis induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate in TLR4 HEK cells. Again, LY294002 and Bis-1 were shown to increase necrosis compared to cells stimulated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and this was due to the effect of the inhibitor alone. PD98059, SB202190, JNK inhibitor, caspase inhibitor VI, H89 and DPI were all shown to decrease necrosis induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. Figure 5.4.5 shows that again, SYK inhibitor resulted in a large increase in apoptosis compared to all other inhibitors.

It is difficult to assess the importance of LY294002 and Bis-1 on inhibition of *H. influenzae* induced necrosis as these two inhibitors resulted in a large increase in necrosis. However, all the other inhibitors used had an effect on decreasing HEK cell necrosis induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate in both TLR2 HEK and TLR4 HEK cells. JNK inhibitor completely inhibited necrosis in the TLR2 HEK cells, further confirming the importance of the JNK pathway in the signalling of necrosis. From these results it can be concluded that *H. influenzae* culture filtrate induced necrosis via TLR2 and TLR4 and initiates a signalling cascade inside the cell similar to that in neutrophils.



Figure 5.4.4: Red fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR4 incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) and cell signaling inhibitors. HEK cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 17 h at x 20 magnification. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 5.4.4 (contd.)



Figure 5.4.4 (contd.)



Figure 5.4.4 (contd.)



Figure 5.4.4 (contd.)



Figure 5.4.5: Green fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR4 incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) and cell signaling inhibitors. HEK cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 17 h at x 20 magnification. Data are a mean of 3 experiments (± SD).



Figure 5.4.6: 17 h images from confocal microscopy of HEK cells transfected with CD14/TLR4 incubated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (200 μ l/ml) and cell signaling inhibitors. HEK cells were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Images are representative of 3 experiments.

Inhibitor	Inhibitor + HEK- CD14/TLR2	Inhibitor + HEK- CD14/TLR4	Inhibitor + CF + HEK- CD14/TLR2	Inhibitor + CF HEK- CD14/TLR4
DMSO	no effect	no effect	no effect	no effect
PD98059	no effect	no effect	↓ necrosis	↓ necrosis
SB202190	no effect	no effect	↓ necrosis	↓ necrosis
LY294002	apoptosis and necrosis	↑ necrosis	↓ necrosis	↑ necrosis
Bis-1	↑ necrosis	↑ necrosis	1 necrosis	↑ necrosis
JNK inhibitor	no effect	no effect	↓ necrosis	↓ necrosis
SYK inhibitor	1 apoptosis	↑ apoptosis	↑ necrosis and apoptosis	necrosis and apoptosis
Caspase inhibitor VI	1 apoptosis	↑ necrosis	↓ necrosis	↓ necrosis
H89	1 apoptosis	no effect	↓ necrosis	↓ necrosis
DPI	1 apoptosis	no effect	↓ necrosis	↓ necrosis

.

Table 5.1: Summary of the effects of cell signaling inhibitors on culture filtrate induced necrosis of HEK cells transfected with TLR2 and TLR4.

5.5 The Effects of TLR Ligands on Neutrophil Viability

Results obtained in this chapter suggest that *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction are able to induce necrosis in myeloid cells via TLR2 and TLR4. The effects of a range of known TLR ligands on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis were analysed to determine if any ligands, particularly the TLR2 and TLR4 ligands, induced a similar response.

Neutrophils were stimulated with a range of different TLR ligands (see table 5.2 for ligands and concentrations). Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml) were added so that the effects of the inhibitors on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis could be analysed by an increase in green and red fluorescence.

Ligand	Compound	TLR	Concentration
Pam ₃ CSK ₄	bacterial lipoprotein	TLR1:TLR2	100 ng/ml
Poly (I:C)	ds RNA	TLR3	100 µg/ml
LPS	lipopolysaccharide	TLR4	1 μg/ml
Flagellin	bacterial flagella	TLR5	100 ng/ml
MALP-2	bacterial lipoprotein	TLR2:TLR6	100 ng/ml
FSL	bacterial lipoprotein	TLR2:TLR6	10 ng/ml
Poly (U)	viral DNA	TLR7/TLR8	10 µg/ml
CpG ODN	bacterial DNA	TLR9	10 μg/ml

Table 5.2 The TLR ligands used in experiments and their targets and concentrations.

Figure 5.5.1 shows increases in neutrophil necrosis in cells stimulated with the TLR ligands. CpG ODN, the TLR9 ligand, caused the greatest increase in neutrophil necrosis and this was concentration dependent (data not shown). LPS, the TLR4 ligand, was also shown to slightly increase necrosis. However, the two ligands that were shown to have similar kinetics as the < 5 kDa fraction were MALP-2 and FSL. These are both TLR2:TLR6 ligands and are synthetic diacylated bacterial lipoproteins. Pam₃CSK₄ is a TLR2:TLR1 ligand and did not cause an increase in necrosis. This suggests that the < 5 kDa fractor may be a diacylated lipoprotein working via TLR2:TLR6 heterodimers. None of the other TLR ligands had a significant effect on neutrophil necrosis.

Figure 5.5.2 shows changes in neutrophil apoptosis in cells stimulated with the TLR ligands. Only CpG ODN caused an increase in apoptosis compared to control cells. Pam₃CSK₄, Flagellin and Poly(U) all decreased apoptosis compared to control cells but none of the ligands completely inhibited apoptosis in a similar way to *H. influenzae* culture filtrate.



Figure 5.5.1: Red fluorescence intensity (necrosis) from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with a range of TLR ligands. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.


Figure 5.5.2: Green fluorescence intensity (apoptosis) from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with a range of TLR ligands. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 5.5.3: 8 h images from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with a range of TLR ligands. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Images are representative of 3 experiments.

5.6 Effects of Signalling Inhibitors on Neutrophils Treated with MALP-2 and FSL

It has been shown that two TLR2:TLR6 ligands, MALP-2 and FSL, induce necrosis in neutrophils. The effects of cell signalling inhibitors on the necrosis induced by these ligands was investigated to determine whether or not the same intracellular signalling pathways were activated as those activated by *H*. *influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction.

Neutrophils were treated with 9 signalling inhibitors and the inhibitor solvent DMSO (concentrations stated in *Materials and Methods 2.2.2*). After incubation, neutrophils were stimulated with either MALP-2 or FSL as described in section 5.5.

Figure 5.6.1 shows the effects on the red fluorescence intensity i.e. necrosis of the neutrophils stimulated with MALP-2. All of the inhibitors used were shown to inhibit necrosis induced by the ligand. In particular, SB202190, Bis-1 and JNK inhibitor again completely inhibited necrosis. This is similar to the pattern of inhibition in neutrophils treated with *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction. Figure 5.6.2 shows the effects of the inhibitors on apoptosis induced by MALP-2. As well as increasing necrosis, MALP-2 also increased apoptosis in neutrophils. None of the inhibitors affected apoptosis compared to cells treated only with MALP-2.



Figure 5.6.1: Red fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with the TLR2 ligand MALP-2 (100 ng/ml) and cell signaling inhibitors. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 5.6.1 (contd.)



Figure 5.6.1 (contd.)



Figure 5.6.1 (contd.)



Figure 5.6.2: 8 h green fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with the TLR2 ligand MALP-2 (100 ng/ml) and cell signaling inhibitors. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Data are a mean of 3 experiments (± SD) * p > 0.02.



Figure 5.6.3: 8 h images from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with the TLR2 ligand MALP-2 (100 ng/ml) and cell signaling inhibitors. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Images are representative of 3 experiments.

However, PD98059, LY294002, JNK inhibitor, caspase inhibitor VI, H89 and DPI had a significant decrease in MALP-2 induced apoptosis.

Figure 5.6.4 shows the effects on the red fluorescent intensity i.e. necrosis of the neutrophils stimulated with the other TLR2:TLR6 agonist, FSL. SB202190 completely inhibited necrosis induced by this ligand. All the other inhibitors inhibited necrosis from $0 - \sim 10$ h, after this necrosis began to increase. FSL did not increase neutrophil apoptosis as MALP-2 did, as shown in figure 5.6.5. However, the addition of all of the inhibitors caused an increase in apoptosis. This could be due to the inhibition of necrosis by the inhibitors enabling the neutrophils to die by apoptosis.



Figure 5.6.4: Red fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with the TLR2 ligand FSL (10 ng/ml) and cell signaling inhibitors. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Graphs are representative of 3 experiments.



Figure 5.6.4 (contd.)



Figure 5.6.4 (contd.)



Figure 5.6.4 (contd.)



Figure 5.6.5: 8 h green fluorescence intensity from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with the TLR2 ligand FSL (10 ng/ml) and cell signaling inhibitors. Neutrophils were stained with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Data are mean of 3 experiments (± SD). * p > 0.05.



Figure 5.6.6: 8 h images from confocal microscopy of neutrophils incubated with the TLR2 ligand FSL (10 ng/ml) and cell signaling inhibitors. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml, green fluorescence) or PI (1 μ g/ml, red fluorescence). Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification. Images are representative of 3 experiments.

5.7 Expression of TLR2 and TLR4 in Cell Lines Sensitive and Resistant to H. influenzae Culture Filtrate

Results obtained in this chapter indicate that *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction may induce neutrophil necrosis via TLR2 and TLR4. Cell lines that are sensitive to the culture filtrate i.e. myeloid cells and cell lines that are resistant to the culture filtrate were analysed by flow cytometry to determine whether or not sensitivity was related to TLR2 or TLR4 expression.

Figure 5.7.1 shows the traces for the different cell lines that have been stained with the TLR2-FITC antibody and figure 5.7.2 shows the traces for cell lines stained with TLR4-PE antibody. The results show that A549, Cos-1, WT HEK, CD14 HEK, Hela, HT-29 and SK-N-AS cells are not FITC or PE positive. This indicates that none of these cell lines have the fluorescent antibodies bound to them and therefore do not express either TLR2 or TLR4. These cell lines are all resistant to *H. influenzae* culture filtrate.

Figure 5.7.1 shows an increase in the number of TLR2-FITC positive cells in the TLR2 HEK, HL-60, PBMC, neutrophils and U937 cell. Figure 5.7.2 also shows an increase in the number of TLR4-PE positive cells in the TLR4 HEK, HL60, PBMC, neutrophils and U937 cells. TLR2 and TLR4 transfected HEK cells only express the receptor that has been transfected, as expected. However, all the other cell lines express both TLR2 and TLR4. These cells are all sensitive to *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and therefore further indicate that the necrotic factors are working via TLR2 and TLR4.



Figure 5.7.1: % of FITC labelled cells of a range of cell types to determine expression levels of TLR2. Cells were stained with TLR2-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ 0.5 x 10⁶ cells). 20,000 cells were analysed using a Coulter-Epics Altra Flow Cytometer.



Figure 5.7.1: % of FITC labelled cells of a range of cell types to determine expression levels of TLR2. Cells were stained with TLR2-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ 0.5 x 10⁶ cells). 20,000 cells were analysed using a Coulter-Epics Altra Flow Cytometer.



Figure 5.7.2: % of PE labelled cells of a range of cell types to determine expression levels of TLR4. Cells were stained with TLR4-PE conjugate (1 μ l/ 0.5 x 10⁶ cells). 20,000 cells were analysed using a Coulter-Epics Altra Flow Cytometer.



Figure 5.7.2: % of PE labelled cells of a range of cell types to determine expression levels of TLR4. Cells were stained with TLR4-PE conjugate (1 μ l/ 0.5 x 10⁶ cells). 20,000 cells were analysed using a Coulter-Epics Altra Flow Cytometer.

Discussion

This chapter has investigated the ability of factors present in H. influenzae culture filtrate to induce necrosis in myeloid cells and has investigated the roles of TLR2 and TLR4 in this process. ELISA data from the study of HEK cells transfected with CD14. CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4 showed that there are a number of factors present in unfractionated culture filtrate that are capable of activating the cells via CD14, TLR2 and TLR4, as measured by an increase in IL-8 production. The < 5 kDa fraction was shown to contain a factor that activates cells via TLR2 and also TLR4. This fraction could possibly contain 2 factors, one which binds TLR2 and one which binds TLR4, or one factor which is capable of binding both TLR2 and TLR4. Analysis of the ability of *H. influenzae* culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction to induce necrosis in transfected HEK cells showed that both the unfractionated culture filtrate and the < 5 kDa fraction are capable of inducing necrosis to varying degrees in the CD14/TLR2 and CD14/TLR4 HEK cells, but not in CD14 HEK cells. This suggests that although there is a factor present in unfiltered culture filtrate that is capable of activating the cells via CD14 to generate IL-8, this factor does not induce necrosis. These results strongly suggest that the necrotic factors work via TLR2 and TLR4.

The effects of different signaling inhibitors on necrosis in transfected HEK cells induced by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate were also investigated. PI3-K and PKC have both been shown to be activated in neutrophils by *H. influenzae* culture filtrate. However, it was not possible to determine the involvement of these two kinases in

HEK cell necrosis, as the inhibitors caused a large increased in cell death in the absence of culture filtrate. Most of the inhibitors had some effect on decreasing the necrosis induced in transfected HEK cells indicating that their target signaling proteins are activated intracellularly. In particular, SB202190 and JNK inhibitor both resulted in significant inhibition of necrosis in TLR2 and TLR4 HEK cells. The targets of inhibition (p38 MAPK and JNK) were shown to be important in the signaling pathways activated by the necrotic factors in neutrophils and U937 cells. This further confirms that induction of necrosis in the cells via TLR2 and TLR4 in the transfected HEK cells activates a similar MAPK signaling cascade to that of myeloid cells.

The effects of a number of different known TLR ligands on neutrophil viability were investigated and some were shown to increase necrosis. CpG ODN, bacterial DNA that interacts with TLR9, resulted in a large increase in necrosis. LPS, which works via TLR4, slightly increased neutrophil necrosis (119). However, treating *H. influenzae* culture filtrate with polymixin had little effect on necrosis of neutrophils casting doubt on the idea of LPS being the factor which induces necrosis in *H. influenzae* culture filtrate (data not shown). Two TLR2 ligands, MALP-2 and FSL, induced neutrophil necrosis and the kinetics were similar to those observed when cells were stimulated with the < 5 kDa fraction. TLR2 acts as a heterodimer with either TLR1 or TLR6. MALP-2 and FSL are synthetic diacylated lipoproteins and have been shown to work via TLR2:TLR6 heterodimers (121). This suggests that the TLR2 necrotic factor present in the < 5 kDa fraction may act via TLR2:TLR6 and may possibly be a diacylated lipoprotein. This idea is further supported by the inability of Pam₃CSK₄ to induce neutrophil necrosis. Pam₃CSK₄ is triacylated lipoprotein which activates cells by binding to TLR2:TLR1 heterodimers (*218*).

The effects of the signaling inhibitors on necrosis induced by MALP-2 and FSL were also investigated and again SB202190, Bis-1 and JNK inhibitor were shown to result the greatest inhibition of necrosis. This confirms the importance of p38 MAPK, PKC and JNK activation in *H. influenzae* induced necrosis and also strengthen the idea that the < 5 kDa factor may be a diacylated lipoprotein activating cells via TLR2:TLR6.

TLR signaling occurs via two different pathways; the MyD88 dependent pathway and the MyD88 independent pathway. TLR2 and TLR4 signaling can occur via the MyD88 pathway. MyD88 associates with the TIR domain of the TLR and after stimulation by the TLR ligand, IRAK is recruited to the complex. IRAK is then phosphorylated after which it associates with TRAF6. TRAF6 then activates 2 different pathways; the NF κ B pathway and a MAPK pathway. JNK, p38 MAPK and ERK have all been shown to be activated in this TLR MAPK signaling pathway resulting in the activation of the transcription factor AP-1. These results indicate that the factors released by *H. influenzae* are inducing necrosis in the cell via a TLR MyD88 dependent pathway (117,124, 219).

Results obtained in Chapter 3 indicated that the ability of the factors to induce necrosis may be specific to myeloid cells as these cells are sensitive to the effects of culture filtrate. A range of sensitive cell lines and resistant cell lines were analysed to determine the levels of expression of both TLR2 and TLR4. None of the resistant cell lines were shown to express either TLR2 or TLR4. However, all of the sensitive cell lines were shown to express both of the receptors. This further confirms that the factors induce necrosis in myeloid cells by binding to TLR2 and TLR4 and initiate a MAPK signaling cascade inside the cell where p38 MAPK, PKC and JNK are activated.

TLR4 signaling in neutrophils, induced by bacterial LPS, has been shown to induce the expression of TLR2 in endothelial cells in a time dependent manner (121, 122). TLR2 upregulation in endothelial cells is also enhanced by the presence of neutrophil NADPH-oxidase derived oxidants which may be increased in the lungs as a result of *H. influenzae* induced neutrophil necrosis (220). If this occurs it may increase the ability of *H. influenzae* to cause tissue damage, as well as causing necrosis of myeloid cells, expression of TLR2 by endothelial cells may enable the < 5 kDa factor to induce necrosis in these cells. Confirmation of the identity of the receptors through which *H. influenzae* necrotic factors induce necrosis may enable therapeutic targets to be developed so that exacerbations of COPD by *H. influenzae* can be treated.

Chapter 6: Does H. influenzae Induce Neutrophil Necrosis in vivo?

Introduction

COPD is an inflammatory lung disease, characterised by a slowly progressive and irreversible deterioration in lung function. Research since 1983 has shown the importance of neutrophils in contributing to exacerbations of COPD by the increased presence of these cells in the BAL fluid and sputum of patients with COPD compared to control samples. Patients with existing airway colonizations of bacteria are more at risk of developing exacerbations. Non-typeable *H. influenzae* is the most common pathogen isolated from the lungs of patients with COPD and may be responsible for exacerbations, although viral pathogens may also play a role (*176, 202*).

Chapters 3-5 in this thesis have shown that non-capsulated *H. influenzae* and culture filtrate from this bacterium can induce necrosis in neutrophils isolated from healthy individuals. Clinical isolates of the organism obtained from the lungs of patients with COPD have been studied and all of the 12 isolates caused neutrophils to die by necrosis. Results from Chapter 3 indicate the presence of at least 2 factors present in *H. influenzae* culture filtrate capable of inducing neutrophil necrosis, and the data in Chapter 5 indicates that these factors may be activating via TLR2 and TLR4. These receptors may act intracellularly via signalling through MyD88 and MAPK (*124*). These pathways may also be important in the generation of an inflammatory response as they also regulate expression of molecules such as IL-8. My data suggests a vicious

cycle of neutrophil recruitment, activation and lysis but it is very important to determine if such events occur *in vivo* in COPD.

The aims of this chapter were to:

- Analyse by cytospins and electron microscopy, the morphology of neutrophils in the sputum of asthmatic controls and COPD patients with and without infections by non-typeable *H. influenzae*.
- Determine, by chemiluminescence, whether or not neutrophils isolated from the sputum of COPD patients with a *H. influenzae* infection are activated *in vivo*.
- Examine the expression levels of a number of neutrophil proteins in sputum neutrophils compared to blood neutrophils from COPD patients to determine if COPD neutrophils have been activated to secrete granule enzymes *in vivo*.
- Analyse the levels of MPO released into the sputum of COPD patients
 with a *H. influenzae* infection.

Results

6.1 Morphological Analysis by Cytospin of Neutrophils Isolated from Patient Blood and Sputum Samples

To determine whether or not the results observed when *H. influenzae* are incubated with neutrophils *in vitro* also occur *in vivo*, it was necessary to analyse neutrophils isolated from patient blood and sputum. Neutrophils were isolated from the blood and sputum of healthy controls, asthmatic patients, COPD patients with no detectable *H. influenzae* infection and COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection. Analysis of cytospins indicated neutrophil number, purity and viability.

Figure 6.1.1 shows images of cells isolated from the blood and sputum of a healthy control (A) and an asthmatic control (B). Blood neutrophils isolated from the healthy control appear normal, with only < 5 % of the cells showing any signs of apoptosis. Neutrophils isolated from the blood of the asthmatic patient had signs of activation at a high magnification i.e. vacuoles present in the cytoplasm but had a normal morphology. In the cytopsins of cells isolated from the sputum of the healthy control and asthmatic patients there were a number of large cells present, possibly squamous cells, but no neutrophils were detected. This was expected as, in the absence of an infection, neutrophils will not be recruited to the lungs. There would be expected to be a large number of

eosinophils present in the sputum of the asthmatic patient, however this was not observed in this particular patient.

Figure 6.1.2 shows images taken of neutrophils isolated from the blood and sputum of two COPD patients that did not have clinical evidence of current *H. influenzae* infection at the time of sample collection. Again, the blood neutrophils appeared to have a normal morphology. The cells isolated from the sputum of these patients had an increased number of neutrophils present compared to healthy controls and asthmatic controls. These neutrophils were clumped together and appeared to be activated due to the presence of large vacuoles present in the cells which was observed at 40 x magnification (images not shown). The presence of neutrophils in the sputum of these patients could be due to colonization of bacteria in the respiratory tract or infection of bacteria other than *H. influenzae*. Again, a number of other cells are present in the sputum and these could be squamous cells from the mouth.



Figure 6.1.1: Cytospins of cells isolated from the blood and sputum of healthy controls (A) and asthmatic controls (B). 1×10^5 cells were centrifuged at 500 g for 5 min and stained using Rapid Romanowsky Staining to analyse the morphology of the cells. Images are 10 x magnification. A and B show neutrophils purified from blood, but no neutrophils were detected in the sputum.



Figure 6.1.2: Cytospins of cells isolated from the blood and sputum of 2 COPD patients without a current *H. influenzae* infection (C & D). 1 x 10^5 cells were centrifuged at 500 g for 5 min and stained using Rapid Romanowsky Staining to analyse the morphology of the cells. Images are a 10 x magnification. Neutrophils were shown to be present in both the blood and sputum of patients.

Figure 6.1.3 shows images taken of neutrophils isolated from the blood and sputum of two COPD patients with a current H. influenzae infection. The neutrophils isolated from the blood of patient E appear to be activated, as again there are a number of large vacuoles present in the cytoplasm. There was a large increase in the number of neutrophils present in the sputum, reflecting the infection, and these cells have an abnormal morphology. The neutrophils also appear to be activated due to the presence of a number of large vacuoles in the cytoplasm and many of the cells appear to have an abnormal nuclear morphology. It appears that the infection in patient F is much more severe that that in patient E as the neutrophils isolated from both the blood and sputum of this patient have a more abnormal morphology. The blood neutrophils isolated from patient F appear to be activated. There is a decrease in cell number which could be due to cell lysis as there are smears of stain on the slides. The neutrophils isolated from the sputum of this patient are shown at a higher magnification in G and H and again. The cells have a very abnormal morphology. It can be clearly seen that there a many vacuoles present in the cells and the nuclei have an irregular shape.

Cytospin analysis indicates that neutrophils isolated from the sputum of patients with a *H. influenzae* infection have an abnormal morphology. It is therefore necessary to analyse these cells in more detail at a higher magnification.



Figure 6.1.3: Cytospins of cells isolated from the blood and sputum of 2 COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection (E & F) at a 10 x magnification. Cytospins G and H show sputum neutrophils from patient F at 25 x magnification. 1 x 10^5 cells were centrifuged at 500 g for 5 min and stained using Rapid Romanowsky Staining to analyse the morphology of the cells.

6.2 Electronmicroscopy Analysis of Neutrophils Isolated from Patient Sputum Samples

Analysis of neutrophils isolated from patient blood and sputum samples indicates that neutrophils present in the sputum of COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection appear to have an abnormal morphology. This is compared to cells isolated from the sputum of COPD patients without a current *H. influenzae* infection, asthmatic patients and healthy controls. It was therefore necessary to study these neutrophils in greater detail at a higher magnification so that the morphology of these cells can be analysed.

Figure 6.2.1 shows the images taken of neutrophils isolated from the sputum of asthmatic controls (A and B) and COPD patients without a *H. influenzae* infection (C and D). As in the images taken from the cytospins prepared from these patient groups, the neutrophils appear to be activated but otherwise have a normal morphology. Neutrophils have a ruffled cytoplasm and there are large vacuoles present in the cytoplasm. Image D shows that some bacteria are present in the neutrophils but these are contained in small phagosomes in the cell.

Figure 6.2.2 shows electron microscopy images taken of neutrophils isolated from COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection. These cells have an extremely abnormal morphology. There are many extremely large vacuoles

present in the cytoplasm of the cells and bacteria can also be seen in the cytoplasm of the cells (as shown by arrows in images J and K). Phagosomes are present in the neutrophils but, rather than being small and compact, they are large and have many bacteria present inside (indicated by arrows in image F and K). The plasma membranes of the cells also have small finger-like protrusions forming (as shown by arrows in images E and I) and the nuclei of the cells appear to have a be grossly abnormal (as shown by arrows in images G and I). The morphology of these cells indicate that the cells show signs of necrosis, as shown by the abnormal nuclear morphology and the loss of plasma membrane integrity observed under higher magnifications.


Figure 6.2.1: Neutrophils were isolated from the sputum of asthmatic controls (A & B) and COPD patients without a current *H. influenzae* infection (C & D) and the morphology of the cells analysed by electron microscopy. Images are taken at 75,000 x magnification.



Figure 6.2.2: Neutrophils were isolated from the sputum of COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection and the morphology was analysed by electron microscopy. Images E, F and G were taken at a $66,000 \times 10^{-10}$ x magnification and H was taken at a $75,000 \times 10^{-10}$ microscopy.



Figure 6.2.2: Neutrophils were isolated from the sputum of COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection and the morphology was analysed by electron microscopy. Image I was taken at a 75,000 x magnification, J and K were taken at a $66,000 \times magnification$ and L was taken at a $33,000 \times magnification$.

The results obtained both by cytospin analysis and electron microscopy analysis indicated that although neutrophils isolated from the sputum of asthmatic patients and COPD patients without a current infection appear to be activated, they appear otherwise normal. However, neutrophils isolated from the sputum of COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection have a grossly abnormal morphology and show signs of cell death. This indicates that many of the effects of *H. influenzae in vitro*, also occurs *in vivo* inside the COPD lung.

Patient	Cells Present	Neutrophil Morphology	Viability
Healthy Control	Squamous cells, no neutrophils present	no neutrophils present	no neutrophils present
Asthmatic	10 % neutrophils, squamous cell, eosinophils	~ 50 % activated: large vacuoles, ruffled cytoplasm	~ 10 % apoptotic
COPD	~95 % neutrophils	~ 60 % activated: large vacuoles, ruffled cytoplasm	~ 20 % apoptotic
COPD + <i>H. influenzae</i> infection	100 % neutrophils	> 90 % abnormal: large vacuoles, many bacteria in vacuoles, bacteria in cytoplasm, finger like protrusions, abnormal nucleus	> 95 % necrotic like appearance

Table 6.1: Summary of morphology and viability of cells isolated from the sputum of healthy controls, asthmatics, COPD without a *H. influenzae* infection and COPD + *H. influenzae* infection.

6.3 ROS Production by Neutrophils Isolated from Patient Blood and Sputum

It was necessary to determine whether or not neutrophils isolated from the sputum of COPD patients were activated in the lung. Activated neutrophils will have higher levels of ROS production which will be released if these cells become necrotic.

Figure 6.3.1 shows the chemiluminescence i.e. ROS production of neutrophils isolated from the blood of healthy controls and asthmatic controls. The results show that neutrophils that had been previously primed with GM-CSF (50 U/ml) had an increased amount of ROS production compared to unprimed cells. This indicates that neutrophils present in the blood are in a non-activated resting state but can be primed by the addition of cytokines. As shown in figure 6.1.1, there were little if any neutrophils present in the sputum of these two patients groups therefore ROS production in sputum neutrophils could not be analysed.



Figure 6.3.1: Neutrophils isolated from the blood of a healthy control (A) and an asthmatic control (B) were primed for 40 min with GM-CSF (50 U/ml). 10 μ M luminol was used to measure the intracellular ROS production induced by fMLP in unprimed and primed neutrophils by chemiluminescence. Cells were measured every 15 sec for 20 min. Data is representative of 3 or more experiments.

Figure 6.3.2 shows the chemiluminescence generated from neutrophils isolated from the blood (C) and sputum (D) of COPD patients without a current *H. influenzae* infection after stimulation with fMLP. As in healthy controls and asthmatic patients, unprimed blood neutrophils do not show a marked increase in ROS production after stimulation but this does increase in cells that had been previously primed with GM-CSF. This was also shown in neutrophils isolated from the sputum of these patients. Unprimed cells did not produce a response after stimulation. However, this was greatly increased after priming with GM-CSF. This indicates that neutrophils that are present in the lungs of these patients are not activated and so will not release large amount of cytotoxic ROS and proteases into the lungs.



Figure 6.3.2: Neutrophils isolated from the blood (C) and sputum (D) of a COPD patient without a current *H. influenzae* infection were primed for 40 min with GM-CSF (50 U/ml). 10 μ M luminol was used to measure the intracellular ROS production induced by fMLP in unprimed and primed neutrophils by chemiluminescence. Cells were measured every 15 sec for 20 min. Data is representative of 3 or more experiments.

Figure 6.3.3 shows the chemiluminescence generated by neutrophils isolated from the blood and sputum of COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection. Figure E shows the chemiluminescence generated from neutrophils isolated from the blood of these patients. As with the other patient groups, neutrophils isolated from the blood are not activated and ROS production increases after the cells have been primed with GM-CSF. However, in cells that have been isolated from the sputum of these patients (F) the chemiluminescence generated was the same in both unprimed and primed cells i.e. ROS production did not increase in cells that had been pretreated with GM-CSF. This indicates that in COPD patients that have a current *H. influenzae* infection neutrophils that are recruited into the lung are primed and cannot be further activated by the addition of cytokines.



Figure 6.3.3: Neutrophils isolated from the blood (E) and sputum (F) of a COPD patient with a current *H. influenzae* infection were primed for 40 min with GM-CSF (50 U/ml). 10 μ M luminol was used to measure the intracellular ROS production induced by fMLP in unprimed and primed neutrophils by chemiluminescence. Cells were measured every 15 sec for 20 min. Data is representative of 3 or more experiments.

6.4 Analysis of Protein Levels in Neutrophils Isolated from Patient Blood and Sputum

In Chapter 3, it was shown that *H. influenzae* and *H. influenzae* culture filtrate induced the release of two granule enzymes, MPO and lactoferrin, from neutrophils into the extracellular environment. Neutrophils isolated from the blood and sputum of COPD patients with *H. influenzae* infections were analysed to see if the same effect occurred *in vivo*. The expression levels of two proteins, Calgranulin A and B, were also analysed. These two proteins are chemotactic for neutrophils and are expressed in acute but not chronic inflammation i.e. expression is likely to increase in COPD patients with bacterial infections (221).

Figures 6.4.1 and 6.4.2 show that there is a large amount of both MPO and lactoferrin present in neutrophils isolated from the blood of healthy controls. The levels of these two proteins in neutrophils isolated from the blood of COPD patients without a *H. influenzae* infection and COPD patients with a *H. influenzae* infection was decreased slightly compared to healthy control neutrophils. However, there was still a significant amount of each protein present. It was not possible to compare the levels of MPO and lactoferrin present in healthy control sputum neutrophils as neutrophils are not present in these samples. There was a decrease in the levels of both MPO and lactoferrin detected in neutrophils isolated from the sputum of COPD patients without a *H.*

influenzae infection compared to blood neutrophils. However, these results are difficult to interpret because of the varying recovery of neutrophils in the different sputum samples, as reflected by the varying levels of GAPDH (used as a loading control). Nevertheless, the data indicates decreased expression of MPO and lactoferrin in sputum neutrophils of patients with *H. influenzae* infections.



Figure 6.4.1: Neutrophils were isolated from the blood and sputum of healthy controls, COPD patients without a *H. influenzae* infection and COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection. Protein lysates were prepared at 0 h and the levels of Lactoferrin, MPO and GAPDH detected via western blotting. Images are representative of 3 experiments and different patient samples shown in A and B.



Figure 6.4.2: Neutrophils were isolated from the blood and sputum of healthy controls, COPD patients without a *H. influenzae* infection and COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection. Protein lysates were prepared at 0 h and the levels of Lactoferrin, MPO and GAPDH detected via western blotting. Data are mean of 3 experiments from the images shown in *figure 6.4.1 A* (\pm SD) * and \pm p < 0.05 compared to the corresponding patient blood neutrophils.

When the levels of MPO and lactoferrin present in sputum neutrophils isolated from COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection were analysed, it was again shown that there was a large decrease in the levels of both proteins compared to blood neutrophils. When cytospins of the isolated cells were analysed, neutrophils were shown to be the predominant cell type present and there was a large number present. Therefore, the decrease in the expression levels of these proteins is probably due to the extracellular release induced by *H. influenzae* present in the lung and not due to reduction in cell number. This indicates that the results observed *in vitro* occur *in vivo* and will result in an increase in tissue damage in the lung. The results were not corrected for GAPDH levels as it is possible that the decreased levels of GAPDH were a result of the protein being released into the external environment when the cells became necrotic. Actin was also measured, but again also produced variable results.

Figures 6.4.3 and 6.4.4 show the levels of Calgranulin A and B present in neutrophils isolated from the blood and sputum of healthy controls and COPD patients with and without *H. influenzae* infections. There was a large increase in the expression levels of calgranulin A in neutrophils isolated from the blood of COPD patients with a *H. influenzae* infection compared to healthy control blood neutrophils. This increased further in neutrophils isolated from the sputum of patients with a *H. influenzae* infection indicating that there is an increase in inflammation in the lung. There was also a significant increase in the expression

of Calgranulin B in neutrophils isolated from the blood of COPD patients with a *H. influenzae* infection compared to healthy controls. However, there was no Calgranulin B present in neutrophils isolated from the sputum of these patients. These results confirm that *H. influenzae* enhances the inflammatory response.



Figure 6.4.3: Neutrophils were isolated from the blood and sputum of healthy controls, COPD patients without a *H. influenzae* infection and COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection. Protein lysates were prepared at 0 h and the levels of Calgranulin A and B and GAPDH detected via western blotting. Images are representative of 3 experiments.

Analysis of the Prosence of MPO in Cell Free Spatum.



Figure 6.4.4: Neutrophils were isolated from the blood and sputum of healthy controls, COPD patients without a *H. influenzae* infection and COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection. Protein lysates were prepared at 0 h and the levels of Calgranulin A and B detected via western blotting. Data is a mean of 3 experiments (\pm SD). * p < 0.05 compared to healthy control blood neutrophils.

The above show that there is a decrease in the levels of MPO and lactoferrin in neutrophils isolated from the sputum of COPD patients with a *H. influenzae* infection compared to their blood neutrophils and healthy control neutrophils. The presence of MPO in cell free sputum was analysed to confirm this release from the infiltrating neutrophils.

Figure 6.5 shows the levels of MPO detected in cell free sputum from healthy controls and COPD patients with and without *H. influenzae* infections. There was no MPO detected in healthy control sputum. There was a slight increase in MPO levels in COPD patients without *H. influenzae* infections. However, there was a much larger increase in the presence of MPO detected in the cell free sputum from 4 different COPD patients with *H. influenzae* infections. The presence of MPO in these samples indicates that *H. influenzae* causes MPO (and possibly other granule proteins) to be released from neutrophils into the surrounding environment in the lung.



Figure 6.5.1: Cell free sputum was obtained by centrifuging at 600 g for 5 min to pellet the cells. Protein lysates were prepared by the addition of 5 x SDS-PAGE sample buffer to the cell free sputum. Levels of MPO present in the sputum were analysed by western blotting.

6.6 Effects of Cell Free Sputum on Mcl-1 Levels in Healthy Neutrophils

Results obtained in this chapter indicate that neutrophils isolated from the sputum of COPD patients with *H. influenzae* infection die by necrosis and release granule enzymes and ROS into the lung. The effects of cell free sputum on the survival of healthy neutrophils were investigated.

Figures 6.6.1 and 6.6.2 show the levels of Mcl-1 present in neutrophils after incubation. At 2 h there was an increase in Mcl-1 levels present in neutrophils incubated with sputum from COPD patients + *H. influenzae* compared to control neutrophils, whereas by 6 h both infected and non- infected sputum displayed enhanced Mcl-1 levels. However, lower and higher molecular weight bands were seen after 6 h incubation with sputum. By 18 h incubation no Mcl-1 was detectable in control neutrophils, but curiously after incubation with sputum, much immuno-staining was detectable, but not at the predicted size of Mcl-1 (at 42 kDa), Instead immuno staining was evident indicating bands at 55 kDa and 36-21 kDa. These results will be discussed later.



Figure 6.6.1: Neutrophils isolated from a healthy control and incubated with cell free sputum (25 %) from 2 COPD patients with and without *H. influenzae* infections at 37 °C. Protein lysates were prepared at 2, 6 and 18 h and the effects of the sputum on neutrophils Mcl-1 levels analysed by western blotting. Image is representative of 2 experiments.



Figure 6.6.2: Neutrophils isolated from a healthy control and incubated with cell free sputum (25 %) from 2 COPD patients with and without *H. influenzae* infections at 37 °C. Protein lysates were prepared at 2, 6 and 18 h and the effects of the sputum on neutrophil Mcl-1 levels analysed by western blotting, densitometry was measured for the 42 kDa band. Graph is representative of 2 experiments.

The viability of neutrophils isolated from the blood and sputum of a COPD patient with a *H. influenzae* infection was analysed by confocal microscopy.

Figure 6.7.1 shows the 2 h images of neutrophils isolated from the blood and sputum of a COPD patient with a *H. influenzae* infection. Some of the 2 h blood neutrophils appear to be activated due to the flattened shape but all the cells are viable. However, the neutrophils isolated from the sputum of the patient appear to be clumped together and a large number of the cells appear to be necrotic, indicated by the increase in red fluorescence.

Figure 6.7.1 also shows the increase in red fluorescence of these neutrophils and neutrophils isolated from the blood of a healthy control over 18 h. There is a slight increase in the levels of necrosis of the healthy control blood neutrophils compared to the patient blood neutrophils. There was a large increase in the number of necrotic cells isolated from the sputum compared to both of the blood samples. At ~ 11 h there was a decrease in red fluorescence in cells isolated from the sputum of the COPD patient. It can be seen in figure 6.7.2 that these sputum neutrophils become clumped by 8-12 and that small, red fluorescent particles are detected past 12 h incubation. These are PI-stained bacteria released from the necrotic neutrophils. This confirms the hypothesis that neutrophils phagocytose *H. influenzae* in the lung but then die by necrosis

releasing cytotoxic products and live bacteria into the lung. This results in an increase in infection and tissue damage *in vivo*.



Figure 6.7.1: Confocal microscopy analysis of neutrophils isolated from the blood and sputum of a patient with a *H. influenzae* infection. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml) to analyse the viability of the neutrophils. Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification.



Figure 6.7.2: Confocal microscopy analysis of neutrophils isolated from the sputum of a patient with a *H. influenzae* infection. Neutrophils were incubated with Annexin-V-FITC conjugate (1 μ l/ml) and PI (1 μ g/ml) to analyse the viability of the neutrophils. Cells were imaged every 30 min for 18 h at x 20 magnification (A). Images shown were taken at 0, 8, 12, 16 and 18 h (A) and 12 h enlarged images (B)

Discussion

This Chapter has studied neutrophils isolated from the blood and sputum of healthy controls, asthmatic patients and COPD patients with and without *H. influenzae* infections. By studying the morphology and the levels of protein expression in these neutrophils it is possible to determine whether the effects of *H. influenzae* observed *in vitro* also occur *in vivo* in the COPD lung contributing to exacerbations of the disease. It must be stressed that due to the rather small sample sizes and variability in the data, these results must be viewed as preliminary. Nevertheless, they are indicative that many of the events observed *in vitro* during incubation of neutrophils with *H. influenzae* also occur *in vivo* during infection of COPD.

The morphology of the isolated neutrophils was analysed by cytospin and electron microscopy. Sputum from healthy controls and asthmatic patients was shown to have very little, if any, neutrophils present. COPD patients had an increase in the number of neutrophils present but other cell types were also observed. In the sputum of COPD patients with a *H. influenzae* infection extremely high numbers of neutrophils were present. When observed under a high magnification, these neutrophils appeared to have an abnormal morphology e.g. an unusual nuclear shape. The neutrophils isolated from the blood of COPD patients with and without infections appeared to be activated. However, when patients had a severe infection these neutrophils also appeared to have an abnormal morphology.

When isolated neutrophils were analysed by electron microscopy it was shown that neutrophils isolated from the sputum of asthmatic patients and COPD patients without a *H. influenzae* infection were activated, cells had a ruffled cytoplasm and vacuoles present, but otherwise had a normal morphology. However, neutrophils isolated from the sputum of COPD patients with a *H. influenzae* infection had a grossly abnormal morphology. Neutrophils contained large phagosomes, with many bacteria inside, rather than 1-2 bacteria observed in small phagosomes, as seen during phagocytosis of organisms such as *S. aureus*. Bacteria were also present in the cytoplasm of the cells. Many large vacuoles were present and the cells also appeared to have small finger like protrusions appearing from the plasma membrane. Nuclear morphology also appeared to be extremely abnormal. The morphology of these isolated neutrophils was similar to that observed in healthy neutrophils that had been incubated with *H. influenzae in vitro*.

The levels of ROS production by the isolated cells was analysed by chemiluminescence. Blood neutrophils isolated from all types of patients were not activated in the bloodstream and could be primed *in vitro* by the addition of GM-CSF. This was also observed in neutrophils isolated from the sputum of COPD patients without a *H. influenzae* infection. However, neutrophils isolated from the sputum of COPD patients with a current *H. influenzae* infection produced the same amount of chemiluminescence as cells that had been previously primed with GM-CSF *in vitro*. This suggests that neutrophils present in the lungs of these patients have been primed or activated *in vivo*.

The levels of MPO and lactoferrin present in neutrophils isolated from the blood and sputum of COPD patients with H. influenzae infections were also analysed and it was shown that the levels of both granule proteins in sputum neutrophils were decreased compared to the neutrophils isolated from the patients' blood. This suggests that granule proteins have been released into the extracellular environment i.e. the lung following infection. This was further confirmed by the presence of MPO detected in cell free sputum. The presence of MPO in the cell free sputum is indicative that the neutrophils are dying by necrosis and releasing their cytotoxic products. It was also shown that there are factors in the sputum of COPD patients with a H. influenzae infection that can affect degradation of Mcl-1. It is noteworthy that large amounts of immuno staining was detected after incubation with sputum, but not in control cells. Full length Mcl-1 has a relative molecular mass of about 42 kDa, but lower smaller bands may represent Mcl-1 turnover products e.g. as a results of caspase cleavage (223). It is possible that the larger bands are ubiquitinated forms of Mcl-1 (224). It is also curious to note that in cells that are triggered to undergo necrosis, there is such a large amount of immuno stained Mcl-1, allbeit of altered size and hence likely to be non-functional. This could be a futile attempt by the cells to induce survival mechanisms is response to factors in the sputum.

When the viability of neutrophils isolated from the blood and sputum of a COPD patient with a *H. influenzae* infection was analysed by confocal microscopy, it was shown that sputum neutrophils had increased levels of necrosis compared to blood neutrophils. It was also observed that when these cells died by necrosis live bacteria

were released into the surrounding environment. This further confirms previous results that suggest that *H. influenzae* are able to survive and replicate inside a neutrophil, increasing bacterial infection after neutrophil necrosis (204).

The results obtained in this chapter confirm that the phenomenon previously discussed in Chapters 3-5 also occurs *in vivo* inside the COPD lung. Neutrophils die by necrosis upon contact with *H. influenzae* (186). Cytotoxic products and live bacteria are then released into the lung, leading to an increase in tissue destruction and bacterial infection. More neutrophils are then recruited to the lung to fight the infection. This results in a prolonged inflammatory response and an increase in tissue damage. The preliminary data described in this Chapter merit a more intensive and detailed study of this phenomenon.

Chapter 7: General Discussion

During exacerbations of COPD, large numbers of neutrophils may be present in the lungs (2, 9) often with large numbers of *H. influenzae* present and tissue damage is evident. The large numbers of neutrophils recruited into the lungs should be expected to kill the invading bacteria, but they evidently do not. This suggests that neutrophils are not functioning correctly and are unable to efficiently kill *H. influenzae* inside the COPD lung. The results previously obtained and those described in this thesis may help explain the clinical picture in COPD, via the following series of events (204, 205). Neutrophils recruited into the lung phagocytose, but are unable to kill *H. influenzae* and die by necrosis due to the release of necrosis-inducing factors by the bacteria. This results in the release of live bacteria into the surrounding environment as well as released cytotoxic products of the neutrophil i.e. ROS and proteases resulting in lung damage. *H. influenzae* also induces the release of the chemoattractant IL-8 from neutrophils leading to the recruitment of more neutrophils into the lungs to fight the infection and by these processes the vicious circle continues (204, 205).

H. influenzae was cultured *in vitro* and it was shown that the culture filtrate obtained also induced neutrophil necrosis with similar kinetics as the bacteria, indicating that these released factor(s) may be the same as those that induce neutrophil necrosis during phagocytosis (205). The identity of this factor(s) and the mechanisms by which it can induce neutrophil necrosis could shed new insights into the complex pathology of COPD.

The aims of this thesis were to try and identify the necrotic factor(s) released by nonencapsulated *H. influenzae* and to elucidate the mechanisms by which necrosis is induced. It was also important to determine, by the study of sputum samples, whether the effects of *H. influenzae* observed *in vitro* also occur *in vivo*. I found that:

- 10 different non-encapsulated *H. influenzae* clinical isolates induced neutrophil necrosis, albeit to varying degrees.
- At least 2 factors were present in *H. influenzae* culture filtrate that worked together to inhibit apoptosis and induce necrosis. These factors were shown to be > 10 kDa and < 5 kDa in size (by size exclusion filtration).
- Necrosis was induced by the activation of an intracellular MAPK signalling pathway.
- The factors appear to induce necrosis by binding to TLR2 and TLR4 receptors that are expressed by myeloid cells and this may explain why myeloid cells respond to the factor(s).
- Isolation of neutrophils from the sputum samples of COPD patients with and without *H. influenzae* infections confirms that both the morphological and biochemical effects shown *in vitro* also occur *in vivo*.

In order to obtain insights into the kinetics and mechanisms regulating neutrophil viability, a number of assays were evaluated. Neutrophil viability is commonly studied by morphological analysis as stained cells have a distinctive morphology (as discussed in 1.4 Neutrophil Apoptosis). Apoptotic and necrotic cells can also be analysed by flow cytometry by staining the cells with annexin-V and propidium iodide (PI). As cells become apoptotic, phosphatidylserine becomes exposed on the outer leaflet of the plasma membrane and this, in the presence of Ca²⁺ can bind FITC-annexinV to exhibit green fluorescence. As cells progress into apoptosis, the plasma membrane may become leaky (sometimes referred to as late apoptosis or secondary necrosis) and can become leaky to dyes such PI. If PI enters cells it binds nucleic acids and cells become red. Clearly, if cells lyse by necrosis, they are not detected by microscopy or flow cytometry. Thus cells that stain red with PI are often referred to as "necrotic" whereas in reality they have a permeable and dysfunctional plasma membrane. In this thesis, the assay of choice for studying neutrophil cell death was confocal microscopy. This technique was chosen for several reasons. First, staining with annexin and PI requires several centrifugation/washing./resuspension and incubation steps and this can lyse fragile cells prior to analysis by flow cytometry. Second, these essential processing steps for staining for flow cytometry are time consuming and hence detailed kinetic data on multiple samples can be difficult to obtain. The assay developed to utilise confocal microscopy overcomes these limitations as cells are never removed from their optimal culture conditions.

This technique, together with electron microscopy has shown that H. influenzae induces neutrophil necrosis and the bacteria are also able to survive and replicate inside the neutrophil. Electron microscopy revealed many vacuoles containing numerous bacteria but also bacteria present in the cytoplasm. A number of different microbes have been shown to evade neutrophil killing in similar ways to H. influenzae i.e. by surviving inside the phagolysosome and by escaping into the cytoplasm. Streptococcus pyogenes is a one such pathogen where streptococcal proteins H and M mediate S. pyogenes survival inside the phagolysosome (225). S. pyogenes also forms a capsule that enables the bacterium to escape into the cytoplasm as shown by electron microscopy (226). It is thought that S. pyogenes can upregulate expression of lhk-Irr two-component gene-regulatory. Another possible mechanism of bacterial survival is the ability of bacteria to direct the generation of ROS to the extracellular space as shown by Helicobacter pylori (227). It has been shown in Chapters 3 and 4 of this thesis that H. influenzae culture filtrate increases ROS production from neutrophils and activates PKC, a protein required for the activation of the NADPH oxidase complex indicating that H. influenzae is involved in increased ROS production via the respiratory burst.

Further investigations showed that *H. influenzae* release at least 2 factors that have effects on neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis. A factor > 10 kDa induced rapid necrosis and inhibited apoptosis. A number of different bacteria have been shown to have similar effects on neutrophil survival. *S. pyogenes, Clostridium perfrinigens* and *S. aureus* have all been shown to release factors that induce neutrophil lysis (228, 229,

230). S. pneumoniae releases a 53 kDa pore forming toxin, pneumolysin that inhibits ROS production and induces neutrophil necrosis (208) and I originally considered if the factor released by *H. influenzae* could work by a similar mechanism. However, the factors released by *H. influenzae* actually increase ROS production and also the 2-D map of the *H. influenzae* proteome has shown that the bacteria do not express either hemolysins or pneumolysins (189, 190).

Another factor < 5 kDa was identified and was shown to slightly increase apoptosis as well as causing an increase in necrosis. Some bacteria act in a similar manner i.e. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* releases a phenazine called pyocyanin (231). Pyocyanin has been shown to increase neutrophil apoptosis thereby suppressing the inflammatory response resulting in increased bacterial survival. *Shigella flexneri* is another example of a pathogen which releases a cytotoxic factor that induces neutrophil apoptosis (232). However, the < 5 kDa *H. influenzae* necrotic factor also induces necrosis as well as apoptosis.

Results obtained in Chapter 4 and 5 of this thesis indicate that the necrotic factors are activating intracellular signaling cascades via TLR2 and TLR4. TLR4 is known to bind bacterial LPS and induce an inflammatory response (120). Previous research has shown that treatment of the factor with polymixin, an antibiotic that disrupts the structure of many types of LPS, does not have an effect on the ability of the factor to induce necrosis (205). However, *H. influenzae* has been shown to produce atypical forms of LPS referred to as lipooligosaccharide (LOS) (233). LOS possesses much shorter
oligosaccharide side chains than LPS and may not be affected by polymixin: there is thus a possibility that the > 10 kDa factor may be *H. influenzae* LOS. This can be further investigated by studying the effects of a number of purified *H. influenzae* LOS to determine if similar effects are observed.

Preliminary work has suggested that the < 5 kDa factor may possibly be a diacylated lipopeptide due to its ability to induce necrosis via a TLR2:TLR6 pathway (121). Factors that bind via TLR2:TLR6 have been shown to activate an intracellular MyD88 dependent pathway (234). This is further confirmed by the ability of the factor to activate an intracellular p38 MAPK pathway. Further work can be carried out using a number of other synthetic diacylated lipopeptides to investigate this further. As previously mentioned, *S. flexneri* releases a cytotoxic factor that is capable of inducing neutrophil apoptosis. Purification approaches have shown that this factor is a triacylated bacterial lipoprotein that works by activating TLR2 (235). The factor is also capable of inducing the release of proinflammatory cytokines. This adds strength to my hypothesis that the factors released by *H. influenzae* are bacterial lipoproteins capable of inducing an inflammatory response via TLR2.

While the mechanisms that regulate neutrophil apoptosis are becoming elucidated (41, 42, 143) those that control necrosis are relatively understudied. My work in this thesis implicates TLR2/TLR4 and signalling pathways such as p38 MAPK. In view of the potential pathological importance of neutrophil necrosis in COPD, further work into the mechanisms that control this form of death are now required.

COPD is expected to rise to the 5th leading cause of death worldwide by 2012 (1, 2). Current therapies for the treatment of this disease are not very efficient and it is therefore necessary to develop new therapies for the treatment of CODP (22). Identifying the necrotic factors that are released by *H. influenzae* and further elucidating the mechanism by which necrosis is induced may lead to potential drug targets which can block the interactions of the necrotic factors with neutrophils and other myeloid cells. This may result in reduced exacerbations of the disease and therefore reduce the cost of treating COPD.

Bibliography

- (1) Varkey, A. B. (2004) Chronic pulmonary disease in women: exploring gender. Curr Opin Pulm Med 10, 98-103.
- (2) Watt, A. P., Schock, B. C., and Ennis, M. (2005) Neutrophils and eosinophils: clinical implications of their appearance, presence and disappearance in asthma and COPD. *Curr Drug Targets Inflamm Allergy* 4, 415-23.
- (3) Di Stefano, A., Caramori, G., Ricciardolo, F. L., Capelli, A., Adcock, I. M., and Donner, C. F. (2004) Cellular and molecular mechanisms in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: an overview. *Clin Exp Allergy 34*, 1156-67.
- (4) Oudijk, E. J., Lammers, J. W., and Koenderman, L. (2003) Systemic inflammation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Eur Respir J Suppl 46*, 5s-13s.
- (5) MacNee, W. (2005) Pathogenesis of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Proc Am Thorac Soc 2, 258-66; discussion 290-1.
- (6) Jeffery, P. K. (1998) Structural and inflammatory changes in COPD: a comparison with asthma. *Thorax 53*, 129-136.
- (7) Pettersen, C. A., and Adler, K. B. (2002) Airways inflammation and COPD. *Chest 121*, 142S-150S.
- (8) Fabbri, L., Rennard, S., Leff, A., and O'Connor, B. (2002) Advances in the understanding and future therapy of COPD. *Clin Exp Allergy Rev 2*, 129-136.
- (9) Beeh, K. M., and Beier, J. (2006) Handle with care: targeting neutrophils in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and severe asthma? *Clin Exp Allergy 36*, 142-57.
- (10) Hoidal, J. R., and Niewoehner, D. E. (1983) Pathogenesis of emphysema. Chest 83, 679-685.
- (11) Lokke, A., Lange, P., Vestbo, J., and Fabricius, P. G. (2006) [Developing COPD--25 years follow-up study of the general population]. *Thorax 61 (11)*, 935-939.
- (12) Wilson, R. (1998) The role of infection in COPD. Chest 113, 242S-248S.

- (13) Vlahos, R., Bozinovski, S., Hamilton, J. A., and Anderson, G. P. (2006) Therapeutic potential of treating chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) by neutralising granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF). *Pharmacol & Therap 112*, 106-115.
- (14) Trofor, A., and Frasila, E. I. (2007) [The habit of smoking--a sure step towards COPD]. *Pneumologia 56*, 85-90.
- (15) Mannino, D. M., and Buist, A. S. (2007) Global burden of COPD: risk factors, prevalence, and future trends. *Lancet 370*, 765-73.
- (16) Barnes, P. J. (2002) New treatments for COPD. Nature Reviews 1, 437-446.
- (17) Devereux, G. (2006) ABC of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Definition, epidemiology, and risk factors. *Bmj 332*, 1142-4.
- (18) Hogarth, D. K., and Rachelefsky, G. (2008) Screening and familial testing of patients for alpha 1-antitrypsin deficiency. *Chest 133*, 981-8.
- (19) Corda, L., Bertella, E., La Piana, G.E., Boni, E., Redolfi, S., Tantucci, C., (2008) Inhaled corticosteroids as additional treatment in alpha-1-anti-trypsin deficiency related COPD *Respiration* [Epub ahead of print]
- (20) Stockley, R. A. (1995) Role of inflammation in respiratory tract infections. Am J Med 99, 6B-13S.
- (21) de Torres, J. P., Campo, A., Casanova, C., Aguirre-Jaime, A., and Zulueta, J. (2006) Gender and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease in high-risk smokers. *Respiration* 73, 306-10.
- (22) Sabroe, I., Parker, L. C., Calverley, P. M., Dower, S. K., and Whyte, M. K. (2007) Pathological networking: a new approach to understanding COPD. *Thorax 62*, 733-8.
- (23) Lenaghan, N. A. (2000) The nurse's role in smoking cessation. *Medsurg Nurs 9*, 298-301, 312.
- (24) Anzueto, A. (2006) Clinical course of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: review of therapeutic interventions. *Am J Med 119*, 46-53.
- (25) Barnes, P. J. (1998) Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: new opportunities for drug development. *TiPS 19*, 415-423.

- (26) Chavannes, N. H., and van Schayck, C. P. (2000) Developments in the treatment of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: The clinical picture. *Cur Op in Invest Drugs 1*, 75-78.
- (27) de Boer, W. I. (2002) Cytokines and therapy in COPD: a promising combination. Chest 121, 209-218.
- (28) Busse, W. W., McGill, K. A., and Horwitz, R. J. (1998) Leukotriene pathway inhibitors in asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *J Resp Crit Care Med* 157, 1363-1371.
- (29) Donohue, J. F., van Noord, J. A., Bateman, E. D., Langley, S. J., Lee, A., Witek, T. J., Kesten, S., and Towse, L. (2002) A 6-month, placebo-controlled study comparing lung function and health status changes in COPD patients treated with tiotropium or salmeterol. *Chest 122*, 47-55.
- (30) Flenley, D. C. (1988) Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Dis Mon 34*, 537-99.
- (31) Weg, J. G., and Haas, C. F. (1998) Long-term oxygen therapy for COPD. Improving longevity and quality of life in hypoxemic patients. *Postgrad Med* 103, 143-4, 147-8, 153-5.
- (32) Sarir, H., Henricks, P. A., van Houwelingen, A. H., Nijkamp, F. P., and Folkerts, G. (2008) Cells, mediators and Toll-like receptors in COPD. *Eur J Pharmacol* 585, 346-53.
- (33) Jeffery, P. K., Laitinen, A., and Venge, P. (2000) Biopsy markers of airway inflammation and remodelling. *Respir Med 94 Suppl F*, S9-15.
- (34) Sampson, A. P. (2000) The role of eosinophils and neutrophils in inflammation. Clin Exper Allergy 30, 22-27.
- (35) Quint, J. K., and Wedzicha, J. A. (2007) The neutrophil in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* 119, 1065-1071.
- (36) Masubuchi, T., Koyama, S., Sato, E., Takamizawa, A., Kubo, K., Sekiguchi, M., Nagai, S., and Izumi, T. (1998) Smoke extract stimulates lung epithelial cells to release neutrophil and monocyte chemotactic activity. *Am J Pathol 153*, 1903-12.
- (37) Oudijk, E. J., Gerritsen, W. B., Nijhuis, E. H., Kanters, D., Maesen, B. L., Lammers, J. W., and Koenderman, L. (2006) Expression of priming-associated

cellular markers on neutrophils during an exacerbation of COPD. Respir Med 100, 1791-9.

- (38) Edwards, S. W. (1994) Biochemistry and physiology of the neutrophil. Cambridge University Press.
- (39) Burg, N. D., and Pillinger, M. H. (2001) The neutrophil: function and regulation in innate and humoral immunity. *Clin Immunol 99*, 7-17.
- (40) Bainton, D. F., Ullyot, J. L., and Farquhar, M. (1971) The development of neutrophilic polymorphnuclear leukocytes in human bone marrow. *J Exp Med* 143, 907-934.
- (41) Edwards, S. W., Moulding, D. A., Derouet, M., and Moots, R. J. (2003) Regulation of neutrophil apoptosis. *Chem Immunol Allergy* 83, 204-24.
- (42) Edwards, S. W., Derouet, M., Howse, M., and Moots, R. J. (2004) Regulation of neutrophil apoptosis by Mcl-1. *Biochem Soc Trans 32*, 489-92.
- (43) Simon, H. U. (2003) Neutrophil apoptosis pathways and their modifications in inflammation. *Immunol Rev 193*, 101-10.
- (44) Edwards, S. W. (1995) Cell signalling by integrins and immunoglobulin receptors in primed neutrophils. *Trends Biochem Sci 20*, 362-7.
- (45) Mock, B. H., and English, D. (1990) Granulocyte-macrophage colonystimulating factor enhances exudation of neutrophils to sites of inflammatory challenge in vivo. *J Lipid Mediat 2 Suppl*, S137-41.
- (46) Condliffe, A. M., Kitchen, E., and Chilvers, E. R. (1998) Neutrophil priming: pathophysiological consequences and underlying mechanisms. *Clin Sci* 94, 461-471.
- (47) Radi, Z. A., Kehrli, M. E., Jr., and Ackermann, M. R. (2001) Cell adhesion molecules, leukocyte trafficking, and strategies to reduce leukocyte infiltration. *J Vet Intern Med.* 15, 516-529.
- (48) Moore, K. L., Patel, K. D., Bruehl, R. E., Li, F., Johnson, D. A., Lichenstein, H. S., Cummings, R. D., Bainton, D. F., and McEver, R. P. (1995) P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 mediates rolling of human neutrophils on P-selectin. J Cell Biol 128, 661-71.

- (49) Witko-Sarsat, V., Rieu, P., Descamps-Latscha, B., Lesavre, P., and Halbwachs-Mecarelli, L. (2000) Neutrophils: molecules, functions and pathophysiological aspects. *Lab Investig 80*, 617-653.
- (50) Walcheck, B., Kahn, J., Fisher, J. M., Wang, B. B., Fisk, R. S., Payan, D. G., Feehan, C., Betageri, R., Darlak, K., Spatola, A. F., and Kishimoto, T. K. (1996) Neutrophil rolling altered by inhibition of L-selectin shedding in vitro. *Nature 380*, 720-723.
- (51) Diacovo, T. G., Roth, S. J., Buccola, J. M., Bainton, D. F., and Springer, T. A. (1996) Neutrophil rolling, arrest and transmigration across activated, surfaceadherent platelets via sequential activation of P-selectin and the beta 2-integrin CD11b/CD18. Blood 88, 146-157.
- (52) Tosi, M. F., Stark, J. M., Hamedani, A., Smith, C. W., Gruenert, D. C., and Huang, Y. T. (1992) Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1)-dependent and ICAM-1-independent adhesive interactions between polymorphonuclear leukocytes and human airway epithelial cells infected with parainfluenza virus type 2. J Immunol 149, 3345-9.
- (53) Watt, S. M., Gschmeissner, S. E., and Bates, P. A. (1995) PECAM-1: its expression and function as a cell adhesion molecule on hemopoietic and endothelial cells. *Leuk Lymphoma*. 17, 229-244.
- (54) Bazzoni, F., Cassatella, M. A., Rossi, F., Ceska, M., Dewald, B., and Baggiolini, M. (1991) Phagocytosing neutrophils produce and release high amounts of the neutrophil-activating peptide 1/interleukin 8. J Exp Med 173, 771-4.
- (55) Ley, K. (2004) Weird and weirder: how circulating chemokines coax neutrophils to the lung. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 286, L463-4.
- (56) Bagorda, A., Mihaylov, V. A., and Parent, C. A. (2006) Chemotaxis: moving forward and holding on to the past. *Thromb Haemost 95*, 12-21.
- (57) Underhill, D. M., and Ozinsky, A. (2002) Phagocytosis of microbes: complexity in action. *Annu Rev Immunol 20*, 825-852.
- (58) Fossati, G., Moots, R. J., Bucknall, R. C., and Edwards, S. W. (2002) Differential role of neutrophil Fcgamma receptor IIIB (CD16) in phagocytosis, bacterial killing, and responses to immune complexes. *Arthritis Rheum 46*, 1351-61.

- (59) Mayer-Scholl, A., Averhoff, P., and Zychlinsky, A. (2004) How do neutrophils and pathogens interact? *Curr Opin Microbiol* 7(1), 62-66.
- (60) Djaldetti, M., Salman, H., Bergman, M., Djaldetti, R., and Bessler, H. (2002) Phagocytosis-the mighty weapon of the silent warriors. *Microsc Res Tech* 57, 421-431.
- (61) Hampton, M. B., Kettle, A. J., and Winterbourn, C. C. (1998) Inside the neutrophil phagosome: oxidants, myeloperoxidase, and bacterial killing. *Blood* 92, 3007-17.
- (62) Borregaard, N., and Cowland, J. B. (1997) Granules of the human neutrophilic polymorphnuclear leukocyte. *Blood* 89, 3503-3521.
- (63) Segal, A. W. (2005) How neutrophils kill microbes. Annu Rev Immunol 23, 197-223.
- (64) Xing, L., and Remick, D. G. (2004) Neutrophils as firemen, production of antiinflammatory mediatorsby neutrophils in a mixed cell environment. *Cell Immunol 231*, 126-132.
- (65) Gardiner, E. E., Mok, S. S., Sriratana, A., Robinson, H. C., Veitch, B. J., Lowther, D. A., and Handley, C. J. (1994) Polymorphonuclear neutrophils release 35S-labelled proteoglycans into cartilage during frustrated phagocytosis. *Eur J Biochem 221*, 871-9.
- (66) Mandell, G. L., and Coleman, E. (2001) Uptake, transport and delivery of antimicrobial agents by human polymorphnuclear neutrophils. *Antimicrob Agents and Chemother* 45, 1794-1798.
- (67) Kobayashi, S. D., Voyich, J. M., Burlak, C., and DeLeo, F. R. (2005) Neutrophils in the innate immune response. Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz) 53, 505-17.
- (68) Borregaard, N., Sorensen, O. E., and Theilgaard-Monch, K. (2007) Neutrophil granules: a library of innate immunity proteins. *Trends Immunol.* 28, 340-345.
- (69) Winterbourn, C. C., Vissers, C. M., and Kettle, A. J. (2000) Myeloperoxidase. Curr Op Hematol 7, 53-58.
- (70) Borregaard, N., Sorensen, O. E., and Theilgaard-Monch, K. (2007) Neutrophil granules: a library of innate immunity proteins. *Trends Immunol 28*, 340-5.

- (71) Klebanoff, S. J. (1999) Myeloperoxidase. *Phagocyte Antimicrobial Systems* 111, 383-389.
- (72) Klebanoff, S. J. (2005) Myeloperoxidase: friend and foe. J Leukoc Biol 77, 598-625.
- (73) Hansson, M., Olsson, I., and Nauseef, W. M. (2006) Biosynthesis, processing, and sorting of human myeloperoxidase. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 445, 214-24.
- (74) Brennan, M. L., Gaur, A., Pahuja, A., Lusis, A. J., and Reynolds, W. F. (2001) Mice lacking myeloperoxidase are more susceptible to experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Neuroimmunol112*, 97-105.
- (75) Romano, M., Dri, P., Dadalt, L., Patriarca, P., and Baralle, F. E. (1997) Biochemical and molecular characterization of hereditary myeloperoxidase deficiency. *Blood* 90, 4126-4134.
- (76) Lanza, F. (1998) Clinical manifestation of myeloperoxidase deficiency. J Mol Med 76, 676-681.
- (77) Plaut, A. G., Qiu, J., and St. Geme, J. W. (2001) Human lactoferrin proteolytic activity: analysis of the cleaved region in the IgA protease of *Haemophilus influenzae*. Vaccine 19, S148-S152.
- (78) Palma, C., Cassone, A., Serbousek, D., Pearson, C. A., and Djeu, J. Y. (1992) Lactoferrin Release and Interleukin-1, Interleukin-6 and tumour necrosis factor production by human polymorphnuclear cells stimulated by various lipopolysaccharides: relationship to growth inhibition of *Candida albicans*. *Infect Immun 60*, 4606-4611.
- (79) Edwards, S. W. (1996) The O_2^- generating NADPH oxidase of phagocytes: structure and methods of detection. *Methods* 9, 563-577.
- (80) Vignais, P. V. (2002) The superoxide-generating NADPH oxidase: structural asects and activation mechanism. *Cell Mol Life Sci 59*, 1428-1459.
- (81) Roos, D., van Bruggen, R., and Meischl, C. (2003) Oxidative killing of microbes by neutrophils. *Microb Infect 5*, 1307-1315.
- (82) Quinn, M. T., and Gauss, K. A. (2004) Structure and regulation of the neutrophil respiratory burst oxidase: comparison with nonphagocyte oxidases. J Leuk Biol 76, 760-781.

- (83) Watson, F., Robinson, J., and Edwards, S. W. (1991) Protein kinase Cdependent and -independent activation of the NADPH oxidase of human neutrophils. *J Biol Chem* 266, 7432-7439.
- (84) Oldenborg, P. A., Sundqvist, I. M., and Sehlin, J. (2000) Different effects of glucose on extracellular and intracellular respiratory burst response in normal human neutrophils activated with the soluble agonist fMet-Leu-Phe. *Diabet Med* 17, 532-7.
- (85) Hampton, M. B., Kettle, A. J., and Winterbourn, C. C. (1996) Involvement of superoxide and myeloperoxidase in oxygen-dependent killing of *Staphylococcus aureus* by neutrophils. *Infect Immun* 64, 3512-3517.
- (86) Ahluwalia, J., Tinker, A., Clapp, L. H., Duchen, M. R., Abramov, A. Y., Pope, S., Nobles, M., and Segal, A. W. (2004) The large-conductance Ca2+-activated K+ channel is essential for innate immunity. *Nature 427*, 853-8.
- (87) Cho, Y., Jang, Y. Y., Han, E. S., and Lee, C. S. (1999) The inhibitory effect of ambroxol on hypochlorous acid-induced tissue damage and respiratory burst of phagocytic cells. *Eur J Pharmacol 383*, 83-91.
- (88) Dinauer, M. C., and Orkin, S. H. (1992) Chronic granulomatous disease. Annu Rev Med 43, 117-24.
- (89) Huang, J. S., Noack, D., Rae, J., Ellis, B. A., Newbury, R., Pong, A. L., Lavine, J. E., Curnutte, J. T., and Bastian, J. (2004) Chronic granulomatous disease caused by a deficiency in p47(phox) mimicking Crohn's disease. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2, 690-5.
- (90) Dahlgren, C., and Karlsson, A. (1999) Respiratory burst in human neutrophils. J Immunol Meth 232, 3-14.
- (91) Cassatella, M. A., Gasperini, S., and Russo, M. P. (1997) Cytokine expression and release by neutrophils. *Ann N Y Acad Sci 832*, 233-42.
- (92) Cassatella, M. A. (1995) The production of cytokines by polymorphnuclear neutrophils. *Immunol Today 16*, 21-26.
- (93) Eyles, J. L., Roberts, A. W., Metcalf, D., and Wicks, I. P. (2006) Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor and neutrophils-forgotten mediators of inflammatory disease. *Nat Clin Pract Rheumatol 2*, 500-510.

- (94) Xing, L., and Remick, D. G. (2003) Relative cytokine and cytokine inhibitor production by mononuclear cells and neutrophils. *Shock 20*, 10-16.
- (95) Toews, G. B. (2001) Cytokines and the lung. Eur Respir J 18, 3s-17s.
- (96) Scapini, P., Lapinet-Vera, J. A., Gasperini, S., Calzetti, F., Bazzoni, F., and Cassatella, M. A. (2000) The neutrophil as a cellular source of chemokines. *Immunol Rev 177*, 195-203.
- (97) Sabroe, I., Lloyd, C. M., Whyte, M. K. B., Dower, S. K., Williams, T. J., and Pease, J. E. (2002) Chemokines, innate and adaptive immunity, and respiratory disease. *Eur Respir J 19*, 350-355.
- (98) Rollins, B. J. (1997) Chemokines. Blood 90, 909-928.
- (99) Goodman, R. B., Pugin, J., Lee, J. S., and Matthay, M. A. (2003) Cytokinemediated inflammation in acute lung injury. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 14, 523-35.
- (100) Chung, K. F. (2001) Cytokines in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Eur Respir J 18, 50s-59s.
- (101) McDonald, P. P., Russo, M. P., Ferrini, S., and Cassatella, M. A. (1998) Interleukin-15 (IL-15) Induces NF-kappaB activation and IL-8 production in human neutrophils. *Blood 92*, 4828-4835.
- (102) Sabroe, I., Jones, E. C., Whyte, M. K., and Dower, S. K. (2005) Regulation of humna neutrophil chemokine receptor expression and function by activation of Toll-like receptors 2 and 4. *Immunol 115*, 90-98.
- (103) Hachicha, M., Rathanaswami, P., Naccache, P. H., and McColl, S. R. (1998) Regulation of chemokine gene expression in human peripheral blood neutrophils phagocytosing microbial pathogens. *J Immunol 160*, 449-54.
- (104) Iho, S., Tanaka, Y., Takauji, R., Kobayashi, C., Muramatsu, I., Iwasaki, H., Nakamura, K., Sasaki, Y., Nakao, K., and Takahashi, T. (2003) Nicotine induces human neutrophils to produce IL-8 through the generation of peroxynitrite and subsequent activation of NF-kB. J Leukoc Biol 74, 1-10.
- (105) Barr, J., Sharma, C. S., Sarkar, S., Wise, K., Dong, L., Periyakaruppan, A., and Ramesh, G. T. (2007) Nicotine induces oxidative stress and activates nuclear transcription factor kappa B in rat mesencephalic cells. *Mol Cell Biochem 297*, 93-9.

- (106) Ratthe, C., Pelletier, M., Roberge, C. J., and Girard, D. (2002) Activation of human neutrophils by the pollutant sodium sulfite: effect on cytokine production, chemotaxis, and cell surface expression of cell adhesion molecules. *Clin Immunol 105*, 169-175.
- (107) McKenzie, S. E., and Schreiber, A. D. (1998) Fc gamma receptors in phagocytes. Curr Opin Hematol 5, 16-21.
- (108) Fossati, G., Bucknall, R. C., and Edwards, S. W. (2001) Fcgamma receptors in autoimmune diseases. *Eur J Clin Invest 31*, 821-31.
- (109) Chuang, F. Y. S., Sassaroli, M., and Unkeless, J. C. (2000) Convergence of Fcgamma receptor IIA and Fcgamma receptor IIIB signalling pathways in human neutrophils. *J Immunol 164*, 350-360.
- (110) Edwards, S. W., Watson, F., Gasmi, L., Moulding, D. A., and Quayle, J. A. (1997) Activation of human neutrophils by soluble immune complexes: role of FcgammaRII and FcgammaRIIIb in stimulation of the respiratory burst and elevation of intracellular Ca²⁺. Ann NY Acad Sci 832, 341-357.
- (111) Bartholomew, W. R., and Shanahan, T. C. (1990) Complement components and receptors: deficiencies and disease associations. *Immunol. Ser.* 52, 33-51.
- (112) Zhang, W., Lucisano, Y. M., and Lachmann, P. J. (1997) Complement in IgA immune-complex-induced neutrophil activation. *Biochem Soc Trans* 25, 462-466.
- (113) Edwards, S. W., and Watson, F. (1995) The cell biology of phagocytes. Immunol Today 16, 508-10.
- (114) van Lookeren Campagne, M., Wiesmann, C., and Brown, E. J. (2007) Macrophage complement receptors and pathogen clearance. *Cell Microbiol 9*, 2095-2102.
- (115) Postma, B., Poppelier, M. J., van Galen, J. C., Prossnitz, E. R., van Strijp, J. A. G., de Haas, C. J. C., and van Kessel, K. P. M. (2004) Chemotaxis inhibitory protein of *Staphylococcus aureus* binds specifically to the C5a and formylated peptide receptor. *J Immunol* 172, 6994-7001.
- (116) Akira, S., and Hemmi, H. (2003) Recognition of pathogen-associated molecular patterns by TLR family. *Immunol Lett* 85, 85-95.

- (117) Weiss, D. S., Raupach, B., Takeda, K., Akira, S., and Zychlinsky, A. (2004) Toll-like receptors are temporally involved in host defence. *J Immunol* 172, 4463-4469.
- (118) Iwasaki, A., and Medzhitov, R. (2004) Toll-like receptor control of the adpative immune responses. *Nat Immunol 5*, 987-995.
- (119) Sandor, F., and Buc, M. (2005) Toll-like Receptors. I. Structure, function and their ligands. *Folia Biologica (Praha)* 51, 148-157.
- (120) Parker, L. C., Whyte, M. K., Dower, S. K., and Sabroe, I. (2005) The expression and roles of Toll-like receptors in the biology of the human neutrophils. *J Leukoc Biol* 77, 886-892.
- (121) Lorenz, E. (2006) TLR2 and TLR4 expression during bacterial infections. Curr Pharm Des 12, 4185-4193.
- (122) Sabroe, I., Prince, L.R., Jones, E.C., Horsburgh, M.J., Foster, S.J., Vogel, S.N., Dower, S.K., Whyte, M.K. (2003) Selective roles for the Toll-like receptor (TLR)2 and TLR4 in the regulation of neutrophil activation and life span. J Immunol. 170 (10), 5268-5275.
- (123) Chaudhuri, N., Dower, S. K., Whyte, M. K., and Sabroe, I. (2005) Toll-like receptors and chronic lung disease. *Clin Sci (Lond) 109*, 125-33.
- (124) Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (2004) TLR signaling pathways. Semin Immunol 16, 3-9.
- (125) Cook, D. N., Pisetsky, D. S., and Schwarts, D. A. (2004) Toll-like receptors in the pathogenesis of human disease. *Nat Immunol* 5, 975-979.
- (126) Underhill, D. M., and Ozinsky, A. (2002) Toll-like receptors: key mediators of microbe detection. Curr Op Immunol 14, 103-110.
- (127) Li, X., and Qin, J. (2005) Modulation of Toll-interleukin 1 receptor mediated signalling. J Mol Med 83, 258-266.
- (128) Williams, G. T. (1994) Role of apoptosis in the immune system. *Biochem Cell Biol* 72, 447-450.
- (129) Trevani, A., Andonegui, G., Giordano, M., Nociari, M., Fontan, P., Dran, G., and Geddner, J. R. (1996) Neutrophil apoptosis induced by proteolytic enzymes. *Lab Investig* 74, 711-721.

- (130) Colotta, F., Re, F., Polentarutti, N., Sozzani, S., and Mantovani, A. (1992) Modulation of granulocyte survival and programmed cell death by cytokines and bacterial products. *Blood* 80, 2012-20.
- (131) Walmsley, S. R., Print, C., Farahi, N., Peyssonnaux, C., Johnson, R. S., Cramer, T., Sobolewski, A., Condliffe, A. M., Cowburn, A. S., Johnson, N., and Chilvers, E. R. (2005) Hypoxia-induced neutrophil survival is mediated by HIFlalpha-dependent NF-kappaB activity. J Exp Med 201, 105-115.
- (132) Healy, D. P., Silverman, P. A., Neely, A. N., Holder, I. A., and Babcock, G. F. (2002) Effects of antibiotics on polymorphnuclear neutrophil apoptosis. *Pharmacother 22*, 578-585.
- (133) Aoshiba, K., Nagai, A., Yasui, S., and Konno, K. (1996) Nicotine prolongs neutrophil survival by supressing apoptosis. *J Lab Clin Med 127*, 186-194.
- (134) Dransfield, I., Buckle, A., Savill, J. S., McDowall, A., Haslett, C., and Hogg, N.
 (1994) Neutophil apoptosis is associated with a reduction in CD16 (FcgammaRIII) expression. *J Immunol 153*, 1254-1263.
- (135) Fadok, V. A., and Henson, P. M. (2003) Apoptosis: Giving phosphatidylserine recognition an assist with a twist. *Curr Biol 13*, 655-657.
- (136) Savill, J., and Fadok, V. (2000) Corpse clearance defines the meaning of cell death. *Nature 407*, 784-788.
- (137) Adams, J. M. (2003) Ways of dying: multiple pathways to apoptosis. *Genes and Develop 17*, 2481-2495.
- (138) Kaufmann, S. H., and Hengartner, M. O. (2001) Programmed cell death: alive and well in the new millennium. *Trends Cell Biol 11*, 526-534.
- (139) Martinon, F., and Tschopp, J. (2004) Inflammatory Caspases: Linking an intracellular innate immune system to autoinflammatory diseases. *Cell 117*, 561-574.
- (140) Wallach, D., Arumugam, T. U., Boldin, M. P., Cantarella, G., Ganesh, K. A., Goltsev, Y., Goncharov, T. M., Kovalenko, A. V., Rajput, A., Varfolomeev, E. E., and Zhang, S. Q. (2002) How are the regulators regulated? The search for mechanisms that impose specificity on induction of cell death and NF-kappaB activation by members of the TNF/NGF receptor family. *Arthritis Res 4*, S189-S196.

- (141) Fossati, G., Moulding, D. A., Spiller, D. G., Moots, R. J., White, M. R., and Edwards, S. W. (2003) The mitochondrial network of human neutrophils: role in chemotaxis, phagocytosis, respiratory burst activation, and commitment to apoptosis. *J Immunol 170*, 1964-72.
- (142) Desagher, S., and Martinou, J. (2000) Mitochondria as the central control point of apoptosis. *Trends Cell Biol 10*, 369-377.
- (143) Cory, S., Huang, D. C. S., and Adams, J. M. (2003) The Bcl-2 family: roles in cell survival and oncogenesis. *Oncogene 22*, 8590-8607.
- (144) Wiegand, U. K., Corbach, S., Prescott, A. R., Savill, J., and Spruce, B. A. (2001) The trigger to cell death determines the efficiency with which dying cells are cleared by neighbours. *Cell Death Differ 8*, 734-46.
- (145) Weinmann, P., Gaehtgens, P., and Walzog, B. (1999) Bcl-Xl- and Bax-alphamediated regulation of apoptosis of human neutrophils via caspase-3. *Blood 93*, 3106-15.
- (146) Moulding, D. A., Akgul, C., Derouet, M., White, M. R., and Edwards, S. W. (2001) BCL-2 family expression in human neutrophils during delayed and accelerated apoptosis. *J Leukoc Biol* 70, 783-92.
- (147) Leuenroth, S. J., Grutkoski, P. S., Ayala, A., and Simms, H. H. (2000) The loss of Mcl-1 expression in human polymorphnuclear leukocytes promotes apoptosis. *J Leukocyte Biol 68*, 158-166.
- (148) Akgul, C., Moulding, D. A., and Edwards, S. W. (2001) Molecular control of neutrophil apoptosis. *FEBS Lett 487*, 318-322.
- (149) Opferman, J. T. (2006) Unraveling MCL-1 degradation. Cell Death Differ 13, 1260-2.
- (150) Cross, A., Moots, R. J., and Edwards, S. W. (2008) The dual effects of TNFalpha on neutrophil apoptosis are mediated via differential effects on expression of Mcl-1 and Bfl-1. *Blood 111*, 878-84.
- (151) Derouet, M., Thomas, L., Cross, A., Moots, R. J., and Edwards, S. W. (2004) Granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor signaling and proteasome inhibition delay neutrophil apoptosis by increasing the stability of Mcl-1. *J Biol Chem 279*, 26915-21.

- (152) Moulding, D. A., Giles, R. V., Spiller, D. G., White, M. R. H., Tidd, D. M., and Edwards, S. W. (2000) Apoptosis is rapidly triggered by antisense depletion of Mcl-1 in differentiating U937 cells. *Blood 96*, 1756-1763.
- (153) Moulding, D. A., Quayle, J. A., Hart, C. A., and Edwards, S. W. (1998) Mcl-1 expression in human neutrophils: regulated by cytokines and correlation with cell survival. *Blood 92*, 2495-2502.
- (154) Francois, M., Le Cabec, V., Dupont, M. A., Sansonetti, P. J., and Maridonneau-Parini, I. (2000) Induction of necrosis in human neutrophils by *Shigella flexneri* requires type III secretion, IpaB and IpaC invasins and actin polymerization. *Infect Immun 68*, 1289-1296.
- (155) Zysk, G., Schneider-Wald, B. K., Nau, R., and Heinz, H. P. (2000) Induction of necrosis and apoptosis of neutrophil granulocytes by *Streptococcus pneumoniae*. *Clin Exp Immunol 122*, 61-66.
- (156) Brinkmann, V., Reichard, U., Goosmann, C., Fauler, B., Uhlemann, Y., Weiss, D. S., Weinrauch, Y., and Zychlinsky, A. (2004) Neutrophil extracellular traps kill bacteria. *Science* 303, 1532-1535.
- (157) Fuchs, T. A., Abed, U., Goosmann, C., Hurwitz, R., Schulze, I., Wahn, V., Weinrauch, Y., Brinkmann, V., and Zychlinsky, A. (2007) Novel cell death program leads to neutrophil extracellular traps. *J Cell Biol* 176, 231-241.
- (158) Engelich, G., White, M., and Hartshorn, K. L. (2001) Neutrophil survival is markedly reduced by incubation with influenza virus and *Streptococcus pneumoniae*: role of respiratory burst. *J Leukoc Biol 69*, 50-56.
- (159) Carlyon, J. A., and Fikrig, E. (2006) Mechanisms of evasion of neutrophil killing by Anaplasma phagocytophilum. Curr Opin Hematol 13, 28-33.
- (160) Kobayashi, S. D., Braughton, K. R., Whitney, A. R., Voyich, J. M., Schwan, T. G., Musser, J. M., and Deleo, F. R. (2003) Bacterial pathogens modulate an apoptosis differentiation progam in human neutrophils. *PNAS* 100, 10948-10953.
- (161) DeLeo, F. R. (2004) Modulation of phagocyte apoptosis by bacterial pathogens. Apoptosis 9, 399-413.
- (162) Yoshida, T., and Tuder, R. M. (2007) Pathobiology of cigarette smoke-induced chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Physiol Rev.* 87, 1047-1082.

- (163) Yan, S. R., Sapru, K., and Issekutz, A. C. (2004) The CD11/CD18 (beta2) integrins modulate neutrophil caspase activation and survival following TNFalpha or endotoxin induced transendothelial migration. *Immunol Cell Biol 82*, 435-46.
- (164) Mak, J. C. (2008) Pathogenesis of COPD. Part II. Oxidative-antioxidative imbalance. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 12, 368-374.
- (165) MacNee, W., and Rahman, I. (2001) Is oxidative stress central to the pathogenesis of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease? *Trends Mol Med* 7, 55-62.
- (166) Mak, J. C. (2008) Pathogenesis of COPD. Part II. Oxidative-antioxidative imbalance. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 12, 368-74.
- (167) Cohen, M. D., Sisco, M., Li, Y., Zelikoff, J. T., and Schlesinger, R. B. (2001) Ozone-induced modulation of cell-mediated immune responses in the lungs. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 171*, 71-84.
- (168) Drost, E. M., Skwarski, K. M., Sauleda, J., Soler, N., Roca, J., Agusti, A., and MacNee, W. (2005) Oxidative stress and airway inflammation in severe exacerbations of COPD. *Thorax* 60, 293-300.
- (169) Antignani, A., and Youle, R. J. (2007) The cytokine, granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), can deliver Bcl-XL as an extracellular fusion protein to protect cells from apoptosis and retain differentiation induction. *J Biol Chem* 282, 11246-54.
- (170) Cross, A., Barnes, T., Bucknall, R. C., Edwards, S. W., and Moots, R. J. (2006) Neutrophil apoptosis in rheumatoid arthritis is regulated by local oxygen tensions within joints. *J Leukoc Biol* 80, 521-8.
- (171) Hodge, S., Hodge, G., Scicchitano, R., Reynolds, P. N., and Holmes, M. (2003) Alveolar macrophages from subjects with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease are deficient in their ability to phagocytose apoptotic airway epithelial cells. *Immunol Cell Biol* 81, 289-96.
- (172) Sethi, S., and Murphy, T. F. (2001) Bacterial infection in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease in 2000: a state-of-the-art review. *Clin Microbiol Rev 14*, 336-63.
- (173) Hirschmann, J. V. (2000) Do bacteria cause exacerbations of COPD? Chest 118, 193-203.

- (174) Rosell, A., Monso, E., Soler, N., Torres, F., Angrill, J., Riise, G., Zalacain, R., Morera, J., and Torres, A. (2005) Microbiologic determinants of exacerbation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Arch Intern Med* 165, 891-7.
- (175) Gottlieb, D. J. (1999) New understanding of the natural history and epidemiology of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Seminars in Resp Crit Care Med 20, 289-300.
- (176) White, A. J., Gompertz, S., and Stockley, R. A. (2003) Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. 6: The aetiology of exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Thorax* 58, 73-80.
- (177) Wilson, R. (2001) Bacteria, antibiotics and COPD. Eur Respir J 17, 995-1007.
- (178) Murphy, T., Sethi, S., and Niederman, M. S. (2000) The Role of Bacteria in Exacerbation of COPD. Chest 118, 204-209.
- (179) Sethi, S., Sethi, R., Eschberger, K., Lobbins, P., Cai, X., Grant, B. J. B., and Murphy, T. F. (2007) Airway bacterial concentrations and exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 176, 356-361.
- (180) Sethi, S., Evans, N., Brydon, R. N., Grant, B. J., and Murphy, T. F. (2002) New strains of bacteria and exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *New Eng J Med 347*, 465-471.
- (181) Patel, I. S., Seemungal, T. A. R., Wilks, M., Lloyd-Owen, S. J., Donaldson, G. C., and Wedzicha, J. A. (2002) Relationship between bacterial colonisation and the frequency, character and severity of COPD exacerbations. *Thorax* 57, 759-764.
- (182) Tumkaya, M., Atis, S., Ozge, C., Delialioglu, N., Polat, G., and Kanik, A. (2006) Relationship between airway colonization, inflammation and exacerbation frequency in COPD. *Resp Med 101*, 729-737.
- (183) Miravitlles, M. (2002) Exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: when are bacteria important? *Eur Respir J 20*, 9-19.
- (184) Celli, B. R., and Barnes, P. J. (2007) Exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Eur Respir J 29*, 1224-1238.
- (185) Seemungal, T., Harper-Owen, R., Bhowmik, A., Moric, I., Sanderson, G., Message, S., MacCallum, P., Meade, T. W., Jeffries, D. J., Johnston, S. L., and

Wedzicha, J. A. (2001) Respiratory viruses, symptoms, and inflammatory markers in acute exacerbations and stable chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med 164*, 1618-1623.

- (186) Agusti, A. G. (2005) COPD, a multicomponent disease: implications for management. *Respir Med 99*, 670-82.
- (187) Agusti, A. G. (2004) COPD: Where are we going? Arch Bronconeumol 40, 6-8.
- (188) Thoren, K., Gustafsson, E., Clevnert, A., Larsson, T., Bergstrom, J., and Nilsson, C. L. (2002) Proteomic study of non-typable *Haemophilus influenzae*. *J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci 782*, 219-26.
- (189) Fleischmann, R. D., Adams, M. D., White, O., Clayton, R. A., Kirkness, E. F., Kerlavage, A. R., Bult, C. J., Tomb, J., Dougherty, B. A., Merrick, J. M., McKenney, K., Sutton, G., FitzHugh, W., Fields, C., Gocayne, J. D., Scott, J., Shirley, R., Liu, L., Glodek, A., Kelley, J. M., Weidman, J. F., Phillips, C. A., Spriggs, T., Hedblom, E., Cotton, M. D., Utterback, T. R., Hanna, M. C., Nguyen, D. T., Saudek, D. M., Brandon, R. C., Fine, L. D., Fritchman, J. L., Fuhrmann, J. L., Geoghagen, N. S. M., Gnehm, C. L., McDonald, L. A., Small, K. V., Fraser, C. M., Smith, H. O., and Venter, J. C. (1995) Whole-genome random sequencing and assembly of *Haemophilus influenzae* Rd. Science 269, 496-512.
- (190) Langen, H., Takacs, B., Evers, S., Berndt, P., Lahm, H. W., Wipf, B., Gray, C., and Fountoulakis, M. (2000) Two-dimensional map of the proteome of *Haemophilus influenzae*. *Electrophoresis 21*, 411-29.
- (191) Foxwell, A. R., Kyd, J. M., and Cripps, A. W. (1998) Characteristics of the immunological response in the clearance of non-typeable *Haemophilus influenzae* from the lung. *Immunol Cell Biol* 76, 323-31.
- (192) Sethi, S., Wrona, C., Grant, B. J., and Murphy, T. F. (2004) Strain-specific immune response to *Haemophilus influenzae* in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med 169*, 448-53.
- (193) Murphy, T. F. (2003) Respiratory infections caused by non-typeable *Haemophilus influenzae*. Curr Opin Infect Dis 16, 129-34.
- (194) Murphy, T. F., Brauer, A. L., Schiffmacher, A. T., and Sethi, S. (2004) Persistent colonization by *Haemophilus influenzae* in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 170, 266-72.

- (195) Garofalo, R., Faden, H., Sharma, S., and Ogra, P. L. (1991) Release of leukotriene B4 from human neutrophils after interaction with nontypeable *Haemophilus influenzae*. Infect Immun 59, 4221-6.
- (196) Clemans, D. L., Bauer, R. J., Hanson, J. A., Hobbs, M. V., St Geme, J. W., 3rd, Marrs, C. F., and Gilsdorf, J. R. (2000) Induction of proinflammatory cytokines from human respiratory epithelial cells after stimulation by nontypeable *Haemophilus influenzae*. Infect Immun 68, 4430-40.
- (197) Leanord, A., and Williams, C. (2002) Haemophilus influenzae in acute exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Int J Antimicrob Agents 19, 371-5.
- (198) Eldika, N., and Sethi, S. (2006) Role of nontypeable *Haemophilus influenzae* in exacerbations and progression of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Curr Opin Pulm Med 12*, 118-24.
- (199) Ronander, E., Brant, M., Janson, H., Sheldon, J., Forsgren, A., and Riesbeck, K. (2008) Identification of a novel *Haemophilus influenzae* protein important for adhesion to epithelial cells. *Microbes Infect 10*, 87-96.
- (200) Urban, C. F., Lourido, S., and Zychlinsky, A. (2006) How do microbes evade neutrophil killing? *Cell Microbiol* 8, 1687-1696.
- (201) Frick, A. G., Joseph, T. D., Pang, L., Rabe, A. M., St Geme, J. W., 3rd, and Look, D. C. (2000) *Haemophilus influenzae* stimulates ICAM-1 expression on respiratory epithelial cells. *J Immunol 164*, 4185-96.
- (202) Chin, C. L., Manzel, L. J., Lehman, E. E., Humlicek, A. L., Shi, L., Starner, T. D., Denning, G. M., Murphy, T. F., Sethi, S., and Look, D. C. (2005) *Haemophilus influenzae* from patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease exacerbation induce more inflammation than colonizers. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med 172*, 85-91.
- (203) Papi, A., Luppi, F., Franco, F., and Fabbri, L. M. (2006) Pathophysiology of exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Proc Am Thorac Soc 3*, 245-51.
- (204) Naylor, E. J., Bakstad, D., Biffen, M., Thong, B., Calverley, P., Scott, S., Hart, C. A., Moots, R. J., and Edwards, S. W. (2007) *Haemophilus influenzae* induces neutrophil necrosis: a role in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease? *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* 37, 135-143.

- (205) Naylor, E. J. (2005) Interactions of neutrophils with Haemophilus influenzae. PhD Thesis.
- (206) Minematsu, N., and Shapiro, S. D. (2007) To live and die in the LA (lung airway): Mode of neutrophil death and progression of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* 37, 129-134.
- (207) Francois, M., Le Cabec, V., Dupont, M. A., Sansonetti, P. J., and Maridonneau-Parini, I. (2000) Induction of necrosis in human neutrophils by *Shigella flexneri* requires type III secretion, IpaB and IpaC invasins, and actin polymerization, *Infect Immun 68*, 1289-1296.
- (208) Zysk, G., Bejo, L., Schneider-Wald, B. K., Nau, R., and Heinz, H. (2000) Induction of necrosis and apoptosis of neutrophil granulocytes by *Streptococcus* pneumoniae, Clin Exp Immunol 122, 61-66.
- (209) Prince, L. R., Bianchi, S. M., Vaughan, K. M., Bewley, M. A., Marriott, H. M., Walmsley, S. R., Taylor, G. W., Buttle, D. J., Sabroe, I., Dockrell, D. H., and Whyte, M. K. (2008) Subversion of a lysosomal pathway regulating neutrophil apoptosis by a major bacterial toxin, pyocyanin, *J Immunol 180*, 3502-3511.
- (210) Allen, L., Dockrell, D. H., Pattery, T., Lee, D. G., Cornelis, P., Hellewell, P. G., and Whyte, M. K. (2005) Pyocyanin production by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* induces neutrophil apoptosis and impairs neutrophil-mediated host defenses *in vivo*, *J Immunol 174*, 3643-3649.
- (211) Russo, T. A., Davidson, B. A., Genagon, S. A., Warholic, N. M., Macdonald, U., Pawlicki, P. D., Beanan, J. M., Olson, R., Holm, B. A., and Knight, P. R., 3rd. (2005) *E. coli* virulence factor hemolysin induces neutrophil apoptosis and necrosis/lysis in vitro and necrosis/lysis and lung injury in a rat pneumonia model, *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 289*, L207-216.
- (212) Hutchison, M. L., Poxton, I. R., and Govan, J. R. (1998) Burkholderia cepacia Produces a hemolysin that is capable of inducing apoptosis and degranulation of mammalian phagocytes, *Infect Immun 66*, 2033-2039.
- (213) Forbes, K. J., Bruce, K. D., Ball, A., and Pennington, T. H. (1992) Variation in length and sequence of porin (ompP2) alleles of non-capsulate *Haemophilus* influenzae, Mol Microbiol 6, 2107-2112.
- (214) Coxon, P. Y., Rane, M. J., Uriarte, S., Powell, D. W., Singh, S., Butt, W., Chen, Q., and McLeish, K. R. (2003) MAPK-activated protein kinase-2 participates in p38 MAPK-dependent and ERK-dependent functions in human neutrophils, *Cell Signal 15*, 993-1001.

- (215) Yamamori, T., Inanami, O., Nagahata, H., Cui, Y., and Kuwabara, M. (2000) Roles of p38 MAPK, PKC and PI3-K in the signaling pathways of NADPH oxidase activation and phagocytosis in bovine polymorphonuclear leukocytes, *FEBS Lett 467*, 253-258.
- (216) Katsube, M., Kato, T., Kitagawa, M., Noma, H., Fujita, H., and Kitagawa, S. (2008) Calpain-mediated regulation of the distinct signaling pathways and cell migration in human neutrophils, *J Leukoc Biol.* 84, 255-263.
- (217) Waki, K., Inanami, O., Yamamori, T., Nagahata, H., and Kuwabara, M. (2006) Involvement of protein kinase Cdelta in the activation of NADPH oxidase and the phagocytosis of neutrophils, *Free Radic Res 40*, 359-367.
- (218) Kanczkowski, W., Morawietz, H., Ziegler, C. G., Funk, R. H., Schmitz, G., Zacharowski, K., Mohn, C. E., Ehrhart-Bornstein, M., and Bornstein, S. R. (2007) Pam3CSK4 and LTA-TLRs ligands associated with microdomains induce IL8 production in human adrenocortical cancer cells, *Horm Metab Res* 39, 457-460.
- (219) Muroi, M., and Tanamoto, K. (2008) TRAF6 Distinctively mediates MyD88and IRAK-1-induced activation of NF-kappaB, *J Leukoc Biol 83*, 702-707.
- (220) Fan, J., Frey, R. S., and Malik, A. B. (2003) TLR4 signaling induces TLR2 expression in endothelial cells via neutrophil NADPH oxidase, *J Clin Invest* 112, 1234-1243.
- (221) Hessian, P. A., Edgeworth, J., and Hogg, N. (1993) MRP-8 and MRP-14, Two abundant Ca(²⁺)-binding proteins of neutrophils and monocytes, *J Leukoc Biol* 53, 197-204.
- (222) Herrant, M., Jacquel, A., Marchetti, S., Belhacene, N., Colosetti, P., Luciano, F., and Auberger, P. (2004) Cleavage of Mcl-1 by caspases impaired its ability to counteract bim-induced apoptosis, *Oncogene 23*, 7863-7873.
- (223) Zhong, Q., Gao, W., Du, F., and Wang, X. (2005) Mule/ARF-BP1, a BH3-only E3 ubiquitin ligase, catalyzes the polyubiquitination of Mcl-1 and regulates apoptosis, *Cell 121*, 1085-1095.
- (224) Yamamoto, K. (1994) Microbial endoglycosidases for analyses of oligosaccharide chains in glycoproteins. J Biochem 116(2), 229-235.
- (225) Staali, L., Morgelin, M., Bjorck, L. and Tapper, H. (2003) Streptococcus pyogenes expressing M and M-like surface proteins are phagocytosed but survive inside human neutrophils. Cell Microbiol. 5, 253-265

- (226) Medina, E., Rohde, M. and Chhatwal, G.S. (2003) Intracellular survival of *Streptococcus pyogenes* in polymorphonuclear cells resulting in increased bacterial virulence. *Infect Immun.* 71, 5376-5380
- (227) Allen, L.A., Beecher, B.R., Lynch, J.T., Rohner, O.V. and Wittine, L.M. (2005) Helicobacter pylori disrupts NADPH oxidase targeting in human neutrophils to induce extracellular superoxide release J. Immunol. 174, 3658-3667.
- (228) Sierig, G., Cywes, C., Wessels, M.R. and Ashbaugh, C.D. (2003) Cytotoxic effects of streptolysin o and streptolysin s enhance the virulence of poorly encapsulated group a streptococci. *Infect Immun*, 71, 446-455.
- (229) Stevens, D.L., Mitten, J. and Henry C. (1987) Effects of alpha and theta toxins from *Clostridium perfringens* on human polymorphonuclear leukocytes. *J Infect Dis.* 156, 324-333.
- (230) O'Reilly, M., de Azavedo, J.C., Kennedy, S. and Foster, T.J. (1986) Inactivation of the alpha-haemolysin gene of *Staphylococcus aureus* 8325-4 by site-directed mutagenesis and studies on the expression of its haemolysins. *Microb Pathog.* 1, 125-138.
- (231) Allen, L., Dockrell DH, Pattery T, Lee DG, Cornelis P, Hellewell PG, Whyte MK. (2005) Pyocyanin production by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* induces neutrophil apoptosis and impairs neutrophil-mediated host defenses in vivo. J Immunol. 174, 3643-3649
- (232) Zychlinsky, A., Thirumalai, K., Arondel, J., Cantey, J.R., and Aliprantis, A. (1996) *In vivo* apoptosis in *Shigella flexneri* infections. *Infect Immun.* 64, 5357-5365.
- (233) Glisdorf, J.R. (1998) Antigenic Divesity and Gene Polymorphisms in *Haemophilus influenzae. Innfect Immun. 66*, 5053-5059.
- (234) Brikos C, O'Neill LA. (2008) Signalling of toll-like receptors *Hand Exp Pharm* 183, 21-50.
- (235) Aliprantis, A.O., Weiss, D.S., Radolf, J.D and Zychlinsky, A. (2001) Release of toll-like receptor-2-activating baccterial lipoproteins in *Shigella flexneri* culture supernatants. *Infect Immun.* 69, 6248-6255.